PRACTICE GUIDELINE FOR THE Treatment of Patients With Panic Disorder

Second Edition

WORK GROUP ON PANIC DISORDER

Murray B. Stein, M.D., M.P.H., Chair Marcia K. Goin, M.D., Ph.D. Mark H. Pollack, M.D. Peter Roy-Byrne, M.D. Jitender Sareen, M.D. Naomi M. Simon, M.D., M.Sc. Laura Campbell-Sills, Ph.D., consultant

STEERING COMMITTEE ON PRACTICE GUIDELINES

John S. McIntyre, M.D., Chair

Sara C. Charles, M.D., Vice-Chair Daniel J. Anzia, M.D. Ian A. Cook, M.D. Molly T. Finnerty, M.D. Bradley R. Johnson, M.D. James E. Nininger, M.D. Barbara Schneidman, M.D. Paul Summergrad, M.D. Sherwyn M. Woods, M.D., Ph.D. Anthony J. Carino, M.D. (fellow) Zachary Z. Freyberg, M.D., Ph.D. (fellow) Sheila Hafter Gray, M.D. (liaison)

STAFF

Robert Kunkle, M.A., Senior Program Manager Robert M. Plovnick, M.D., M.S., Director, Dept. of Quality Improvement and Psychiatric Services Darrel A. Regier, M.D., M.P.H., Director, Division of Research

MEDICAL EDITOR

Laura J. Fochtmann, M.D.

This practice guideline was approved in July 2008 and published in January 2009.

A guideline watch, summarizing significant developments in the scientific literature since publication of this guideline, may be available at http://www.psychiatryonline.com/pracGuide/pracGuideTopic_9.aspx.

For the period from September 2005 to June 2008, Dr. Stein reports receiving research grants from the National Institute of Mental Health, the Department of Veterans Affairs, the Department of Defense, Eli Lilly and Company, Forest Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Hoffmann-La Roche, Inc., Novartis, Pfizer, GlaxoSmithKline, Solvay, UCB, and Wyeth. He reports receiving consultant fees from Allergan, Inc., ALZA Corporation, Alexza Molecular Delivery Corp., AstraZeneca, Avera Pharmaceuticals, BrainCells Inc., Bristol-Myers Squibb, Cephalon, Comprehensive NeuroScience, Eli Lilly and Company, EPI-Q Inc., Forest Pharmaceuticals, Inc., GlaxoSmithKline, Hoffmann-La Roche, Inc., Integral Health Decisions Inc., Janssen Research Foundation, Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Johnson & Johnson, Mindsite, Pfizer, sanofiaventis, Solvay, Transcept Pharmaceuticals, Inc., UCB, and Wyeth. He reports receiving honoraria from Eli Lilly and Company, GlaxoSmithKline, Solvay, and Wyeth.

For the period from October 2005 to June 2008, Dr. Goin reports no competing interests.

For the period from September 2005 to June 2008, Dr. Pollack reports serving on advisory boards and doing consultation for AstraZeneca, BrainCells Inc., Bristol-Myers Squibb, Cephalon, Dov Pharmaceutical Inc., Forest Pharmaceuticals, Inc., GlaxoSmithKline, Janssen, Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Eli Lilly and Company, MedAvante, Neurocrine Biosciences, Neurogen Corp., Novartis, Otsuka Pharmaceutical, Pfizer, Predix Pharmaceuticals, Roche, sanofi-aventis, Sepracor Inc., Solvay, Tikvah Therapeutics, Inc., Transcept Pharmaceuticals, Inc., UCB, and Wyeth. He reports receiving research grants from AstraZeneca, Bristol-Myers Squibb, Cephalon, Cyberonics, Forest Pharmaceuticals, Inc., GlaxoSmithKline, Janssen, Eli Lilly and Company, National Alliance for Research on Schizophrenia and Depression, the National Institute on Drug Abuse, the National Institute of Mental Health, Pfizer, Roche, Sepracor Inc., UCB, and Wyeth. He reports receiving speaker fees from Bristol-Myers Squibb, Forest Pharmaceuticals, Inc., GlaxoSmithKline, Janssen, Eli Lilly and Company, Pfizer, Solvay, and Wyeth. He reports equity holdings in MedAvante and Mensante Corporation. He reports receiving copyright royalties for the Structured Interview Guide to the Hamilton-A (SIGH-A) and SAFER.

For the period from August 2004 to June 2008, Dr. Roy-Byrne reports receiving consultant or advisory fees from Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc., and Solvay. He reports receiving speaker honoraria (via a continuing medical education company) from Forest Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Pfizer, and Wyeth.

For the period from August 2005 to June 2008, Dr. Sareen reports receiving honoraria from Wyeth, AstraZeneca, Lundbeck, and GlaxoSmithKline.

For the period from September 2005 to June 2008, Dr. Simon reports receiving research support from Cephalon, Pfizer, AstraZeneca, Forest Pharmaceuticals, Inc., GlaxoSmithKline, UCB, Sepracor Inc., Janssen Research Foundation, Eli Lilly and Company, National Alliance for Research on Schizophrenia and Depression, and the National Institute of Mental Health. She reports receiving consultant fees or honoraria from Paramount BioSciences, Anxiety Disorders Association of America, American Psychiatric Association, American Foundation for Suicide Prevention, Forest Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Solvay, Sepracor Inc., UCB, and Pfizer.

For the period from November 2005 to June 2008, Dr. Campbell-Sills reports no competing interests.

The Executive Committee on Practice Guidelines has reviewed this guideline and found no evidence of influence from these relationships.

CONTENTS

| STATEMENT OF INTENT |
|--|
| OVERVIEW OF GUIDELINE DEVELOPMENT PROCESS |
| GUIDE TO USING THIS PRACTICE GUIDELINE |
| OFF-LABEL USE OF MEDICATIONS |
| PART A: TREATMENT RECOMMENDATIONS9 |
| I. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 9 A. Coding System. 9 B. Psychiatric Management 9 I. Establishing a therapeutic alliance 9 2. Performing the psychiatric assessment 9 3. Tailoring the treatment plan for the individual patient 10 4. Evaluating the safety of the patient 10 5. Evaluating types and severity of functional impairment 10 6. Establishing goals for treatment 10 7. Monitoring the patient's psychiatric status. 10 8. Providing education to the patient and, when appropriate, to the family 10 9. Coordinating the patient's care with other clinicians 10 10. Enhancing treatment adherence 10 11. Working with the patient to address early signs of relapse 11 12. Choosing a initial treatment modality 11 13. Evaluating whether the treatment is working 12 4. Determining if and when to change treatment 12 5. Approaches to try when a first-line treatment is unsuccessful. 12 6. Specific psychosocial interventions 13 D. Maintaining or Discontinuing Treatment After Response 14 |
| II. FORMULATION AND IMPLEMENTATION OF A TREATMENT PLAN 15 A. Psychiatric Management 15 1. Establishing a therapeutic alliance 15 2. Performing the psychiatric assessment 15 3. Tailoring the treatment plan for the individual patient 19 4. Evaluating the safety of the patient 19 5. Evaluating types and severity of functional impairment 20 6. Establishing goals for treatment 20 |
| 7. Monitoring the patient's psychiatric status |

| 8. Providing education to the patient and, when appropriate, to the family | 21 |
|--|--------------|
| 9. Coordinating the patient's care with other clinicians | |
| 10. Enhancing treatment adherence. | |
| 11. Working with the patient to address early signs of relapse | 23 |
| B. Choosing a Treatment Setting | |
| C. Choosing an Initial Treatment Modality | |
| D. Evaluating Whether the Treatment Is Working. | |
| E. Determining If and When to Change Treatment | |
| | |
| F. Approaches to Try When a First-Line Treatment Is Unsuccessful | |
| G. Specific Psychosocial Interventions | |
| 1. Cognitive-behavioral therapy | |
| 2. Psychodynamic psychotherapy | |
| 3. Supportive psychotherapy | |
| 4. Eye movement desensitization and reprocessing | |
| 5. Group therapy | |
| 6. Couples and family therapy | 31 |
| 7. Patient support groups | 31 |
| 8. Complementary and alternative treatments | 31 |
| H. Specific Pharmacological Interventions | |
| 1. Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors | |
| 2. Serotonin-norepinephrine reuptake inhibitors | |
| 3. Tricyclic antidepressants | |
| 4. Benzodiazepines | |
| 5. Other antidepressants | |
| 6. Other agents | |
| I. Maintaining or Discontinuing Treatment After Response | |
| | 07 |
| III. SPECIFIC CLINICAL FEATURES INFLUENCING THE TREATMENT PLAN | 40 |
| A. Psychiatric Factors | |
| 1. Suicidality. | |
| 2. Co-occurring substance use disorder | |
| 3. Co-occurring mood disorder. | |
| 4. Other co-occurring anxiety disorders | |
| 5. Co-occurring personality disorders | |
| B. Concurrent General Medical Conditions | |
| C. Demographic Variables. | |
| 1. Children and adolescents | ۰۰۰.44 ۸۸ |
| | |
| 2. Geriatric patients | |
| 3. Gender | |
| 4. Ethnicity and cultural issues | 46 |
| PART B: BACKGROUND INFORMATION AND REVIEW OF AVAILABLE EVIDENCE | 47 |
| | |
| IV. DISEASE DEFINITION, NATURAL HISTORY, AND EPIDEMIOLOGY | |
| A. Diagnosis of Panic Disorder | 47 |
| B. Specific Features of Panic Disorder | |
| 1. Cross-sectional issues | |
| 2. Longitudinal issues | 48 |

| C. Natural History and Course | . 48 |
|---|------|
| D. Epidemiology and Associated Features | |
| 1. Prevalence and onset | |
| 2. Co-occurring disorders | |
| 3. Morbidity | |
| 4. Medical utilization | |
| 5. Frequency and nature of treatment | . 49 |
| 6. Family and genetics studies | |
| V. REVIEW AND SYNTHESIS OF AVAILABLE EVIDENCE | . 49 |
| A. Interpreting Results From Studies of Treatments for Panic Disorder | . 49 |
| 1. Measurement of outcomes | . 49 |
| 2. Issues in study design and interpretation. | |
| B. Specific Psychosocial Interventions | |
| 1. Cognitive-behavioral therapy | |
| 2. Psychodynamic psychotherapy | |
| 3. Eye movement desensitization and reprocessing | |
| 4. Group therapy | |
| 5. Marital and family therapy | |
| 6. Combined treatments | |
| C. Pharmacological Interventions | |
| 1. Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors | |
| 2. Serotonin-norepinephrine reuptake inhibitors | |
| 3. Tricyclic antidepressants | |
| 4. Benzodiazepinės | |
| 5. Other antidepressants | |
| 6. Other agents | |
| PART C: FUTURE RESEARCH NEEDS | 61 |
| APPENDIX: EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES FOR PATIENTS AND FAMILIES | . 63 |
| INDIVIDUALS AND ORGANIZATIONS THAT SUBMITTED COMMENTS | . 65 |
| REFERENCES | . 66 |

STATEMENT OF INTENT

The APA Practice Guidelines are not intended to be construed or to serve as a standard of medical care. Standards of medical care are determined on the basis of all clinical data available for an individual patient and are subject to change as scientific knowledge and technology advance and practice patterns evolve. These parameters of practice should be considered guidelines only. Adherence to them will not ensure a successful outcome for every individual, nor should they be interpreted as including all proper methods of care or excluding other acceptable methods of care aimed at the same results. The ultimate judgment regarding a particular clinical procedure or treatment plan must be made by the psychiatrist in light of the clinical data presented by the patient and the diagnostic and treatment options available.

This practice guideline has been developed by psychiatrists who are in active clinical practice. In addition, some contributors are primarily involved in research or other academic endeavors. It is possible that through such activities some contributors, including work group members and reviewers, have received income related to treatments discussed in this guideline. A number of mechanisms are in place to minimize the potential for producing biased recommendations because of conflicts of interest. Work group members are selected on the basis of their expertise and integrity. Any work group member or reviewer who has a potential conflict of interest that may bias (or appear to bias) his or her work is asked to disclose this to the Steering Committee on Practice Guidelines and the work group. Iterative guideline drafts are reviewed by the Steering Committee, other experts, allied organizations, APA members, and the APA Assembly and Board of Trustees; substantial revisions address or integrate the comments of these multiple reviewers. The development of the APA practice guidelines is not financially supported by any commercial organization.

More detail about mechanisms in place to minimize bias is provided in a document entitled "APA Guideline Development Process," which is available from the APA Department of Quality Improvement and Psychiatric Services or at http://www.psychiatryonline.com/content. aspx?aID=58560.

This practice guideline was approved in July 2008 and published in January 2009.

OVERVIEW OF GUIDELINE DEVELOPMENT PROCESS

This practice guideline was developed under the auspices of the Steering Committee on Practice Guidelines. The development process is detailed in a document entitled "APA Guideline Development Process," which is available from the APA Department of Quality Improvement and Psychiatric Services or at http://www.psychiatryonline.com/ content.aspx?aID=58560. Key features of this process include the following:

- A comprehensive literature review to identify all relevant randomized clinical trials as well as less rigorously designed clinical trials and case series when evidence from randomized trials was unavailable
- Development of evidence tables that reviewed the key features of each identified study, including funding source, study design, sample sizes, subject characteristics, treatment characteristics, and treatment outcomes
- Initial drafting of the guideline by a work group that included psychiatrists with clinical and research expertise in panic disorder
- Production of multiple revised drafts with widespread review; 29 organizations and 80 individuals submitted significant comments
- Approval by the APA Assembly and Board of Trustees
- Planned revisions at regular intervals

Relevant updates to the literature were identified through a MEDLINE literature search for articles published since the initial guideline edition, published in 1997. Thus, relevant literature was identified through a computerized search of MEDLINE, using PubMed, for the period from 1994 to 2005. Using the key words "panic" OR "panic attack" OR "panic attacks" OR "panic disorder" OR "anxiety attack" OR "anxiety attacks" OR "agoraphobia" OR "agoraphobic," a total of 5,088 citations limited to articles on humans were found. Using PsycInfo (EBSCOHost), the same search strategy yielded 5,444 references. Using Psychoanalytic Electronic Publishing (http://www.p-e-p.org), a search of the terms "panic disorder" OR "agoraphobia" yielded 132 references. Additional, less formal, literature searches were conducted by APA staff and individual work group members, to include references through mid-2007. Practice guidelines for the treatment of patients with panic disorder that have been published by other organizations also were reviewed (1, 2). The Cochrane databases were also searched for relevant meta-analyses. Sources of funding were considered when the work group reviewed the literature but are not always identified in this document. When reading source articles referenced in this guideline, readers are advised to consider the sources of funding for the studies.

This document represents a synthesis of current scientific knowledge and rational clinical practice regarding the treatment of patients with panic disorder. It strives to be as free as possible of bias toward any theoretical approach to treatment. In order for the reader to appreciate the evidence base behind the guideline recommendations and the weight that should be given to each recommendation, the summary of treatment recommendations is keyed according to the level of confidence with which each recommendation is made. Each rating of clinical confidence considers the strength of the available evidence and is based on the best available data. When evidence is limited, the level of confidence also incorporates clinical consensus with regard to a particular clinical decision. In the listing of cited references, each reference is followed by a letter code in brackets that indicates the nature of the supporting evidence.

GUIDE TO USING THIS PRACTICE GUIDELINE

The *Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients With Panic Disorder, Second Edition,* consists of three parts (Parts A, B, and C) and many sections, not all of which will be equally useful for all readers. The following guide is designed to help readers find the sections that will be most useful to them.

Part A, "Treatment Recommendations," is published as a supplement to the *American Journal of Psychiatry* and contains general and specific treatment recommendations. Section I summarizes the key recommendations of the guideline and codes each recommendation according to the degree of clinical confidence with which the recommendation is made. Section II is a guide to the formulation and implementation of a treatment plan for the individual patient. Section III, "Specific Clinical Features Influencing the Treatment Plan," discusses a range of clinical considerations that could alter the general recommendations discussed in Section I.

Part B, "Background Information and Review of Available Evidence," and Part C, "Future Research Needs," are not included in the *American Journal of Psychiatry* supplement but are provided with Part A in the complete guideline, which is available in print format from American Psychiatric Publishing, Inc., and online through PsychiatryOnline (http://www.psychiatryonline.com/pracGuide/ pracGuideHome.aspx). Part B provides an overview of panic disorder, including general information on natural history, course, and epidemiology. It also provides a structured review and synthesis of the evidence that underlies the recommendations made in Part A. Part C draws from the previous sections and summarizes areas for which more research data are needed to guide clinical decisions.

To share feedback on this or other published APA practice guidelines, a form is available at http://mx.psych.org/ survey/reviewform.cfm.

OFF-LABEL USE OF MEDICATIONS

Medications discussed in this practice guideline may not have an indication from the U.S. Food and Drug Administration for the disorder or condition for which they are recommended. Off-label use of medications by individual physicians is permitted and common. Decisions about offlabel use can be guided by the evidence provided in the APA practice guideline, other scientific literature, and clinical experience.

Part A TREATMENT RECOMMENDATIONS

I. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

A. CODING SYSTEM

Each recommendation is identified as falling into one of three categories of endorsement, indicated by a bracketed Roman numeral following the statement. The three categories represent varying levels of clinical confidence:

- [I] Recommended with substantial clinical confidence
- [II] Recommended with moderate clinical confidence
- [III] May be recommended on the basis of individual circumstances

B. PSYCHIATRIC MANAGEMENT

Panic disorder is a common and often disabling mental disorder. Treatment is indicated when symptoms of the disorder interfere with functioning or cause significant distress [I]. Effective treatment for panic disorder should lead not only to reduction in frequency and intensity of panic attacks, but also reductions in anticipatory anxiety and agoraphobic avoidance, optimally with full remission of symptoms and return to a premorbid level of functioning [I]. Psychiatric management consists of a comprehensive array of activities and interventions that should be instituted for all patients with panic disorder, in combination with specific modalities that have demonstrated efficacy [I].

1. Establishing a therapeutic alliance

Psychiatrists should work to establish and maintain a therapeutic alliance so that the patient's care is a collaborative endeavor [I]. Careful attention to the patient's preferences and concerns with regard to treatment is essential to fostering a strong alliance [I]. In addition, education about panic disorder and its treatment should be provided in language that is readily understandable to the patient [I]. Many patients with panic disorder are fearful of certain aspects of treatment (e.g., medication side effects, confronting agoraphobic situations). A strong therapeutic alliance is important in supporting the patient through phases of treatment that may be anxiety provoking [I].

2. Performing the psychiatric assessment

Patients should receive a thorough diagnostic evaluation both to establish the diagnosis of panic disorder and to identify other psychiatric or general medical conditions [I]. This evaluation generally includes a history of the present illness and current symptoms; past psychiatric history; general medical history; history of substance use; personal history (e.g., major life events); social, occupational, and family history; review of the patient's medications; previous treatments; review of systems; mental status examination; physical examination; and appropriate diagnostic tests (to rule out possible medical causes of panic symptoms) as indicated [I]. Assessment of substance use should include illicit drugs, prescribed and over-thecounter medications, and other substances (e.g., caffeine) that may produce physiological effects that can trigger or exacerbate panic symptoms [I].

Delineating the specific features of panic disorder that characterize a given patient is an essential element of assessment and treatment planning [I]. It is crucial to determine if agoraphobia is present and to establish the extent of situational fear and avoidance [I]. The psychiatrist also should evaluate other psychiatric disorders, as co-occurring conditions may affect the course, treatment, and prognosis of panic disorder [I]. It must be determined that panic attacks do not occur solely as a result of a general medical condition or substance use and that they are not better conceptualized as a feature of another diagnosis [I]. The presence of medical disorders, substance use, and other psychiatric disorders does not preclude a concomitant diagnosis of panic disorder. If the symptoms of panic disorder are not deemed solely attributable to these factors, then diagnosing (and treating) both panic disorder and another condition may be warranted [I].

3. Tailoring the treatment plan for the individual patient

Tailoring the treatment plan to match the needs of the particular patient requires a careful assessment of the frequency and nature of the patient's symptoms [I]. It may be helpful, in some circumstances, for patients to monitor their panic symptoms using techniques such as keeping a daily diary [I]. Such monitoring can aid in identification of triggers for panic symptoms, which may become a focus of subsequent intervention.

Continuing evaluation and management of co-occurring psychiatric and/or medical conditions is also essential to developing a treatment plan for an individual patient [I]. Co-occurring conditions may influence both selection and implementation of pharmacological and psychosocial treatments for panic disorder [I].

4. Evaluating the safety of the patient

A careful assessment of suicide risk is necessary for all patients with panic disorder [I]. Panic disorder has been shown to be associated with an elevated risk of suicidal ideation and behavior, even in the absence of co-occurring conditions such as major depression. An assessment of suicidality includes identification of specific psychiatric symptoms known to be associated with suicide attempts or suicide; assessment of past suicidal behavior, family history of suicide and mental illness, current stressors, and potential protective factors such as positive reasons for living; and specific inquiry about suicidal thoughts, intent, plans, means, and behaviors [I].

5. Evaluating types and severity of functional impairment

Panic disorder can impact numerous spheres of life including work, school, family, social relationships, and leisure activities. The psychiatrist should develop an understanding of how panic disorder affects the patient's functioning in these domains [I] with the aim of developing a treatment plan intended to minimize impairment [I].

6. Establishing goals for treatment

All treatments for panic disorder aim to reduce the frequency and intensity of panic attacks, anticipatory anxiety, and agoraphobic avoidance, optimally with full remission of symptoms and return to a premorbid level of functioning [I]. Treatment of co-occurring psychiatric disorders when they are present is an additional goal [I]. The intermediate objectives that will help achieve these goals will depend on the chosen modality or modalities [I].

7. Monitoring the patient's psychiatric status

The different elements of panic disorder may resolve at different points during the course of treatment (e.g., panic

attacks may remit before agoraphobic avoidance is eliminated). The psychiatrist should continue to monitor the status of all symptoms originally presented by the patient [I]. Psychiatrists may consider using rating scales to help monitor the patient's status at each session [I]. Patients also can be asked to keep a daily diary of panic symptoms to aid in ongoing assessment [I].

Providing education to the patient and, when appropriate, to the family

Education alone may relieve some of the symptoms of panic disorder by helping the patient realize that his or her symptoms are neither life-threatening nor uncommon. Thus, once a diagnosis of panic disorder is made, the patient should be informed of the diagnosis and educated about panic disorder and treatment options [I]. Regardless of the treatment modality selected, it is important to inform the patient that in almost all cases the physical sensations that characterize panic attacks are not acutely dangerous and will abate [I]. Educational tools such as books, pamphlets, and trusted web sites can augment the face-toface education provided by the psychiatrist [I].

Providing the family with accurate information about panic disorder and its treatment is also important for many patients [I]. Education sometimes includes discussion of how changes in the patient's status affect the family system and of how responses of family members can help or hinder treatment of the patient's panic disorder [II].

Patient education also includes general promotion of healthy behaviors such as exercise, good sleep hygiene, and decreased use of caffeine, tobacco, alcohol, and other potentially deleterious substances [I].

9. Coordinating the patient's care with other clinicians

Many patients with panic disorder will be evaluated by or receive treatment from other health care professionals in addition to the psychiatrist. Under such circumstances, the clinicians should communicate periodically to ensure that care is coordinated and that treatments are working in synchrony [I].

It is important to ensure that a general medical evaluation has been done (either by the psychiatrist or by another health care professional) to rule out medical causes of panic symptoms [I]. Extensive or specialized testing for medical causes of panic symptoms is usually not indicated but may be conducted based on individual characteristics of the patient [III].

10. Enhancing treatment adherence

Problems with treatment adherence can result from a variety of factors (e.g., avoidance that is a manifestation of panic

disorder, logistical barriers, cultural or language barriers, problems in the therapeutic relationship). Whenever possible, the psychiatrist should assess and acknowledge potential barriers to treatment adherence and should work collaboratively with the patient to minimize their influence [I].

Many standard pharmacological and psychosocial treatments for panic disorder can be associated with short-term intensification of anxiety (e.g., because of medication side effects or exposure to fear cues during therapy). These temporary increases in anxiety may contribute to decreased treatment adherence. The psychiatrist should adopt a stance that encourages patients to articulate their fears about treatment and should provide patients with a realistic notion of what they can expect at different points in treatment [I]. In particular, patients should be informed about when a positive response to treatment can be expected so that they do not prematurely abandon treatment due to misconceptions about the time frame for response []]. Patients should also be encouraged to contact the psychiatrist (e.g., by telephone if between visits) if they have concerns or questions, as these can often be readily addressed and lead to enhanced treatment adherence [I].

11. Working with the patient to address early signs of relapse

Although standard treatments effectively reduce the burden of panic disorder for the majority of patients, even some patients with a good treatment response may continue to have lingering symptoms (e.g., occasional panic attacks) or have a recurrence of symptoms after remission. Patients should be reassured that fluctuations in symptoms can occur during the course of treatment before an acceptable level of remission is reached [I]. Patients should also be informed that symptoms of panic disorder may recur even after remission and be provided with a plan for how to respond [I].

C. FORMULATION AND IMPLEMENTATION OF A TREATMENT PLAN

1. Choosing a treatment setting

The treatment of panic disorder is generally conducted entirely on an outpatient basis, as the condition by itself rarely warrants hospitalization [I]. However, it may be necessary to hospitalize a patient with panic disorder because of symptoms of co-occurring disorders (e.g., when acute suicidality associated with a mood disorder is present or when inpatient detoxification is required for a substance use disorder) [I]. Under such circumstances, the treatment of panic disorder can be initiated in the hospital along with treatment of the disorder that prompted hospitalization [I]. Rarely, hospitalization or partial hospitalization is required in very severe cases of panic disorder with agoraphobia when administration of outpatient treatment has been ineffective or is impractical [I]. Home visits are another treatment option for patients with severe agoraphobia who are limited in their ability to travel or leave the house [II]. When accessibility to mental health care is limited (e.g., in remote or underserved areas), telephone- or Internet-based treatments may be considered [II].

2. Choosing an initial treatment modality

A range of specific psychosocial and pharmacological interventions have proven benefits in treating panic disorder. The use of a selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor (SSRI), serotonin-norepinephrine reuptake inhibitor (SNRI), tricyclic antidepressant (TCA), benzodiazepine (appropriate as monotherapy only in the absence of a co-occurring mood disorder), or cognitive-behavioral therapy (CBT) as the initial treatment for panic disorder is strongly supported by demonstrated efficacy in numerous randomized controlled trials [I]. A particular form of psychodynamic psychotherapy, panic-focused psychodynamic psychotherapy (PFPP), was effective in one randomized controlled trial and could be offered as an initial treatment under certain circumstances [II].

There is insufficient evidence to recommend any of these pharmacological or psychosocial interventions as superior to the others, or to routinely recommend a combination of treatments over monotherapy [II]. Although combination treatment does not appear to be significantly superior to standard monotherapy as initial treatment for most individuals with panic disorder, psychiatrists and patients may choose this option based on individual circumstances (e.g., patient preference) [II].

Considerations that guide the choice of an initial treatment modality include patient preference, the risks and benefits for the particular patient, the patient's past treatment history, the presence of co-occurring general medical and other psychiatric conditions, cost, and treatment availability [I]. Psychosocial treatment (with the strongest evidence available for CBT) is recommended for patients who prefer nonmedication treatment and can invest the time and effort required to attend weekly sessions and complete between-session practices [I]. One caveat is that CBT and other specialized psychosocial treatments are not readily available in some geographic areas. Pharmacotherapy (usually with an SSRI or SNRI) is recommended for patients who prefer this modality or who do not have sufficient time or other resources to engage in psychosocial treatment [I]. Combined treatment should be considered for patients who have failed to respond to standard monotherapies and may also be used under certain clinical circumstances (e.g., using pharmacotherapy for temporary control of severe symptoms that are impeding the patient's ability to engage in psychosocial treatment) [II]. Adding psychosocial treatment to pharmacotherapy either from the start, or at some later point in treatment, may enhance long-term outcomes by reducing the likelihood of relapse when pharmacological treatment is stopped [II].

3. Evaluating whether the treatment is working

After treatment is initiated, it is important to monitor change in key symptoms such as frequency and intensity of panic attacks, level of anticipatory anxiety, degree of agoraphobic avoidance, and severity of interference and distress related to panic disorder [I]. Effective treatment should produce a decrease in each of these domains, although some may change more quickly than others. The severity of co-occurring conditions also should be assessed at regular intervals, as treatment of panic disorder can influence co-occurring conditions (e.g., major depression; other anxiety disorders) [I]. Rating scales are a useful adjunct to ongoing clinical assessment for the purpose of evaluating treatment outcome [I].

4. Determining if and when to change treatment

Some individuals do not respond, or respond incompletely, to first-line treatments for panic disorder. Whenever treatment response is unsatisfactory, the psychiatrist should first consider the possible contribution of fundamental clinical factors such as an underlying untreated medical illness that accounts for the symptoms, interference by co-occurring general medical or psychiatric conditions (including depression and substance use), inadequate treatment adherence, problems in the therapeutic alliance, the presence of psychosocial stressors, motivational factors, and inability to tolerate a particular treatment []]. These potential impediments to successful treatment should be addressed as early as possible in treatment [I]. In addition, if panic-related concerns are leading the patient to minimize the impact of avoidance or accept functional limitations, the patient should be encouraged to think through the costs and benefits of accepting versus treating functional limitations [I]. Clinicians should be reluctant to accept partial improvement as a satisfactory outcome and should aim for remission whenever feasible [I].

If response to treatment remains unsatisfactory, and if an adequate trial has been attempted, it is appropriate for the psychiatrist and the patient to consider a change [I]. Decisions about whether and how to make changes will depend on the level of response to the initial treatment (i.e., none versus partial), the palatability and feasibility of other treatment options for a given patient, and the level of symptoms and impairment that remain [I]. Persistent significant symptoms of panic disorder despite a lengthy course of a particular treatment should trigger a reassessment of the treatment plan, including possible consultation with another qualified professional [I].

5. Approaches to try when a first-line treatment is unsuccessful

If fundamental clinical issues have been addressed and it is determined that a change is desirable, the psychiatrist and patient can either augment the current treatment by adding another agent (in the case of pharmacotherapy) or another modality (i.e., add CBT if the patient is already receiving pharmacotherapy, or add pharmacotherapy if the patient is already receiving CBT) [I], or they can decide to switch to a different medication or therapeutic modality [I]. Decisions about how to address treatment resistance are usually highly individualized and based on clinical judgment, since few studies have tested the effects of specific switching or augmentation strategies. However, augmentation is generally a reasonable approach if some significant benefits were observed with the original treatment [II]. On the other hand, if the original treatment failed to provide any significant alleviation of the patient's symptoms, a switch in treatment may be more useful [II].

If one first-line treatment (e.g., CBT, an SSRI, an SNRI) has failed, adding or switching to another first-line treatment is recommended [I]. Adding a benzodiazepine to an antidepressant is a common augmentation strategy to target residual symptoms [II]. If the treatment options with the most robust evidence have been unsuccessful, other options with some empirical support can be considered (e.g., a monoamine oxidase inhibitor [MAOI], PFPP) [II]. After first- and second-line treatments and augmentation strategies have been exhausted (either due to lack of efficacy or intolerance of the treatment by the patient), less well-supported treatment strategies may be considered [III]. These include monotherapy or augmentation with gabapentin or a second-generation antipsychotic or with a psychotherapeutic intervention other than CBT or PFPP [III]. Psychiatrists are encouraged to seek consultation from experienced colleagues when developing treatment plans for patients whose symptoms have been resistant to standard treatments for panic disorder [I].

6. Specific psychosocial interventions

Psychosocial treatments for panic disorder should be conducted by professionals with an appropriate level of training and experience in the relevant approach [I]. Based on the current available evidence, CBT is the psychosocial treatment that would be indicated most often for patients presenting with panic disorder [I]. Cognitive-behavioral therapy is a time-limited treatment (generally 10–15 weekly sessions) with durable effects. It can be successfully administered individually or in a group format [I]. Self-directed forms of CBT may be useful for patients who do not have ready access to a trained CBT therapist [II]. Cognitive-behavioral therapy for panic disorder generally includes psychoeducation, self-monitoring, countering anxious beliefs, exposure to fear cues, modification of anxiety-maintaining behaviors, and relapse prevention [I]. Exposure therapy, which focuses almost exclusively on systematic exposure to fear cues, is also effective [I].

Panic-focused psychodynamic psychotherapy also has demonstrated efficacy for panic disorder, although its evidence base is more limited. Panic-focused psychodynamic psychotherapy may be indicated as an initial psychosocial treatment in some cases (e.g., patient preference) [II]. Panic-focused psychodynamic psychotherapy is a timelimited treatment (twice weekly for 12 weeks) that is administered on an individual basis. Panic-focused psychodynamic psychotherapy utilizes the general principles of psychodynamic psychotherapy, with special focus on the transference as the therapeutic agent promoting change, and encourages patients to confront the emotional significance of their panic symptoms with the aim of promoting greater autonomy, symptom relief, and improved functioning. Although psychodynamic psychotherapies (other than PFPP) that focus more broadly on emotional and interpersonal issues have not been formally tested for panic disorder, some case report data and clinical experience suggest this approach may be useful for some patients [III].

Other psychosocial treatments have not been formally tested for panic disorder or have proven ineffective (e.g., eye movement desensitization and reprocessing [EMDR]) or inferior to standard treatments such as CBT (e.g., supportive psychotherapy).

Group CBT is effective and can be recommended for treatment of panic disorder [I]. Other group therapies (including patient support groups) are not recommended as monotherapies for panic disorder, although they may be useful adjuncts to other effective treatments for some patients [III].

Couples or family therapy alone is not recommended as a treatment for panic disorder, although it may be helpful in addressing co-occurring relationship dysfunction [III]. It can be beneficial to include significant others in CBT (e.g., partner-assisted exposure therapy for agoraphobia), especially if they are educated in the cognitivebehavioral model of panic disorder and enlisted to help with between-session practices [II]. When pursuing other treatments for panic disorder (e.g., pharmacotherapy), education of significant others about the nature of the disorder and enlisting significant others to improve treatment adherence may also be helpful [III].

7. Specific pharmacological interventions

Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors, SNRIs, TCAs, and benzodiazepines have demonstrated efficacy in numerous controlled trials and are recommended for treatment of panic disorder [I]. Monoamine oxidase inhibitors appear effective for panic disorder but, because of their safety profile, they are generally reserved for patients who have failed to respond to several first-line treatments [II]. Other medications with less empirical support (e.g., mirtazapine, anticonvulsants such as gabapentin) may be considered as monotherapies or adjunctive treatments for panic disorder when patients have failed to respond to several standard treatments or based on other individual circumstances [III].

Because SSRIs, SNRIs, TCAs, and benzodiazepines appear roughly comparable in their efficacy for panic disorder, selecting a medication for a particular patient mainly involves considerations of side effects (including any applicable warnings from the U.S. Food and Drug Administration [FDA]), cost, pharmacological properties, potential drug interactions, prior treatment history, co-occurring general medical and psychiatric conditions, and the strength of the evidence base for the particular medication in treatment of panic disorder [I]. The relatively favorable safety and side effect profile of SSRIs and SNRIs makes them the best initial choice for many patients with panic disorder [I]. Although TCAs are effective, the side effects and greater toxicity in overdose associated with them often limit their acceptability to patients and their clinical utility. Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors, SNRIs, and TCAs are all preferable to benzodiazepines as monotherapies for patients with co-occurring depression or substance use disorders [I]. Benzodiazepines may be especially useful adjunctively with antidepressants to treat residual anxiety symptoms [II]. Benzodiazepines may be preferred (as monotherapies or in combination with antidepressants) for patients with very distressing or impairing symptoms in whom rapid symptom control is critical [II]. The benefit of more rapid response to benzodiazepines must be balanced against the possibilities of troublesome side effects (e.g., sedation) and physiological dependence that may lead to difficulty discontinuing the medication [I].

Patients should be educated about the likely time course of treatment effects associated with a particular medication [I]. Because patients with panic disorder can be sensitive to medication side effects, low starting doses of SSRIs, SNRIs, and TCAs (approximately half of the starting doses given to depressed patients) are recommended [I]. The low dose is maintained for several days then gradually increased to a full therapeutic dose over subsequent days and as tolerated by the patient [I]. Underdosing of antidepressants (i.e., starting low and then not increasing gradually to full therapeutic dosages as needed) is common in treatment of panic disorder and is a frequent source of partial response or nonresponse [II]. A regular dosing schedule rather than a p.r.n. ("as needed") schedule is preferred for patients with panic disorder who are taking benzodiazepines [II], where the goal is to prevent panic attacks rather than reduce symptoms once an attack has already occurred.

Once an initial pharmacotherapy has been selected, patients are typically seen every 1–2 weeks when first starting a new medication, then every 2–4 weeks until the dose is stabilized [I]. After the dose is stabilized and symptoms have decreased, patients will most likely require less frequent visits [I].

When considering any specific medication, the psychiatrist must balance the risks associated with the medication against the clinical need for pharmacotherapy [I]. The FDA has warned of the possibility that antidepressants may increase the risk of suicidal ideation and behavior in patients age 25 years and younger; this is an important factor to consider before using an SSRI, an SNRI, or a TCA for panic disorder. Other important safety considerations for SSRIs include possible increased likelihood of upper gastrointestinal bleeding (particularly when taken in combination with nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs [NSAIDs] or with aspirin) and increased risk of falls and osteoporotic fractures in patients age 50 years and older. With venlafaxine extended release (ER), a small proportion of patients may develop sustained hypertension. It is recommended that psychiatrists assess blood pressure during treatment, particularly when venlafaxine ER is titrated to higher doses [I].

Tricyclic antidepressants should not be prescribed for patients with panic disorder who also have acute narrowangle glaucoma or clinically significant prostatic hypertrophy. Tricyclic antidepressants may increase the likelihood of falls, particularly among elderly patients. A baseline electrocardiogram should be considered before initiating a TCA, because patients with preexisting cardiac conduction abnormalities may experience significant or fatal arrhythmia with TCA treatment. Overdoses with TCAs can lead to significant cardiac toxicity and fatality, and therefore TCAs should be used judiciously in suicidal patients.

Benzodiazepines may produce sedation, fatigue, ataxia, slurred speech, memory impairment, and weakness. Geriatric patients taking benzodiazepines may be at higher risk for falls and fractures. Because of an increased risk of motor vehicle accidents with benzodiazepine use, patients should be warned about driving or operating heavy machinery while taking benzodiazepines [I]. Patients should also be advised about the additive effects of benzodiazepines and alcohol [I]. Caution and careful monitoring is indicated when prescribing benzodiazepines to elderly patients, those with preexisting cognitive impairment, or those with a history of substance use disorder [I].

For women with panic disorder who are pregnant, nursing, or planning to become pregnant, psychosocial interventions should be considered in lieu of pharmacotherapy [II]. Pharmacotherapy may also be indicated [III] but requires weighing and discussion of the potential benefits and risks with the patient, her obstetrician, and, whenever possible, her partner [I]. Such discussions should also consider the potential risks to the patient and the child of untreated psychiatric illness, including panic disorder and any co-occurring psychiatric conditions [I].

D. MAINTAINING OR DISCONTINUING TREATMENT AFTER RESPONSE

Pharmacotherapy should generally be continued for 1 year or more after acute response to promote further symptom reduction and decrease risk of recurrence [I]. Incorporating maintenance treatment (e.g., monthly "booster" sessions focused on relapse prevention) into psychosocial treatments for panic disorder also may help maintain positive response [II], although more systematic investigation of this issue is needed.

Before advising a taper of effective pharmacotherapy, the psychiatrist should consider several factors, including the duration of the patient's symptom stability, the presence of current or impending psychosocial stressors in the patient's life, and the extent to which the patient is motivated to discontinue the medication [II]. Discussion of medication taper should also include the possible outcomes of taper, which could include discontinuation symptoms and recurrence of panic symptoms [I]. If medication is tapered, it should be done in a collaborative manner with continual assessment of the effects of the taper and the patient's responses to any changes that emerge [I].

If a decision is made to discontinue successful treatment with an SSRI, an SNRI, or a TCA, the medication should be gradually tapered (e.g., one dosage step down every month or two), thereby providing the opportunity to watch for recurrence and, if desired, to reinitiate treatment at a previously effective dose [II]. However, under more urgent conditions (e.g., the patient is pregnant and the decision is made to discontinue medications immediately), these medications can be discontinued much more quickly [I]. The approach to benzodiazepine discontinuation also involves a slow and gradual tapering of dose [I]. Withdrawal symptoms and symptomatic rebound are commonly seen with benzodiazepine discontinuation, can occur throughout the taper, and may be especially severe toward the end of the taper. This argues for tapering benzodiazepines very slowly for patients with panic disorder, probably over 2–4 months and at rates no higher than 10% of the dose per week [I]. Cognitive-behavioral therapy may be added to facilitate withdrawal from benzodiazepines [I].

II. FORMULATION AND IMPLEMENTATION OF A TREATMENT PLAN

The formulation of a treatment plan considers the full range of predispositions, precipitants, and symptoms exhibited by patients with panic disorder. Effective treatment involves not only resolution of panic attacks but also satisfactory reductions in anticipatory anxiety and agoraphobic avoidance, optimally with full remission of symptoms and return to a premorbid level of functioning.

A. PSYCHIATRIC MANAGEMENT

Psychiatric management consists of a comprehensive array of activities and interventions that should be instituted by psychiatrists for all patients with panic disorder, in combination with specific treatment modalities.

1. Establishing a therapeutic alliance

As in all of medical practice, the physician first works to establish and then to maintain a therapeutic alliance so that the patient's care is a collaborative endeavor. By the very nature of the illness, many patients with panic disorder are anxious about treatment. Therefore, education and support are important components of the psychiatric management of panic disorder. As is true for most individuals who are first initiating treatment for psychiatric or general medical disorders, patients with panic disorder may require additional support and access to their health care professionals in the early phase of treatment, before symptoms resolve. Patients should be informed about courses of action they can pursue if they need help urgently, such as having the psychiatrist paged, going to the emergency department, or calling 911. This information should be provided in the context of education that panic symptoms themselves are rarely dangerous and that occurrence of panic symptoms does not usually require immediate medical attention.

Panic disorder can be a chronic condition for which adherence to a treatment plan is important. Hence, a strong treatment alliance is crucial. It is often the case that the treatment of panic disorder involves asking the patient to do things that may be frightening and uncomfortable, such as confronting agoraphobic situations. Here again, a strong treatment alliance is necessary to support the patient in doing these things.

Therapeutic communications explaining panic disorder should be made in language that is culturally sensitive and worded in a way that the patient can understand. Careful attention to the patient's fears and wishes with regard to his or her treatment is essential in establishing and maintaining the therapeutic alliance. Management of the therapeutic alliance may involve an awareness of the patient's beliefs about medication and psychotherapy, cultural differences, transference, countertransference, and other factors that may influence the psychiatrist-patient relationship.

2. Performing the psychiatric assessment

Patients with panic symptoms should receive a thorough diagnostic evaluation both to determine whether a diagnosis of panic disorder is warranted and to identify the presence of other psychiatric or general medical conditions. This evaluation will generally include a history of the present illness and current symptoms; past psychiatric history; general medical history and history of substance use; personal history (e.g., major life events); social, occupational (including military), and family history; review of the patient's medications; review of previous treatments; review of systems; mental status examination; physical examination; and diagnostic tests (to rule out possible general medical causes of panic symptoms) as indicated. Family history of anxiety disorders and childhood traumatic events are reported more often by patients with panic disorder than by many comparison groups (3–5), and longitudinal data suggest that childhood physical and sexual abuse are risk factors for panic disorder (6). Patients with panic disorder also report more stressful events in the month preceding panic onset, compared with control participants (7). Therefore, the psychiatric assessment should include careful inquiry about the patient's developmental history, life events, family history, and the events that preceded onset of the panic symptoms. Additional details about the general principles and components of a complete psychiatric evaluation have been outlined in APA's *Practice Guideline for the Psychiatric Evaluation of Adults, Second Edition* (8).

Delineating the features of panic disorder that are present in a given patient is also important in establishing a diagnosis of panic disorder and developing a plan of treatment. The essential features of panic disorder are recurrent panic attacks and persistent concern about these attacks (or change in behavior as a result of the attacks). Panic attacks are discrete periods of intense fear or discomfort that have abrupt onset and usually reach a peak within 10 minutes. These attacks are characterized by distressing physical and psychological symptoms and often by a sense of imminent danger and an urge to escape. Persistent concern about panic attacks can manifest in several ways: worry about having additional attacks, worry about the implications or consequences of the attacks, or changes in behavior that are intended to prevent attacks or cope with an attack should one occur. Fear and avoidance of situations and places such as driving, restaurants, shopping malls, and elevators commonly occur in individuals with panic disorder; this avoidance is referred to as agoraphobia. Patients with concurrent agoraphobia fear and/or avoid situations in which escaping or obtaining help may be difficult or embarrassing if they have panic symptoms. In any evaluation of panic disorder, it is crucial to determine if agoraphobia is present and to establish the extent of situational fear and avoidance. Tables 1-4 provide the DSM-IV-TR criteria for the diagnoses of panic attack, agoraphobia, panic disorder without agoraphobia, and panic disorder with agoraphobia. More detailed discussion of the diagnostic features of panic disorder can be found in DSM-IV-TR and in Section IV.A of this guideline.

In addition to a full assessment of the features of panic disorder and agoraphobia, a comprehensive psychiatric assessment is essential to identify other anxiety disorders, mood disorders, substance use disorders, personality disorders, and other disorders that often co-occur with panic disorder (9–33). Co-occurring psychiatric disorders require particular attention as some of them affect the course, treatment response, and prognosis of panic disorder (34).

Establishing the context in which panic attacks occur is important for accurate diagnosis. Panic attacks frequently occur in other disorders, and in only a subset of individuals is panic disorder an appropriate diagnosis. First, it must be determined that panic attacks do not occur solely as a result of a general medical condition. Some examples of medical conditions that can be associated

TABLE 1. Diagnostic Criteria for 300.01 Panic Disorder Without Agoraphobia

- A. Both (1) and (2):
 - 1. recurrent unexpected Panic Attacks
 - 2. at least one of the attacks has been followed by 1 month (or more) of one (or more) of the following:
 - a. persistent concern about having additional attacks
 - b. worry about the implications of the attack or its consequences (e.g., losing control, having a heart attack, "going crazy")
 - c. a significant change in behavior related to the attacks
- B. Absence of Agoraphobia
- C. The Panic Attacks are not due to the direct physiological effects of a substance (e.g., a drug of abuse, a medication) or a general medical condition (e.g., hyperthyroidism).
- D. The Panic Attacks are not better accounted for by another mental disorder, such as Social Phobia (e.g., occurring on exposure to feared social situations), Specific Phobia (e.g., on exposure to a specific phobic situation), Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder (e.g., on exposure to dirt in someone with an obsession about contamination), Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (e.g., in response to stimuli associated with a severe stressor), or Separation Anxiety Disorder (e.g., in response to being away from home or close relatives).

Source. Reprinted from Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 4th Edition, Text Revision. Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Association, 2000. Copyright © 2000, American Psychiatric Association.

with panic symptoms include hyperthyroidism, hypothyroidism, hypercalcemia, hypoglycemia, pheochromocytoma, vestibular dysfunction (e.g., Ménière's disease), seizure disorders, and cardiac conditions such as arrhythmias and supraventricular tachycardia (35). With most of these conditions, definitive causal relationships between the general medical condition and panic disorder have not been established. Although there appears to be an increased co-occurrence of mitral valve prolapse and panic disorder (36-39), mitral valve prolapse is typically an incidental finding in a patient with panic disorder and does not usually change the treatment plan (i.e., the panic disorder remains the primary target of treatment). Section III.B provides further discussion of the impact of cooccurring medical conditions on treatment planning for panic disorder.

TABLE 2. Diagnostic Criteria for 300.21 Panic Disorder With Agoraphobia

- A. Both (1) and (2):
 - 1. recurrent unexpected Panic Attacks
 - 2. at least one of the attacks has been followed by 1 month (or more) of one (or more) of the following:
 - a. persistent concern about having additional attacks
 - b. worry about the implications of the attack or its consequences (e.g., losing control, having a heart attack, "going crazy")
 - c. a significant change in behavior related to the attacks
- B. The presence of Agoraphobia
- C. The Panic Attacks are not due to the direct physiological effects of a substance (e.g., a drug of abuse, a medication) or a general medical condition (e.g., hyperthyroidism).
- D. The Panic Attacks are not better accounted for by another mental disorder, such as Social Phobia (e.g., occurring on exposure to feared social situations), Specific Phobia (e.g., on exposure to a specific phobic situation), Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder (e.g., on exposure to dirt in someone with an obsession about contamination), Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (e.g., in response to stimuli associated with a severe stressor), or Separation Anxiety Disorder (e.g., in response to being away from home or close relatives).

Source. Reprinted from *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders*, 4th Edition, Text Revision. Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Association, 2000. Copyright © 2000, American Psychiatric Association.

Panic attacks are often associated with intoxication with (e.g., cannabis, stimulant) or withdrawal from (e.g., sedative-hypnotic, alcohol, benzodiazepine) drugs of abuse. Prescription or over-the-counter medications, including decongestants (pseudoephedrine, phenylpropanolamine), stimulants, dopaminergic agents, and agents to treat asthma (beta-adrenergic agonist inhalers, theophylline, steroids) may also induce or worsen panic attacks. Finally, caffeine and related compounds in beverages (e.g., coffee, colas, tea, "energy drinks") and other ingested products (e.g., "energy bars") can induce panic attacks in anyone at excessive doses (typically more than 800-1,000 mg/day), but can do so even at lower doses in individuals susceptible to panic disorder. Reduction or elimination of intake of such medications and substances may lead to a marked decrease or cessation of panic episodes.

TABLE 3. DSM-IV-TR Diagnostic Criteria for Panic Attack

- **Note:** A Panic Attack is not a codable disorder. Code the specific diagnosis in which the Panic Attack occurs (e.g., 300.21 Panic Disorder With Agoraphobia).
- A discrete period of intense fear or discomfort, in which four (or more) of the following symptoms developed abruptly and reached a peak within 10 minutes:
 - 1. palpitations, pounding heart, or accelerated heart rate
- 2. sweating
- 3. trembling or shaking
- 4. sensations of shortness of breath or smothering
- 5. feeling of choking
- 6. chest pain or discomfort
- 7. nausea or abdominal distress
- 8. feeling dizzy, unsteady, light-headed, or faint
- 9. derealization (feelings of unreality) or depersonalization (being detached from oneself)
- 10. fear of losing control or going crazy
- 11. fear of dying
- 12. paresthesias (numbress or tingling sensations)
- 13. chills or hot flushes

Source. Reprinted from Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 4th Edition, Text Revision. Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Association, 2000. Copyright © 2000, American Psychiatric Association.

Psychiatrists also should consider other psychiatric disorders for which panic attacks can be an associated feature. A diagnosis of panic disorder requires the presence of at least some unexpected attacks during the course of illness that are not triggered by a specific stimulus. Psychiatrists should consider other disorders when panic attacks appear to be exclusively associated with the following:

- Exposure to a specific feared situation or stimulus (specific phobia)
- Exposure to situations in which the patient fears negative evaluation (social phobia)
- Exposure to the focus of an obsession or a situation in which the patient was prevented from performing a compulsive behavior (obsessive-compulsive disorder)
- Exposure to a reminder of a traumatic experience or to a situation in which the patient feels that safety is threatened (posttraumatic stress disorder)
- Intense bouts of worrying (generalized anxiety disorder)
- Exposure to separation from home or an attachment figure in children or adolescents (separation anxiety disorder)

TABLE 4. DSM-IV-TR Criteria for Agoraphobia

- **Note:** Agoraphobia is not a codable disorder. Code the specific disorder in which the Agoraphobia occurs (e.g., 300.21 Panic Disorder With Agoraphobia or 300.22 Agoraphobia Without History of Panic Disorder).
- A. Anxiety about being in places or situations from which escape might be difficult (or embarrassing) or in which help may not be available in the event of having an unexpected or situationally predisposed Panic Attack or panic-like symptoms. Agoraphobic fears typically involve characteristic clusters of situations that include being outside the home alone; being in a crowd or standing in a line; being on a bridge; and traveling in a bus, train, or automobile.

Note: Consider the diagnosis of Specific Phobia if the avoidance is limited to one or only a few specific situations, or Social Phobia if the avoidance is limited to social situations.

- B. The situations are avoided (e.g., travel is restricted) or else are endured with marked distress or with anxiety about having a Panic Attack or panic-like symptoms, or require the presence of a companion.
- C. The anxiety or phobic avoidance is not better accounted for by another mental disorder, such as Social Phobia (e.g., avoidance limited to social situations because of fear of embarrassment), Specific Phobia (e.g., avoidance limited to a single situation like elevators), Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder (e.g., avoidance of dirt in someone with an obsession about contamination), Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (e.g., avoidance of stimuli associated with a severe stressor), or Separation Anxiety Disorder (e.g., avoidance of leaving home or relatives).

Source. Reprinted from *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders*, 4th Edition, Text Revision. Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Association, 2000. Copyright © 2000, American Psychiatric Association.

- Hallucinations or delusional thinking (psychotic disorders)
- Use or withdrawal from use of a substance (substance use disorders; especially, intoxication with central nervous system stimulants or cannabis and withdrawal from central nervous system depressants)

In addition to establishing that panic attacks are not exclusively associated with the circumstances listed above, it must be determined that the patient has experienced 1

month or more of worry about having more attacks, worry about the implications of the attacks, or panic-related behavioral changes. If a patient reports panic attacks without associated worry or behavioral change, the psychiatrist should consider whether panic attacks are an associated feature of another disorder or represent a subthreshold panic disorder (i.e., the patient demonstrates many features of panic disorder but does not meet full criteria). Although subthreshold panic disorder is associated with a lesser degree of symptoms, comorbidity, and functional impairment than full panic disorder (40), subthreshold panic disorder is often distressing for the patient, can interfere with functioning, and may progress to full panic disorder in some individuals (41). Standard treatments for panic disorder are generally indicated for patients presenting with subthreshold symptoms, although education or a briefer course of treatment may be sufficient as a first treatment step if symptoms are mild.

Panic attacks that occur in the absence of worry about the attacks or behavior change in response to the attacks also may be conceptualized as associated features of other disorders. For instance, it is fairly common for patients with mood disorders to report occasional unexpected panic attacks; however, if persistent concerns about the attacks and behavioral changes in response to the attacks are both absent, then the panic attacks should be conceptualized as an associated feature of the mood disorder. In other cases, patients may present with panic attacks that are part of a reaction to a specific stressful situation; in this circumstance, a diagnosis of adjustment disorder may be indicated. Finally, patients may report panic symptoms that, upon further examination, appear to be normal reactions to truly threatening situations (e.g., deployment to a war zone, diagnosis of a serious illness).

Some patients endorse worry about panic-like symptoms and/or avoidance of situations because of fears of developing panic-like symptoms; however, the episodes of fearfulness they describe do not meet DSM-IV-TR criteria for a panic attack. In these cases, a diagnosis of agoraphobia without history of panic disorder should be considered. Patients with this diagnosis often fear and avoid situations that are commonly avoided by patients with panic disorder (e.g., crowded places, driving long distances). In contrast to patients with panic disorder, such patients report only limited symptom attacks (i.e., subthreshold panic attacks) or perhaps one discrete symptom (e.g., stomach distress). Standard treatments for panic disorder (especially cognitive-behavioral approaches) are indicated for most patients with agoraphobia without history of panic disorder, although they should be tailored to address the patient's particular concerns and symptoms.

APA PRACTICE GUIDELINES

Some atypical presentations of panic disorder may be misinterpreted as other disorders. For instance, some patients experience choking sensations as a prominent symptom of panic and avoid eating many foods due to fears of choking. Their restricted eating may cause them to initially appear to have a primary eating disorder. However, upon further questioning these patients reveal that they avoid eating certain foods because they fear choking and that the symptoms they experience while eating are consistent with the definition of a panic attack. If the patient also reports some unexpected panic attacks, the diagnosis of panic disorder may be appropriate. If unexpected attacks are absent, then a specific phobia of choking may be a more accurate diagnosis. Regardless, determining the concern (fear of gaining weight versus fear of panicking and choking) that motivates the problematic behavior (restricted eating) is essential to differential diagnosis.

Finally, it is important to note that the presence of general medical conditions, substance use, and other psychiatric disorders does not preclude a concomitant diagnosis of panic disorder. If the symptoms of panic disorder are not deemed to be solely attributable to these factors, then diagnosing both panic disorder and another condition (medical, psychiatric, or substance related) may be warranted.

3. Tailoring the treatment plan for the individual patient

Although patients with panic disorder share common features of the illness, there may be important individual differences. The frequency of panic attacks varies widely among patients, and the symptoms associated with panic attacks can be highly individualized. For example, some patients report attacks that primarily involve somatic symptoms (e.g., palpitations, chest pain), whereas others are more focused on psychological symptoms (e.g., depersonalization, fear of "going crazy"). The amount of anticipatory anxiety and the degree of agoraphobic avoidance also vary from patient to patient. Many patients with panic disorder exhibit only mild levels of avoidance; at the opposite extreme are patients who will not leave the house without a trusted companion. Patients also present with significant variation in their profiles of panicrelated apprehension, which seem to fall into one or more of several major foci of concern (i.e., physical, social, or mental catastrophe) (42). Sensitivity to these individual differences in the elements of panic disorder is essential for two reasons. First, it is important for the patient to feel that the psychiatrist understands his or her individual experience of panic symptoms. Second, treatment selection, delivery, and response may be influenced by the particular constellation of symptoms of a given patient.

Tailoring the treatment to match the needs of the particular patient requires a careful assessment of the frequency and nature of the patient's symptoms. It may be helpful for patients to monitor their panic symptoms using techniques such as keeping a daily diary, in order to gather information regarding the relationship of panic symptoms to internal stimuli (e.g., emotions) and external stimuli (e.g., substances, particular situations or settings). Such monitoring can reveal triggers of panic symptoms that may be the focus of subsequent intervention.

In addition, it is extremely important when formulating the treatment plan to address the presence of any of the many psychiatric and medical conditions that frequently co-occur with panic disorder. Continuing evaluation and management of co-occurring conditions are a crucial part of the treatment plan. In some individuals, treatment of cooccurring conditions may be required before interventions for panic disorder can become successful. For example, patients with serious substance use disorders may need detoxification before it is possible to institute treatment for panic disorder. However, total abstinence should not usually be a condition of initiating panic disorder treatment, especially if the substance use appears to be triggered by panic disorder symptoms. Symptoms of co-occurring personality disorders (e.g., borderline personality disorder) may also be so prominent that they interfere with symptom-based treatment of panic disorder. In these circumstances, the personality disorder may require appropriate intervention before or concomitant with the panic treatment (see APA's Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients With Borderline Personality Disorder [43]).

4. Evaluating the safety of the patient

A careful assessment of suicide risk is an essential element of the evaluation of all patients with panic disorder. Panic disorder has been shown to be associated with an elevated risk of suicidal ideation and behavior, even after controlling for the effects of co-occurring conditions (44). The assessment should include 1) identification of specific psychiatric symptoms known to be associated with suicide attempts or suicide, which include aggression, violence toward others, impulsiveness, hopelessness, agitation, psychosis, mood disorders, and substance use disorders; 2) assessment of past suicidal behavior, including the intent and lethality of self-injurious acts; 3) family history of suicide and mental illness; 4) current stressors such as recent losses, poor social support, family dysfunction, physical illnesses, chronic pain, or financial, legal, occupational, or relationship problems; 5) potential protective factors such as positive reasons for living (e.g., children, other family members, pets, positive therapeutic relationships, sense of responsibility to others), spirituality/religious beliefs, or good reality testing, frustration tolerance, or coping skills;

and 6) specific inquiry about suicidal thoughts, intent, plans, means, and behaviors. For more information about assessing and managing suicidality, readers may consult APA's *Practice Guideline for the Assessment and Treatment of Patients With Suicidal Behaviors* (45). Issues relating to the potential for emergence of suicidality with antidepressant treatment are reviewed in Section II.H.

5. Evaluating types and severity of functional impairment

The degree of functional impairment varies considerably among patients with panic disorder. While panic attack frequency and severity contribute to functional impairment, so do the extent of anticipatory anxiety and agoraphobic avoidance. In particular, agoraphobic avoidance can lead to considerable dysfunction in both work and social domains. Levels of agoraphobic avoidance and apprehension have been shown to be stronger predictors of functional impairment and quality of life than frequency of panic attacks (46). Even after panic attacks have subsided, the patient may continue to have significant functional limitations that should be addressed in treatment.

6. Establishing goals for treatment

The ultimate goals of first-line treatments for panic disorder are reducing the frequency and intensity of panic attacks, anticipatory anxiety, and agoraphobic avoidance, optimally with full remission of symptoms and attainment of a premorbid level of functioning. Treatment of co-occurring psychiatric disorders when they are present is an additional goal. The intermediate objectives that will help achieve these goals will depend on the chosen modality or modalities (see Section II.C). For example, in the case of pharmacotherapy the initial objectives include educating the patient about panic disorder and medication treatment (including medication side effects), selecting an appropriate starting dose of medication, titrating up to a therapeutic dose, promoting adherence to the medication regimen, and recommending and reinforcing positive behavioral changes. When any psychosocial treatment is pursued, a coherent explanation of how that treatment is thought to influence panic disorder should be provided to the patient. The conceptual model of panic pertinent to the type of therapy or therapies being deployed, principles of treatment, and expected outcomes should be made explicit to the patient.

Treatment of panic disorder should also include substantial effort to alleviate or minimize functional impairment that may be associated with panic attacks, associated anxiety, and agoraphobic avoidance. In addressing such functional impairment, it is critical to determine how patients define satisfactory outcomes and desirable levels of functioning for themselves, but also to assist patients who may not believe certain goals are attainable to become aware of the possibility of functional gains.

7. Monitoring the patient's psychiatric status

The different elements of panic disorder often resolve at different points during the course of treatment. Usually, panic attacks are controlled first, but subthreshold panic attacks, anticipatory anxiety, and agoraphobic avoidance often continue and require further treatment (47). The psychiatrist should continue to monitor the status of all of the symptoms with which the patient originally presented and should monitor the effectiveness of the treatment plan on an ongoing basis. Many illnesses, including depression and substance use disorders, co-occur with panic disorder at higher rates than are seen in the general population (33). Therefore, the psychiatrist should monitor the patient's mood (and symptoms of any other co-occurring disorder) on an ongoing basis.

Psychiatrists may consider using rating scales to help monitor the patient's status at each session. Other resources provide detailed information about rating scales that may help with ongoing measurement of the severity of panic disorder symptoms and symptoms of co-occurring conditions (48, 49). Rating scales such as the Panic Disorder Severity Scale (PDSS) (50) may complement the psychiatrist's interview by offering a quantitative measure of severity that can be tracked over time. The PDSS can be administered and rated by the psychiatrist (50, 51), or a self-report version can be used (52). Rating scales that measure symptoms of anxiety more broadly also may aid in monitoring the patient's status. The Overall Anxiety Severity and Impairment Scale (OASIS) (53) is an example of a rating scale that measures symptoms of anxiety more broadly (i.e., includes both panic and other anxiety disorder symptoms), which may also be a useful way to measure outcome for some patients. Many other rating scales for anxiety, panic symptoms, and agoraphobia are available. Psychiatrists may refer to clinical handbooks to find other appropriate measures of panic symptoms as well as measures of common co-occurring illnesses (e.g., depression). These handbooks offer descriptions of various rating scales along with information about reliability and validity, administration and scoring, and instructions about how to obtain each scale (48, 49).

Psychiatrists also can evaluate the frequency and severity of a patient's panic symptoms by asking the patient to keep a daily diary that includes information such as the time, location, nature, and intensity of panic symptoms. Before instructing patients to monitor panic symptoms, the psychiatrist should discuss the potential costs (e.g., temporary increase in anxiety because of increased focus on symptoms) and benefits (e.g., more accurate assess-

ment of symptoms than by using retrospective report) of this assessment strategy (54).

8. Providing education to the patient and, when appropriate, to the family

Once the diagnosis of panic disorder is made, the patient should be informed of the diagnosis and educated about panic disorder, its clinical course, and its complications. The psychiatrist should convey hope and reasonable expectations for how treatment will influence the course of the disorder. Regardless of the treatment modality selected, it is important to inform the patient that in almost all cases the physical sensations that characterize panic attacks are not acutely dangerous and will abate. In a few rare circumstances (e.g., possible elevated risk of hypoperfusion or placental abruption in pregnant women with panic attacks), panic attacks may in fact be associated with harmful effects; this information should be disseminated as needed for individual patients who present with co-occurring conditions that put them at risk for possible complications of panic attacks.

Many patients with panic disorder believe they are suffering from a disorder of an organ system other than the central nervous system. They may fervently believe, for example, that they have heart or lung disease. Partners and involved family members of patients with panic disorder may share these beliefs, may be frustrated by the patient's disability, or may insist that absolutely nothing is wrong with the patient. Educating both the family and the patient and emphasizing that panic disorder is a real illness requiring support and treatment can be crucial. Regardless of the method of treatment selected, successful therapies of panic disorder usually begin by explaining to the patient that the attacks themselves are not life-threatening. By helping the patient realize that these symptoms are neither life-threatening nor uncommon, education alone may relieve some of the symptoms of panic disorder. This information also may enhance motivation for treatment. The family may be helped to understand that panic attacks are terrifying to the patient, that avoidant behavior can perpetuate panic symptoms, and that the disorder, unless treated, can interfere significantly with the patient's life. In addition to receiving education provided by the treating psychiatrist, patients and their families may benefit from access to organizations and to materials that promote understanding of anxiety disorders and other mental health problems (see Appendix). As with other therapeutic communication, cultural and language differences may need to be considered and accommodated in imparting information about panic disorder to patients and their families.

There are rare situations in which agoraphobic avoidance becomes such a routine part of the patient's life that the family is actually reluctant to see it remit. A patient who is homebound because of panic disorder, for example, may have assumed all of the household chores for the family. Remission of this kind of agoraphobic avoidance might lead the patient to engage in more activities outside of the home and create a potential for conflict in the family system. Without recognizing this, family members might tacitly undermine a potentially successful treatment to avoid disrupting their ingrained patterns. It is also possible (although not necessarily common) that successful resolution of agoraphobia may place strain on significant relationships as others adjust to the changes in the patient's ability to pursue independent activities (55). Therefore, education sometimes includes discussion of how changes in the patient's status might affect the family system and how responses of family members can help or hinder treatment of the patient's panic disorder.

Patient education also includes general promotion of healthy behaviors such as exercise, good sleep hygiene, and decreased use of caffeine, tobacco, alcohol, and other potentially deleterious substances. Preliminary evidence suggests that aerobic exercise may benefit individuals with panic symptoms (56–59). Given the myriad health benefits of exercise, even if benefits for panic disorder are largely unproven, psychiatrists should consider recommending aerobic exercise (e.g., walking for 60 minutes or running for 20-30 minutes at least 4 days per week) to patients who are physically able. However, in doing so the psychiatrist should consider that fears of physical exertion are common in patients with panic disorder and that exercise may actually trigger panic attacks in some patients (although most patients can tolerate exercise without difficulty) (60). In these individuals, the psychiatrist may wish to incorporate exercise into the treatment regimen more gradually, as the patient experiences symptom relief and develops coping skills for panic symptoms. For patients receiving CBT, aerobic exercise can be incorporated into the interoceptive exposure component of treatment.

When co-occurring tobacco use is present, smoking cessation interventions may be useful adjuncts to standard treatments for panic disorder. Epidemiologic data suggest that daily smoking increases risk for panic attacks and panic disorder. Thus, smoking may be a causal or exacerbating factor in some individuals with panic disorder. The effects of other substance use disorders on panic disorder symptoms and treatment are reviewed in Section III.A.2.

9. Coordinating the patient's care with other clinicians

Many patients with panic disorder will be evaluated by or will receive treatment from other health care professionals in addition to the psychiatrist. Under such circumstances, the clinicians should communicate periodically to ensure that care is coordinated and that any treatments are working in synchrony. Psychiatric management may also involve educating nonpsychiatric health care professionals about panic disorder, including the ability of panic attacks to masquerade as other general medical conditions and strategies for assisting patients who are convinced that panic attacks represent serious abnormalities of other organ systems.

It is important to ensure that a general medical evaluation has been done (either by the psychiatrist or by another physician) to rule out medical causes of panic symptoms. By the time a psychiatrist is consulted, many patients with panic disorder may already have undergone medical testing, which the psychiatrist should review. Generally, physicians should test thyroid-stimulating hormone levels to rule out thyroid disease and obtain a substance use history (including caffeine, nicotine, alcohol, and other potentially deleterious substances) to rule out overuse, abuse, or dependence that could be causing or exacerbating symptoms of panic disorder. If cardiac symptoms are prominent, an electrocardiogram may be warranted, and if seizures are suspected the physician should refer the patient to a neurologist for evaluation. Extensive or specialized testing for medical causes is usually not indicated during the initial assessment but may be conducted based on the patient's specific presentation (e.g., frequent palpitations may be cause to conduct a Holter monitoring examination or other specific cardiac tests). In fact, attempting to diagnose and treat a variety of nonspecific somatic symptoms may delay initiation of treatment for the panic disorder itself. However, with some patients it may be therapeutic and enhance the therapeutic alliance to undertake assessment that will disconfirm other causative sources for the panic attacks. Therefore, the extent of assessment for medical causes of panic attacks will vary according to the individual patient.

10. Enhancing treatment adherence

The treatment of panic disorder involves confronting many things that the patient fears. Patients are often afraid of medically adverse events; hence, they fear taking medications and can be very sensitive to somatic sensations induced by them (e.g., initial tremulousness or nervousness caused by antidepressants). As described in Section II.G.1, patients receiving CBT may be required to confront both interoceptive fear cues (i.e., feared bodily sensations) and external fear cues (i.e., agoraphobic situations) and to keep careful records of anxiety symptoms. These activities may temporarily increase the patient's anxiety level.

The short-term intensification of anxiety in association with standard treatments for panic disorder may decrease adherence. For example, some patients may miss or arrive late for treatment sessions, may abruptly stop medication, or may not complete required assignments during CBT. Recognition of these possibilities guides the psychiatrist to adopt a stance that encourages the patient to articulate his or her fears. It is also helpful to inform the patient that response is not likely to be immediate and that there may even be an initial increase in anxiety as treatment begins. Patients should be educated that relapses may occur during the course of recovery but that these events do not typically indicate that treatment will be ineffective over time. The psychiatrist should indicate how the patient could obtain help in the event of a severe relapse.

Problems with treatment adherence can result from a variety of factors. An empathic and nonjudgmental stance can facilitate discussion of adherence issues such as missed sessions, lapses in medication use, or failure to complete CBT homework assignments. In addition, incomplete adherence may simply be a manifestation of the disorder. For example, the patient might be afraid of somatic sensations that accompany medication use or be afraid to complete an exposure to a feared situation. Agoraphobic avoidance might also cause patients to miss sessions because of fears of leaving the house or traveling. Psychiatrists should acknowledge the possibility that anxiety might sometimes interfere with adherence to treatment and should help patients plan ahead to minimize this possibility. For example, for a patient who fears driving, initially arrangements could be made for a family member to drive the patient to sessions. Family members or other trusted individuals also may play other helpful roles in improving treatment adherence, such as reminding the patient to take medication at scheduled times or giving the patient positive reinforcement for confronting situations previously avoided.

Adherence may be limited not only by the disorder but also by practical issues such as scheduling conflicts, lack of transportation or child care, or insufficient financial resources. With regard to scheduling, transportation, and child care issues, it is useful to identify these potential obstacles at an early juncture and help the patient generate possible solutions. Pharmaceutical companies may provide free medications for patients with severe financial limitations, with the exact criteria differing from company to company. Information on patient assistance programs is available from the web site of the Partnership for Prescription Assistance (http://www.helpingpatients.org) and from Rx Assist (http://www.rxassist.org).

Finally, incomplete adherence may reflect issues in the psychiatrist-patient relationship. If adherence is not improved by measures such as discussing fears, providing reassurance and nonpunitive acceptance, providing education, and mobilizing family support, it may indicate more com-

plex resistance that is not within the patient's awareness and that may need to become the main focus of treatment.

11. Working with the patient to address early signs of relapse

Studies have shown that panic disorder is often a chronic illness, especially for patients with agoraphobia (61, 62). Symptom exacerbation can occur even while the patient is undergoing treatment and may indicate the need for reevaluation of the treatment plan. Because such exacerbations can be disconcerting, the patient and, when appropriate, the family should be reassured that fluctuations in symptom levels can occur during treatment before an acceptable level of remission is reached. Although treatment works for most patients to reduce the burden of panic disorder, patients may continue to have lingering symptoms, including occasional panic attacks and residual avoidance. Other problems, such as a depressive episode, could also develop and require specific attention.

Relapse following treatment cessation is also possible. Patients should be instructed that panic disorder may recur and that, if it does, it is important to initiate treatment quickly to reduce the likelihood of complications such as agoraphobic avoidance (63). The patient should be assured that he or she is welcome to contact the psychiatrist and that resuming treatment almost always results in improvement.

B. CHOOSING A TREATMENT SETTING

The treatment of panic disorder is generally conducted entirely on an outpatient basis, and the condition by itself rarely warrants hospitalization. Occasionally, the first contact between patient and psychiatrist occurs in the emergency department or the hospital when the patient has been admitted in the midst of an acute panic episode. The patient may even be admitted by emergency department staff to rule out myocardial infarction or other serious general medical events. In such individuals, the psychiatrist may be able to make the diagnosis of panic disorder and initiate treatment once other general medical conditions have been ruled out. Because panic disorder frequently co-occurs with mood disorders and may elevate the risk of suicide attempts, it may also be necessary to hospitalize the patient with panic disorder when suicidal ideation is of clinical concern. Similarly, patients with panic disorder frequently have co-occurring substance use disorders, which can occasionally require inpatient detoxification. Under such circumstances, the treatment of panic disorder can be initiated in the hospital along with treatment of the disorder that prompted hospitalization. Rarely, hospitalization or partial hospitalization is required in very severe cases of panic disorder with agoraphobia when administration of outpatient treatment has been ineffective or is impractical. For example, a housebound patient may require more intensive and closely supervised treatment in the initial phase of therapy than that provided by outpatient care (64, 65). Home visits are another option for severely agoraphobic patients who are limited in their ability to travel or leave the house.

C. CHOOSING AN INITIAL TREATMENT MODALITY

A range of specific psychosocial and pharmacological interventions have proven benefits in treating panic disorder. The use of an SSRI (66-87), SNRI (88, 89), TCA (70, 72, 79, 90-112), benzodiazepine (appropriate as a monotherapy only in the absence of a co-occurring mood disorder) (104, 113-132), or CBT (67, 111, 133-144) as the initial treatment for panic disorder is strongly supported by demonstrated efficacy in numerous controlled trials. A particular form of psychodynamic psychotherapy called panicfocused psychodynamic psychotherapy (145) has also been shown to be effective in a randomized controlled trial (146), suggesting that under certain circumstances (e.g., patient preference for a dynamically oriented therapy), PFPP could be offered as an initial treatment. Other psychosocial treatments for patients with panic disorder have either been found equivalent to placebo conditions (e.g., EMDR), have proven inferior to standard treatments (e.g., supportive psychotherapy [147]), or have not been formally tested in controlled studies (e.g., certain forms of psychodynamic psychotherapy).

There is insufficient evidence to recommend any proven efficacious psychosocial or pharmacological intervention over another or to recommend a combination of treatments over monotherapy. Considerations that guide the choice of an initial treatment modality include patient preference, the risks and benefits of the two modalities for the particular patient, the patient's past treatment history, the presence of co-occurring general medical and other psychiatric conditions, cost, and treatment availability. Advantages of pharmacotherapy include ready availability and the need for less effort by the patient for treatment to take effect. Disadvantages include risks of adverse effects, with roughly 10%-20% of patients in clinical trials of common medications for panic disorder specifically citing medication side effects as a reason for dropping out of the trial. Discontinuation symptoms can be an additional disadvantage, necessitating that patients taper medication slowly if a decision is made to stop medication. Costs of medications vary and are affected by the choice and dose of the agent,

the availability of generic preparations, the duration of treatment, requirements for additional pharmacotherapy or psychosocial treatment, and the cost of treating medication-related side effects. From the standpoint of patient preference, many patients do not wish to take medications (148), and they may perceive a psychosocial treatment as a more favorable option. For example, studies of CBT have shown that patients may prefer it to pharmacotherapy (111, 149). On the other hand, psychotherapy requires considerable time and discipline on the part of the patient to confront feared situations or perform the "homework" associated with treatment. With CBT, approximately 10%-30% of patients have been found unwilling or unable to do this (133-135, 137). Patients who are reluctant to invest time, effort, and short-term increases in anxiety in exchange for possible longer-term resolution of symptoms may not desire, and are less likely to benefit from, psychosocial treatment. In terms of psychosocial treatment costs, contributory factors include the duration and frequency of treatment, its administration in an individual or group setting, and any requirements for additional psychosocial or pharmacological treatment. An additional disadvantage of specialized psychotherapies is that they may not be readily available to patients in some areas.

Combining psychotherapy and pharmacotherapy is intuitively attractive and common in clinical practice. Several specific combination treatments have been studied and shown to be effective for panic disorder, including CBT (or exposure therapy) plus imipramine (91, 111, 150–155), CBT plus paroxetine (69), exposure therapy plus fluvoxamine (68), psychodynamic psychotherapy plus clomipramine (156), and algorithm-based pharmacotherapy plus a collaborative care intervention that included CBT (157–159).

With regard to the comparative efficacy of combined treatment versus monotherapy, the most recent metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials of treatments for panic disorder suggested a small but significant advantage for the combination of antidepressants plus psychotherapy over monotherapies in the acute phase of treatment (160). However, combined treatment was no better than psychotherapy alone in longer-term follow-up, although it was superior to pharmacotherapy alone (160). In addition, some studies have raised concerns about the possibility that simultaneously initiating benzodiazepines (149, 161) or antidepressant medications (111) with CBT may diminish the durability of response to CBT after all treatments are withdrawn. These results, which are by no means definitive, should be considered in treatment of patients who plan to pursue CBT and are also contemplating starting medication.

Although combination treatment does not appear to be significantly superior to standard monotherapies for most

individuals with panic disorder, psychiatrists and patients may choose this option for a variety of individual circumstances. For example, many clinicians combine pharmacotherapy to provide more immediate control of distressing symptoms with psychosocial treatments intended to address symptoms over the long term and reduce future need for medications.

D. EVALUATING WHETHER THE TREATMENT IS WORKING

After treatment is initiated, it is important to monitor change in the patient's key symptom domains, such as frequency and intensity of panic attacks, level of anticipatory anxiety, degree of agoraphobic avoidance, and severity of interference and distress related to panic disorder. Effective treatment should produce a decrease in each of these domains, although some may change more quickly than others (e.g., the frequency of panic attacks may decrease before agoraphobic avoidance decreases). The pattern of symptom resolution varies depending on the individual patient; for example, some experience "sudden gains" in which they manifest a significant decrement in symptoms in a brief period of time, whereas others experience steady and gradual improvement over a period of many weeks. As described earlier in Section II.A.7, rating scales can be a useful adjunct to ongoing clinical assessment in evaluating treatment outcome. The severity of co-occurring conditions also should be assessed at regular intervals, as effective treatment of panic disorder can influence cooccurring conditions.

E. DETERMINING IF AND WHEN TO CHANGE TREATMENT

Clinical trials suggest that many individuals do not respond, or respond incompletely, to first-line treatments for panic disorder. Whenever treatment response is unsatisfactory (e.g., inadequate reduction of panic attacks, continued agoraphobic avoidance), the psychiatrist should first consider the possible contribution of the following factors: an underlying untreated medical illness, interference by co-occurring general medical or psychiatric conditions (including substance use), inadequate adherence to treatment recommendations, problems in the therapeutic alliance, the presence of psychosocial stressors, motivational factors (e.g., secondary gain that results from the patient's panic disorder symptoms), and inability to tolerate a particular treatment. These potential impediments to successful treatment should be addressed as early as possible. With pharmacotherapy, the dose of medication may also be an important consideration. Clinical ex-

perience suggests that patients who do not respond after several weeks at the lower therapeutic dose range may do better with a further dose increase (i.e., to the highest tolerable level within accepted dosage ranges), although this strategy has not been systematically studied.

It is important for the psychiatrist to remember that patients with panic disorder may have become accustomed to avoiding anxiety- and panic-provoking situations and may resist treatments that focus on eliminating this avoidance (e.g., CBT, exposure instructions assigned as an adjunct to pharmacotherapy). Thus, the psychiatrist should explore whether fearfulness is leading the patient to minimize reporting the impact of avoidance or to accept functional limitations resulting from avoidance. If such fears are an issue, the patient can be encouraged to think through the costs and benefits of accepting versus treating functional limitations.

Another important consideration is that many patients with panic disorder have co-occurring depression. If the patient is in a dysphoric state he or she may be hopeless about the possibility of change. It is important to mitigate the effects of depression on the patient's level of optimism about treatment options (e.g., point out that depression may be affecting the patient's perceptions and recommend trying something new even if the patient is doubtful that it will work).

If response to treatment remains unsatisfactory, and if an adequate trial has been attempted, it is appropriate for the psychiatrist and the patient to consider a change. Although there is a lack of evidence for what constitutes an adequate trial, it is important to consider the usual time course of response to specific therapies. For example, with CBT, the literature shows that improvement may not plateau until 12 sessions of treatment have been completed. With benzodiazepines, psychiatrists and patients often note some reduction in panic within the first week of treatment, although full blockade of panic attacks can take several weeks, particularly as the dose is being titrated for the individual. With SSRIs, SNRIs, and TCAs, reduction in panic attack frequency, anticipatory anxiety, and avoidance may start within the first 3-4 weeks of treatment. However, there is evidence that therapeutic response continues to accrue with continued pharmacotherapy. For some patients and particularly for those with a significant level of agoraphobic avoidance, full remission of symptoms, including the complete cessation of panic attacks, full resolution of anticipatory anxiety and agoraphobia, and full return to functioning, may take up to 6 months or longer (72) (including 4-6 weeks at the highest comfortably tolerated dose). Thus, many experts recommend waiting at least 6 weeks from initiation of antidepressant treatment, with at least 2 of those weeks at full dose, before deciding whether more intensive, additional, or alternative treatments are warranted. When a patient's symptoms are severe, however, it is often not feasible to wait that long. Consequently, the approach and timing of treatment changes must be individualized to the patient's symptoms and circumstances.

Decisions about whether to make changes will also depend on the following factors: level of partial response (e.g., if virtually no benefits are apparent, a change should almost certainly be undertaken; if slow but steady progress is apparent, the psychiatrist and patient may decide to continue the current trial for a brief period then reassess); the palatability and feasibility of other treatment options (e.g., a patient who does not respond to psychosocial treatment might benefit from pharmacotherapy, but some patients are unwilling to take medication; a patient who does not respond to medication might benefit from psychosocial treatment, but psychosocial treatment may not be feasible because the patient cannot commit the time for weekly sessions and homework with CBT); and the level of symptoms and impairment the patient is willing to accept (e.g., the patient may still avoid some situations but may not be motivated to overcome those fears at present; the patient may still experience occasional panic attacks but may view this as tolerable and not wish to pursue further treatment to eliminate remaining symptoms). However, persistent significant symptoms of panic disorder despite a lengthy course of a particular treatment should trigger a reassessment of the treatment plan, including possible consultation.

F. APPROACHES TO TRY WHEN A FIRST-LINE TREATMENT IS UNSUCCESSFUL

If the fundamental clinical issues described in the previous section have been addressed and it is determined that a change in treatment approach is desirable, the psychiatrist and patient have two basic options. The first option is to *augment* the current treatment by adding another agent (in the case of pharmacotherapy) or another modality. Alternatively, the psychiatrist and patient may decide to *switch* to a different medication or therapeutic modality.

Decisions about how to address treatment resistance are likely to be highly individualized and based on clinical judgment, since few studies have tested the effects of specific augmentation and switching strategies. Decisions, however, can be informed by the extent of the patient's response and by the evidence that supports specific treatments as initial monotherapies. In general, if one first-line treatment has failed, adding or switching to another firstline treatment is recommended. Augmentation is also a reasonable approach if some significant benefits were observed with the original treatment. For instance, for a patient who had partial response to an SSRI or SNRI, the psychiatrist may consider adding a benzodiazepine or a course of CBT. On the other hand, if the original treatment did not provide any alleviation of the patient's symptoms, a switch in treatment may be more useful. For example, patients who do not respond to standard pharmacotherapies may respond to CBT (162-164), whereas those who do not respond to CBT or exposure therapy may benefit from pharmacotherapy (165, 166). If a patient's first unsuccessful treatment is with an SSRI or an SNRI, a recommended approach is to switch to a different SSRI or SNRI. If the patient's symptoms do not respond to two different SSRIs or SNRIs, switching to or adding other classes of medication that have demonstrated efficacy for panic disorder (e.g., TCAs, benzodiazepines) may be considered. When switching between antidepressants, psychiatrists will often cross-titrate (e.g., decreasing the dose of the original medication over 1-2 weeks while gradually increasing the dose of the new medication). Adding or switching to CBT may also be considered at any point when a patient shows incomplete or nonresponse to standard pharmacotherapy.

If the above treatment options, which have the highest levels of empirical support, have been unsuccessful, other options with some empirical support can be considered. Monoamine oxidase inhibitors are widely regarded as effective for panic disorder. Although the safety profile of MAOIs limits their use, they have demonstrated efficacy in older studies that included patients with probable panic disorder. Thus, MAOIs may be considered if the psychiatrist is experienced in managing these agents and if the patient is willing to adhere to a low-tyramine diet and to restrictions on the use of certain other medications. In addition, before switching to an MAOI, the psychiatrist should discontinue other antidepressant medications and allow a sufficient washout period (usually at least 2 weeks for most antidepressants and longer for those with very long half-lives such as fluoxetine) before treatment with the MAOI is initiated. The effectiveness of PFPP is supported by positive findings of a randomized controlled trial (146), making it another reasonable choice to consider for patients who prefer nonmedication treatments or for those who have not responded to other treatments. Other forms of psychodynamic psychotherapy have not been formally tested but are supported by case report evidence and clinical experience; these forms of treatment also may be considered as options for patients who have not responded to other treatments for panic disorder.

Other treatments with even more limited evidence also may be considered as monotherapies or augmentation agents under some circumstances (e.g., several other treatments have been unsuccessful; the patient cannot tolerate other treatments). Mirtazapine and gabapentin have modest evidence bases that support their use in some individuals with panic disorder. Although beta-blockers have generally been found ineffective as monotherapy for panic disorder, there is some preliminary support for the use of pindolol as an augmentation agent to enhance antidepressant response. Antipsychotics are not recommended because of limited evidence for their efficacy and concerns about side effects. However, there is very preliminary evidence for the efficacy of second-generation antipsychotics such as olanzapine and adjunctive risperidone, so these agents could be considered for patients with very severe, treatment-resistant panic disorder. Some clinical experience suggests that patient support groups may be helpful, adjunctive to other treatment. With the exception of group CBT, which has demonstrated efficacy in controlled trials, other forms of group therapy are unstudied and have unclear efficacy. Eye movement desensitization and reprocessing and couples and family therapy have been shown to be ineffective in the treatment of panic disorder.

Sections II.G and II.H provide additional information on the second- and third-line psychotherapeutic and pharmacological treatments described above, as well as for other unproven treatments. Psychiatrists are encouraged to seek consultation from experienced colleagues when developing treatment plans for patients whose symptoms have been resistant to first-line treatments for panic disorder.

G. SPECIFIC PSYCHOSOCIAL INTERVENTIONS

The following sections review psychosocial interventions that have been formally evaluated for treatment of panic disorder, as well as some treatments that have not been tested but are occasionally utilized by patients with panic disorder. Psychosocial treatments for panic disorder should be conducted by professionals with an appropriate level of training and experience in the relevant approach.

Based on the current available evidence, CBT is the psychosocial treatment that would be indicated most often for patients presenting with panic disorder. The efficacy of CBT (including exposure therapy alone) for panic disorder has been documented in numerous controlled trials. CBT is effective when delivered individually or in a group format. Individually administered PFPP also has demonstrated efficacy for panic disorder, although research on this treatment is in earlier stages and its evidence base is more limited. Panic-focused psychodynamic psychotherapy may be indicated as an initial psychosocial treatment for panic disorder in some circumstances (e.g.,

with a patient who is motivated for and able to engage in this approach). Other psychosocial treatments either have not been formally tested for panic disorder (e.g., certain forms of psychodynamic psychotherapy) or have proven ineffective or inferior to standard treatments (e.g., EMDR, emotion-focused therapy).

1. Cognitive-behavioral therapy

The use of CBT for panic disorder is based on the assumption that maladaptive patterns of cognition and behavior maintain panic disorder. Cognitive-behavioral therapy generally targets these maintaining factors and places less emphasis on determining the origins of panic disorder for a particular patient. Cognitions hypothesized to maintain panic disorder include catastrophic misinterpretations of physical symptoms (e.g., the belief that palpitations signal an impending heart attack) (for example, see references 167 and 168). Therefore, many versions of CBT seek to identify and change mistaken beliefs about physical symptoms and their consequences. The symptoms of panic disorder and agoraphobia also have been conceptualized as resulting from conditioning processes (for example, see references 169-171). Consequently, many versions of CBT include techniques aimed at 1) weakening or extinguishing learned associations between stimuli (both internal and external) and panic and 2) creating opportunities for learning and strengthening nonanxious responses. All forms of CBT conceptualize avoidance behavior as a maintaining factor in panic disorder, either because it prevents patients from disconfirming their anxious beliefs or because it prevents habituation of fear responses. Thus, confronting feared stimuli and situations is an essential part of CBT for panic disorder.

Most forms of panic-focused CBT employ the following treatment components: psychoeducation, self-monitoring, cognitive restructuring, exposure to fear cues, modification of anxiety-maintaining behaviors, and relapse prevention. In providing CBT, the clinician may opt to focus more on certain treatment components than on others, depending on the patient's symptom profile and response to different CBT techniques.

Panic-focused CBT is generally administered in 10–15 weekly sessions (172). Therapy usually begins with one or more psychoeducation sessions that serve to identify the patient's symptoms and areas of impairment, provide accurate information about the nature and purpose of anxiety and fear, conceptualize the patient's experiences in terms of the CBT model, and outline a rationale and plan for treatment. Information gathering and education are done in an interactive manner, with a continual focus on applying the CBT model to a patient's particular symptoms and situations. The CBT therapist adopts a collab-

orative stance, and the educational material sets the stage for the therapist and patient to develop a shared understanding of the patient's problems. A major goal of psychoeducation for panic disorder is conveying that panic symptoms result from the body's natural fear response and are not dangerous. Reading material that reinforces the concepts introduced in the psychoeducation sessions is usually assigned for homework (see the Appendix for titles of patient workbooks that include these materials).

Self-monitoring is another core component of CBT. Patients monitor their panic attacks using techniques such as keeping a daily diary. They are asked to record the date, time, location, and any perceived triggers of the panic attack. They also may be asked to record the physical symptoms, anxious thoughts, and behavioral responses that occurred during the attack. Patients are informed that this will help to assess the frequency and nature of their panic attacks and to provide data regarding the relationship of panic symptoms to potential triggers.

Another component of CBT is exposure to fear cues. Patients with panic disorder can experience panic attacks in response to internal and external cues (169). The most common internal fear cues are bodily sensations (e.g., heart racing, dizziness, shortness of breath). Common external fear cues include situations in which having a panic attack would be embarrassing or in which escape would be difficult (e.g., public places, enclosed spaces).

For most patients, exposure to both internal and external fear cues is necessary for remission of panic symptoms to occur. Exposure proves to be the most challenging and often the most potent component of CBT. Additional effort on the part of the clinician is often required to motivate the patient to initiate and persevere with increasingly difficult exposure practices. Internal fear cues are addressed through interoceptive exposure. Interoceptive exposure involves exposing the patient to feared bodily sensations in a systematic way, until he or she no longer responds fearfully to those sensations. Feared bodily sensations are provoked using a series of exercises such as running in place (to induce heart pounding), spinning in a chair or while standing up (to induce dizziness), and hyperventilation or breathing through a straw (to induce light-headedness or shortness of breath). The CBT therapist first assesses which of these exercises produce symptoms that are anxiety provoking for the patient, and then instructs the patient to perform those exercises repeatedly until the patient is no longer afraid of the exercises or the symptoms that result. External fear cues are targeted through situational exposure, which involves confronting situations or activities that commonly provoke fear. Situational exposure can include a wide variety of exercises such as driving on a highway, riding in an elevator, or visiting a grocery store or shopping mall.

The process of conducting exposures to internal and external fear cues is systematic. The therapist first works with the patient to identify a hierarchy of fear-evoking situations. The degree of anxiety elicited in each of these situations is graded on a 0-10 scale, and several situations that evoke anxiety at each level are documented. The patient is then asked to confront the symptom or situation, usually beginning at the low end of the hierarchy on a regular (usually daily) basis until the fear has attenuated. The symptom or situation that arouses the next level of anxiety is then targeted. Interoceptive exposures are usually conducted in the therapist's office and at home in naturalistic situations. Situational exposures are best carried out in the actual situation(s). Patients typically conduct situational exposures on their own for homework; however, some CBT therapists will accompany patients to locations for situational exposures. Whereas the usual practice is to start with the least anxiety-provoking exercises and move up in intensity, patients who are motivated to treat their panic disorder more aggressively can begin exposure treatment with exercises that are more challenging (i.e., those near the top of their hierarchy) with the notion that this approach may help them achieve their treatment goals more quickly (54). Patients also are encouraged to combine interoceptive and situational exposure as they progress through treatment (e.g., deliberately hyperventilating while driving) in order to learn that they can enter feared situations and cope with them even while experiencing intense physical sensations.

Most CBT practitioners include cognitive restructuring techniques as one element of treatment, although some CBT therapists and some studies (for example, see reference 140) have questioned whether cognitive restructuring provides benefits beyond those obtained with exposure. When used as a CBT component, cognitive restructuring focuses on identifying and countering erroneous beliefs that contribute to panic disorder. Patients with panic disorder commonly interpret panic symptoms in a catastrophic manner (e.g., as signs of an impending heart attack or fainting spell). They also typically underestimate their ability to cope with panic attacks (42). In CBT, the therapist encourages the patient to recognize the thoughts that occur during panic attacks and to consider the evidence for and against these thoughts. When erroneous or exaggerated beliefs are identified, the CBT therapist and patient work together to review the evidence and generate a more realistic appraisal of the situation. The skill of countering anxious thoughts and generating more evidence-based thoughts is reinforced throughout treatment with in-session practice and homework assignments. Many CBT therapists integrate cognitive and exposure procedures. This integration focuses on using the exposure to fear cues as a vehicle for helping the patient ac**APA PRACTICE GUIDELINES**

quire corrective threat-disconfirming information (e.g., "even though I felt anxious and dizzy while at the grocery store, I did not faint").

Modification of anxiety-maintaining "safety behaviors" is another common goal of CBT. Common safety behaviors include carrying medication bottles, establishing exit routes, and checking the locations of hospitals (173). Safety behaviors often provide the patient with an immediate feeling of security; however, within CBT they are conceptualized as maintaining anxiety in the longer term. Safety behaviors may reinforce the notion that everyday situations are inherently dangerous, prevent patients from disconfirming their threat-laden beliefs, and interfere with deriving maximum benefit from exposure practices (174). Fading and eventual elimination of safety behaviors is therefore a goal of most CBT protocols.

Some CBT protocols also teach slow, diaphragmatic breathing as a skill that patients can use to decrease anxiety and interrupt the cycle of panic (for example, see reference 111). Although the evidence suggests that breathing retraining is likely *not* a necessary component of treatment (175), it is still often included in CBT for panic disorder and may be a useful anxiety-reduction tool for some patients.

Cognitive-behavioral therapy for panic disorder is often provided individually, but there is evidence that group treatments may be equally effective (137, 142, 176–179). Exposure treatments for patients with agoraphobia also are efficacious when conducted in a group format (178). The inclusion of the spouse or significant other in treatment can be helpful, especially if the significant other is educated about the CBT model of panic disorder and can provide support and encouragement when the patient confronts feared situations (180, 181).

Because CBT is not widely available in some communities, some patients may have to travel a great distance to see a clinician who is proficient in CBT, or they may not have access to CBT at all. Some evidence suggests that high-density therapy (i.e., several hours of therapy within a few days) can be effective (182, 183), and this approach may be useful for patients who cannot attend a standard course of weekly sessions. One small waiting-list-controlled study showed that telephone-based CBT was effective for patients with severe agoraphobia who lived in rural areas (184). Self-directed forms of CBT and exposure therapy that are guided by a computer (often with minimal therapist contact via email or phone) also have been shown to be effective in several controlled studies (185, 186). Studies that directly compare live CBT to largely computer-guided formats have generally shown both to be effective, but in some studies live CBT produced larger effects and was associated with lower dropout rates (139, 186–189). When available, computer-guided CBT may be

a useful option for patients with panic disorder who do not have ready access to a specialist.

The available data suggest that the benefits of a shortterm course of CBT are long-lasting (for example, see reference 160). However, once patients have achieved a satisfactory reduction in symptoms and impairment, the focus of CBT shifts, and development of a specific relapse prevention plan becomes an integral part of treatment. The therapist normalizes fluctuations in anxiety and anticipates that the patient may experience periods of increased anxiety (including occasional panic attacks) in the future. The therapist and patient collaborate to anticipate potential triggers for these periods of increased anxiety (e.g., work stress, moving to an unfamiliar place) and to develop an individualized relapse prevention plan that the patient can follow if symptoms recur. This plan typically involves a return to more intensive practice of CBT skills that were previously helpful such as exposure and cognitive restructuring. If symptoms do not improve with the implementation of the practice plan, the therapist and patient can consider the option of "booster sessions" (i.e., a short course of CBT to help the patient reinstitute skills that were previously helpful). If efforts to boost response are unsuccessful, the psychiatrist should consider trying a different treatment modality or referring the patient to another qualified professional.

There is little evidence to suggest that CBT and commonly prescribed medications for panic disorder either enhance or counteract one another in the acute term. One randomized controlled trial found that fluvoxamine plus exposure therapy was superior to either alone in treatment of panic disorder with moderate to severe agoraphobia (68); however, this result has not been replicated. In contrast, another study found that, 6 months after treatments were withdrawn, patients who responded to a combination of imipramine and CBT for panic disorder displayed poorer maintenance of response than those who received CBT alone or CBT plus placebo (111). This finding raises some concern that simultaneously initiating medication and CBT may negatively affect the durability of the effects of CBT after treatments are withdrawn. This topic requires further study before firm conclusions can be drawn. Concern also exists about possible decreases in the efficacy of CBT if combined with benzodiazepines, although there is a dearth of systematic empirical data on this topic (190). One large randomized controlled trial showed that although adding alprazolam to exposure therapy marginally enhanced gains during acute treatment, patients who received the combination relapsed more after treatment withdrawal compared to those who received exposure plus placebo (149). Another small study showed that patients taking benzodiazepines had poorer memory for the educational material presented in CBT than patients who were taking no medications (161). Clinical experience suggests that p.r.n. ("as needed") use of benzodiazepines to block anxiety symptoms can be difficult to reconcile with certain components of CBT, and many CBT therapists discourage p.r.n. benzodiazepine use as soon as the patient has developed other anxiety management skills.

Cognitive-behavioral therapy for panic disorder has been shown to be effective in treating not only the targeted panic disorder but also in reducing the rates and severity of some co-occurring conditions (191–194).

2. Psychodynamic psychotherapy

The goal of psychodynamic psychotherapy is to achieve remission of panic disorder symptoms through a therapeutic process that encourages exploration of feelings and past and present traumatic experiences. The core principles of psychodynamic psychotherapy are 1) the appreciation that much of mental life is unconscious, 2) childhood experiences in concert with genetic and constitutional factors shape adult personality, and 3) individual symptoms and behaviors may serve multiple functions (195).

Many studies suggest that acute stressors, or "life events," occur just prior to panic disorder onset (196-198). According to psychodynamic theory, the psychological meaning of these events as well as symptoms, behaviors, and coping styles are determined by complex forces that may be unavailable to the patient's conscious awareness (199–201). In patients with panic disorder, one of the goals of psychodynamic psychotherapy is to uncover and understand the thoughts and feelings associated with panic symptoms as well as the unconscious psychological meanings of these panic symptoms, issues that are theorized to be related to separation, autonomy, self-esteem, anger, or aggression. Understanding of transference and interpretation are used to elucidate these issues as well as related interpersonal conflicts. In addition, the therapist attempts to identify and alter core conflicts in order to reduce vulnerability to future panic symptoms (145). Given the highly individualized nature of these thoughts, feelings, and conflicts, the length and intensity of most psychodynamic psychotherapy also tends to be individualized.

In psychodynamic psychotherapy, symptom relief or resolution is theorized to result from emotional growth and understanding of the various developmental and psychological issues that relate to the patient's symptoms. Examples include both conscious and unconscious problems of self-esteem and self-cohesion, unresolved developmental trauma, and psychic conflict (e.g., unacceptable impulses, unrealistic or harsh issues of self-esteem and conscience, unadaptive psychological defenses). The therapist places the current symptoms in the context of the patient's life history and current realities. The therapist-patient relationship is often used as a vehicle to achieve insightful awareness by bringing the unconscious into consciousness, as well as to facilitate intrapsychic growth. Because psychodynamic therapies are rooted in various psychoanalytic and/or psychodynamic theoretical models, there are a variety of methods for conducting psychodynamic psychotherapy.

Panic-focused psychodynamic psychotherapy is a twice weekly, 12-week manualized treatment program developed by Milrod and associates (145) that has been tested in a randomized controlled trial (146). It focuses on the underlying psychological meaning of panic symptoms and on current social and emotional functioning. Panic-focused psychodynamic psychotherapy is based on the postulate that panic symptoms carry a specific emotional significance that the patient must confront before remission of the panic symptoms can occur. According to this theoretical model, patients with panic disorder are conceptualized as having difficulty separating from important attachment figures and perceiving themselves as autonomous, which is thought to motivate agoraphobic avoidance. The combination of perceiving their environment and relationships as overly dangerous and themselves as inadequate and lacking autonomy triggers high levels of anxiety that perpetuate panic and agoraphobic avoidance. Panic symptoms in turn are thought to reinforce conflicted interpersonal relationships in which the patient feels excessively dependent on significant others and frightened of losing them. Panic-focused psychodynamic psychotherapy focuses on the transference as a mutative therapeutic agent and does not require behavioral exposure to agoraphobic situations. It helps patients to confront the emotional significance of their physical symptoms and recognize that their fears of upcoming catastrophe reflect an internal emotional state rather than reality. Through these techniques, PFPP encourages patients to function more autonomously and may help patients with panic disorder to achieve a greater sense of personal efficacy, yielding improved function and symptomatic relief.

Compared to PFPP, other approaches to psychodynamic psychotherapy often have a wider focus on other psychological and interpersonal issues in the patient's life. These alternative approaches have not been the subject of rigorous research studies. Consequently, evidence for the use of other psychodynamic psychotherapy approaches in panic disorder is limited to case reports and opinions of psychodynamic psychotherapy experts. No studies have compared the efficacy of the different psychodynamic psychotherapy approaches or have compared psychodynamic psychotherapy with other psychosocial treatments in patients with panic disorder. As with all psychiatric treatments, psychodynamic psychotherapy (including PFPP) should be conducted by appropriately trained therapists, and patients need to understand the rationale, goals, and potential risks and benefits of the treatment. The exploration of memories and important conflicted relationships and the surfacing of unconscious material may sometimes be associated with powerful affects and transient upsets in the therapeutic and other relationships. These occurrences tend to decline in both frequency and intensity as the patient experiences how they relate to and help resolve the symptoms and problems that brought the patient to treatment.

Many patients with panic disorder have complicating co-occurring Axis I and/or Axis II conditions. The broad focus of some forms of psychodynamic psychotherapy may be useful in reducing symptoms or maladaptive behaviors in these associated conditions. For example, some preliminary data showed that PFPP demonstrated superiority to applied relaxation therapy for patients with Cluster C personality disorders, compared to patients without Cluster C personality disorders (202).

Although evidence is limited, psychodynamic techniques have been used in combination with pharmacotherapies or with elements of CBT (145, 203, 204). For example, patients with agoraphobic avoidance may be encouraged to expose themselves to frightening situations and explore the feelings that the exposure aroused to gain a deeper understanding of the conflicts surrounding feared situations. In practice, psychodynamic therapies are often used adjunctively with medication to assist in the resolution of the panic symptoms (204, 205).

3. Supportive psychotherapy

The available evidence suggests that supportive psychotherapy is inferior to standard treatments for panic disorder. One controlled study compared the efficacy of emotion-focused therapy, CBT, imipramine, and pill placebo in patients with panic disorder (147). Emotionfocused therapy was described as a short-term psychotherapy that involved empathic listening and supportive strategies. Emotion-focused psychotherapy was based on the theory that unrecognized emotions (typically triggered by interpersonal situations) trigger panic attacks; therefore, patients were encouraged to explore and process their emotional reactions with the aim of resolving panic symptoms. Results suggested that emotion-focused psychotherapy was less effective than CBT and imipramine in treatment of panic disorder and that its effect was approximately equivalent to that of placebo. Therefore, emotion-focused therapy and other supportive psychotherapies that resemble it cannot be recommended as treatments for panic disorder.

4. Eye movement desensitization and reprocessing

Eye movement desensitization and reprocessing was originally developed as a treatment for posttraumatic stress disorder (206), but it has been studied as a possible treatment for panic disorder. Eye movement desensitization and reprocessing involves reprocessing distressing memories while engaging in guided eye movement. When applied to panic disorder, EMDR targets distressing memories such as the memory of the first panic attack and life events that the patient associates with panic disorder (207).

Empirical data on the use of EMDR in treating panic disorder are limited. In one trial, six sessions of EMDR were superior to a waiting-list control at posttreatment; however, the investigators questioned the clinical significance of the treatment's effect because very few patients who received EMDR showed substantial functional recovery at 3-month follow-up (207). Another study found EMDR to be equivalent in its effects to a credible attention-placebo control (208). Eye movement desensitization and reprocessing therefore cannot be recommended as a treatment for panic disorder at this time.

5. Group therapy

Clinical experience suggests that possible benefits of a group format for treating panic disorder include 1) decreasing shame and stigma by providing experiences with others who have similar symptoms and difficulties; 2) providing opportunities for modeling, inspiration, and reinforcement by other group members; and 3) providing a naturally occurring exposure environment for patients who fear having panic symptoms in social situations. Most approaches to group therapy have not been empirically tested for panic disorder. However, group CBT for panic disorder has been shown to be effective in controlled studies and therefore can be recommended with confidence as a treatment for panic disorder (137, 176–179). When considering a patient for inclusion in a CBT group, the therapist should consider the severity of the patient's panic disorder, co-occurring disorders, level of insight, interpersonal skills, and the patient's preference for a group versus individual format.

There is limited evidence from a small uncontrolled trial for the effectiveness of group mindfulness-based stress reduction for patients with panic disorder (209, 210). This modality includes training in meditation and relaxation strategies. Other types of groups, such as medication support groups, may provide useful adjunctive experiences for patients with panic disorder but have not been tested empirically.

6. Couples and family therapy

Patients with panic disorder have symptoms that can disrupt day-to-day patterns of relationships and may place a family member in a caretaker or rescuer role. Increased dependency needs of patients with panic disorder may lead to frustration in family members, and relationships may be jeopardized. Results are mixed with regard to whether panic disorder is associated with increased incidence of relationship dysfunction or whether relationship dysfunction affects outcome of standard treatments for panic disorder (180).

The scant available literature suggests that marital therapy alone is less effective than established treatments in relieving panic symptoms (211). Based on the available data, couples or family therapy alone cannot be recommended as a treatment for panic disorder. In contrast, partner-assisted exposure therapy for panic disorder has been shown to reduce symptoms of panic disorder in several studies (180). Other studies have documented benefits of including patients' significant others in group-based CBT (177, 212, 213) and of adding couples-based communication training to exposure treatment (214). Therefore, including a significant other in CBT or exposure-based treatment may be a useful approach for some patients.

When pursuing other treatments for panic disorder (e.g., pharmacotherapy), educating significant others about the nature of the disorder and enlisting them to improve treatment adherence may also be helpful. However, no empirical studies of involving partners or family members in other types of treatment have been published.

7. Patient support groups

Patient support groups may be helpful for some patients with panic disorder. Patients who participate in support groups have the opportunity to learn that they are not unique in experiencing panic attacks and to share ways of coping with the illness. Family members of patients with panic disorder also may benefit from the educational aspects of patient support groups. In deciding to refer a patient or family member to a support group, it is important that the psychiatrist obtain information about the nature of the group and the credentials of its leader(s). Support groups are not a substitute for effective treatment; rather, they are complementary.

8. Complementary and alternative treatments

A review of research on a variety of self-help and alternative treatments for anxiety disorders concluded that there was no evidence for efficacy of most of these treatments for panic disorder (215). Treatments evaluated included natural products (e.g., kava, St. John's wort, inositol), other physical treatments (e.g., acupuncture, massage), and lifestyle treatments (e.g., yoga, relaxation). Most of the treatments had never been formally tested in patients with panic disorder. Very preliminary support is available

for the efficacy of the glucose isomer inositol in treatment of panic disorder; however, inositol is rarely used clinically, and more extensive clinical research is necessary to establish its efficacy (216, 217). Evidence of efficacy has also been found for relaxation training (215). Although one controlled study found applied relaxation to be as effective as CBT and exposure therapy (218), a recent metaanalysis suggested that relaxation training is less effective than CBT for patients with panic disorder (219).

H. SPECIFIC PHARMACOLOGICAL INTERVENTIONS

Because medications from four classes—SSRIs, SNRIs, TCAs, and benzodiazepines—are roughly comparable in efficacy, the decision regarding which medication to choose for panic disorder mainly involves considerations of side effects, cost, prior treatment history, the presence of co-occurring general medical and other psychiatric conditions, and the strength of the evidence base for the particular medication in treatment of panic disorder. Medication choice can also be influenced by pharmacological properties such as medication half-life, drug metabolism (e.g., effects of cytochrome P450 isoenzymes), and the potential for drug interactions. These latter factors are particularly important when treating older adults and individuals taking multiple medications.

Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors or SNRIs are likely to be the best choice of pharmacotherapy for many patients with panic disorder, though SSRIs have a larger evidence base and are more likely to be chosen as a first-line treatment. Although SSRIs and SNRIs do carry a risk of sexual side effects, they lack the significant cardiovascular and anticholinergic side effects associated with TCAs, which are particularly troublesome for older patients and for patients with general medical conditions. Although cost was previously a concern, most SSRIs are now available in less expensive generic forms. For patients with co-occurring depression, SSRIs, SNRIs, and TCAs are preferable to benzodiazepines as monotherapies because, in contrast to benzodiazepines, these agents will likely alleviate the depressive symptoms. Because they have no liability for abuse, SSRIs, SNRIs, and TCAs are also preferable to benzodiazepines in individuals with current or prior substance use disorders.

Benzodiazepines are often used for treatment of panic disorder, and some studies suggest that these medications are still used with greater frequency than the SSRIs (220). Although consideration must be given to potential side effects of benzodiazepines (e.g., sedation, memory difficulties, increased rates of falls or motor vehicle accidents), one advantage of benzodiazepines is their earlier onset of action as compared to antidepressants (101, 221). Because demonstration of some improvement often takes 4–6 weeks with SSRIs, SNRIs, and TCAs, benzodiazepines may be useful for patients with very distressing or impairing symptoms in whom rapid symptom control is critical. Furthermore, several studies suggest that the short-term (4-6 week) addition of benzodiazepines (alprazolam and clonazepam) to antidepressants produces a more rapid therapeutic response (100, 222, 223). Consequently, benzodiazepines may be used along with antidepressants to help control symptoms until the antidepressant takes effect, followed by slow tapering of the benzodiazepine. With benzodiazepines, the benefit of more rapid response to treatment must be balanced against the possibility that the patient may have difficulty tolerating the tapering and discontinuation of benzodiazepine; with ongoing use, all benzodiazepines will produce physiological dependence in most patients. To reduce the possibility of physiological dependence, psychiatrists sometimes prescribe benzodiazepines on an as-needed (p.r.n.) basis. Unfortunately, this practice has a number of adverse effects. Irregular use promotes fluctuating blood levels that may aggravate anxiety. One study also showed worse CBT outcomes in participants using benzodiazepines on a p.r.n. basis compared to those taking benzodiazepines on a regular schedule and those not taking benzodiazepines (224). Because many individuals may end up taking as-needed medication on an almost daily basis, it may be preferable to encourage regular use rather than use linked to or associated with surges of anxiety.

Once an initial pharmacotherapy has been selected, patients are typically seen every 1–2 weeks when first starting a medication, then every 2–4 weeks until the dose is stabilized. After the dose is stabilized and symptoms have decreased, patients will most likely require less frequent visits.

When implementing treatment with SSRIs, SNRIs, and TCAs, it is helpful to educate patients about the likely time course of treatment effects. In addition, some patients with panic disorder may be hypersensitive to medication side effects at treatment initiation. Thus, it is recommended that starting doses of SSRIs, SNRIs, and TCAs be approximately half of those given to depressed patients (225). The low dose is maintained for several days then gradually increased to a full therapeutic dose over subsequent days and as tolerated by the patient.

Table 5 summarizes usual dosing for antidepressant and benzodiazepine pharmacotherapy for panic disorder.

With antidepressant medications, concerns have been raised about the potential for treatment-related increases in self-harming or suicidal behaviors. Based primarily on data in children and adolescents (226), the FDA has issued warnings that apply to all antidepressants, which indicate that the risk of increased suicidal thinking and behavior in patients under the age of 25 must be balanced with the clinical need for pharmacotherapy (227). No deaths from suicide oc-

| | Starting Dose and Incremental Dose (mg/day) | Usual Therapeutic Dose (mg/day) ^a |
|-----------------|--|---|
| SSRIs | | |
| Citalopram | 10 | 20–40 |
| Escitalopram | 5-10 | 10–20 |
| Fluoxetine | 5-10 | 20–40 |
| Fluvoxamine | 25-50 | 100-200 |
| Paroxetine | 10 | 20–40 |
| Paroxetine CR | 12.5 | 25-50 |
| Sertraline | 25 | 100–200 |
| SNRIs | | |
| Duloxetine | 20–30 | 60–120 |
| Venlafaxine ER | 37.5 | 150-225 |
| TCAs | | |
| Imipramine | 10 | 100-300 |
| Clomipramine | 10–25 | 50-150 |
| Desipramine | 25-50 | 100-200 |
| Nortriptyline | 25 | 50-150 |
| Benzodiazepines | | |
| Alprazolam | $0.75 - 1.0^{b}$ | 2–4 ^b |
| Clonazepam | $0.5 - 1.0^{c}$ | 1-2 ^c |
| Lorazepam | 1.5–2.0 ^b | 4–8 ^b |

 TABLE 5.
 Dosing of Antidepressants and Benzodiazepines for Panic Disorder

^aHigher doses are sometimes used for patients who do not respond to the usual therapeutic dose.

^bUsually split into three or four doses given throughout the day.

^cOften split into two doses given morning and evening.

curred in any of the pediatric clinical trials, but pooled analyses of 24 placebo-controlled trials of nine antidepressants in pediatric patients with a variety of psychiatric disorders showed a risk of suicidal thinking and behavior during the first few months of antidepressant treatment that was approximately twice that of patients receiving placebo (4% in the active treatment groups vs. 2% in the placebo groups) (226, 228, 229). A more recent meta-analysis suggested that benefits of antidepressant treatment were greater than the risks of increased suicidal ideation or behaviors across indications, including anxiety disorders (230). In adults, antidepressant treatment does not appear to be associated with an increase in suicide risk per se (227, 231, 232).

Although some evidence from meta-analyses of randomized controlled trials (primarily in patients with depression) suggests an increased likelihood of self-harming behaviors (231) or suicide attempts (233), these results may be confounded by the difficulty in calculating precise suicide risks from meta-analytic data (234). In a pooled analysis of placebo-controlled trials involving adults with major depressive disorder or other psychiatric disorders that included a total of 295 short-term trials (median duration of 2 months) of 11 antidepressant drugs in more than 77,000 patients, a reduction of suicidal thinking and behavior was seen in adults older than age 65 years who received antidepressants, compared to placebo, and adults between ages 25 and 65 years showed no change in risk with antidepressant treatment (227). Furthermore, studies using other methods showed no increases in the likelihood of suicide or suicide attempts with antidepressant treatment (235–237), and an additional study noted a small increase in the likelihood of self-harm but no increase in the risk of suicide (238). In addition, most, but not all (239, 240) studies of the relationship between antidepressant prescription rates and rates of suicide and suicide attempts suggest that increases in SSRI prescriptions are associated with decreases in suicide and suicide attempt rates in a variety of patient populations (241-248) and that decreases in SSRI prescriptions are associated with increases in suicide rates (249). Nevertheless, it is conceivable that side effects (e.g., anxiety, agitation, insomnia, irritability) may increase the chance of self-harming behaviors in some individuals (234, 250). Thus, careful monitoring for such side effects as well as for evidence of self-harming or suicidal thoughts or behaviors is important in adults as well, particularly in the early phases of treatment and after increases in antidepressant dose. Against these small risks, the benefits of antidepressant treatment must always be considered (230, 251–253) and weighed against the corresponding risks and benefits of other options for the treatment of panic disorder. Additional information may be found at the web sites of the FDA (http://www.fda.gov/cder/drug/antidepressants/ default.htm), the APA (http://www.psych.org), and the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry (http://www.aacap.org).

1. Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors

Six SSRIs are now available in the United States: fluoxetine, sertraline, paroxetine (immediate release [IR] and controlled release [CR] formulations), fluvoxamine, citalopram, and escitalopram. Numerous clinical trials have shown that each of them is effective for panic disorder, and three—fluoxetine, sertraline, and paroxetine (both IR and CR)—carry FDA approval for this indication. There is no evidence of differential efficacy between agents in this class, although differences in side-effect profile (e.g., potential for weight gain, discontinuation-related symptoms), drug half-life, propensity for drug interactions, and availability of generic formulations may be clinically relevant (254, 255).

Recommended starting and therapeutic doses are summarized in Table 5. As is the case with TCAs, some patients with panic disorder experience an initial feeling of increased anxiety, jitteriness, shakiness, and agitation when beginning treatment with an SSRI. For that reason, the initial dose should be lower than that usually prescribed to patients with depression. The recommended starting doses for SSRIs are as follows: 10 mg/day or less of fluoxetine, 25 mg/day of sertraline, 10 mg/day of paroxetine IR, 12.5 mg/day of paroxetine CR, 50 mg/day of fluvoxamine, 10 mg/day of citalopram, and 5-10 mg/day of escitalopram. Although some patients may respond to lower doses and some may require higher doses for response, clinical trials suggest that the following are therapeutic doses for the SSRIs: 10-20 mg/day of fluoxetine (74), 20-40 mg/day of paroxetine (73), 50-200 mg/day of sertraline (76), 100-150 mg/day of fluvoxamine (256), 20-30 mg/day of citalopram (71), and 10 mg/day of escitalopram (86). It is recommended that the initial low dose of the SSRI be maintained for approximately 3-7 days, then gradually increased (e.g., in weekly increments) to a more standard daily dose, adjusting the timing of titration to the individual patient's tolerability (257). Because elimination of SSRIs involves hepatic metabolism, doses may need to be adjusted for patients with liver disease.

Abrupt discontinuation of SSRIs (or SNRIs) can lead to a discontinuation syndrome with neurosensory (e.g., paresthesias, shock-like reactions, myalgias), neuromotor (e.g., tremor, unstable gait, visual disturbances), gastrointestinal (e.g., nausea, diarrhea), neuropsychiatric (e.g., anxiety, irritability), vasomotor (e.g., diaphoresis, flushing), and other manifestations (e.g., insomnia, fatigue, dizziness, headache) (85, 258). Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors with very long half-lives (e.g., fluoxetine) are less likely to be associated with this discontinuation syndrome. Symptoms of SSRI discontinuation syndrome typically begin within 24 hours, peak about 5 days after withdrawal, and generally resolve within 2 weeks (67, 259). Tapering SSRIs over at least 7–10 days, or a longer period if clinical circumstances permit, can minimize the risk of SSRI discontinuation syndrome. If discontinuation symptoms do occur, reinstatement of the medication at the previous dosage level for a few days, followed by a return to an even slower taper schedule, is the preferred course of action.

In terms of significant side effects, SSRIs are safer than TCAs and MAOIs. They are rarely lethal in overdose and have few serious effects on cardiovascular function. Because they lack clinically significant anticholinergic effects, they can be prescribed to patients with prostatic hypertrophy or narrow-angle glaucoma. The most common side effects of SSRIs are headaches, irritability, nausea and other gastrointestinal issues, insomnia, sexual dysfunction, weight gain, increased anxiety, drowsiness, and tremor. Some of these effects (e.g., nausea) are usually transient, lasting 1-2 weeks. Others (e.g., sexual dysfunction) commonly last for the duration of treatment. Side effects of SSRIs are highly individualized. For example, a particular SSRI may cause insomnia in one patient but somnolence in another. Thus, although comparative studies may tend to favor one medication over another for a particular side effect, a given patient may still experience that particular side effect. Fortunately, there are several SSRIs on the market, and it is usually possible to find one that the patient can tolerate well; this may require a process of engaging in several therapeutic trials until the optimal medication is found for a given patient.

There are scattered reports in the literature of extrapyramidal side effects, but these have not been observed in large multicenter trials and may be idiosyncratic. Some evidence suggests that SSRIs may be associated with an increased likelihood of upper gastrointestinal bleeding, particularly when taken in combination with NSAIDs or with aspirin (260, 261). Use of SSRIs also has been found to be associated with low bone mineral density in male patients age 65 years and older (262), increased rate of bone loss at the hip in older female patients (263), and increased risk of falls and of osteoporotic fractures in patients age 50 years and older (264, 265). In addition, as described earlier in Section II.H, the FDA has warned of the possibility that SSRIs and other antidepressants may increase the risk of suicidal ideation and behavior in patients age 25 years and younger (227).

2. Serotonin-norepinephrine reuptake inhibitors

Venlafaxine ER has been shown to be effective for panic disorder and has FDA approval for this indication (88, 89). Venlafaxine ER has been shown to be effective in the range of 75 to 225 mg/day. As with SSRIs and TCAs, venlafaxine and venlafaxine ER should be initiated gradually to reduce the likelihood of side effects: as described in Table 5, dosing is often initiated at 37.5 mg for the first 3–7 days, then increased to a minimum of 75 mg/day. Although increasing the dose after initial nonresponse or partial response to 150 mg/day is clinically recommended, the timing of such increase or the effectiveness of increasing the dose in those with initial poor or partial response has not been systematically studied. The level of initial response and tolerability should be taken into consideration. In clinical practice, some patients require and tolerate higher doses. Titration to these higher doses should be done gradually, and potential side effects, including blood pressure elevations should be monitored carefully.

Venlafaxine ER is generally well tolerated and has a side effect profile similar to the SSRIs. The most common side effects of SNRIs in studies of panic disorder include nausea, dry mouth, constipation, anorexia, insomnia, sweating, somnolence, tremor, and sexual dysfunction. Because a small proportion of individuals may develop sustained hypertension, an effect that may be dose related, it is reasonable to assess blood pressure prior to and during treatment, particularly when venlafaxine ER is titrated to higher doses. In addition to the concerns and debate regarding the relationship between antidepressants and increased suicidality, described earlier in Section II.H, some observational studies found that venlafaxine ER was associated with higher rates of lethal overdose than SSRIs (266-268). However, later studies suggested that this finding may be attributable to confounding patient factors (e.g., patients prescribed venlafaxine displayed more pretreatment suicide risk factors) (269, 270).

No systematic data are currently available supporting the use of another SNRI, duloxetine, in panic disorder, although its mechanism of action, which is similar to that of venlafaxine, suggests it might be an effective agent.

Abrupt discontinuation of SNRIs can produce a discontinuation syndrome similar to that associated with SSRIs. Symptoms can include dizziness, headache, and nausea (271). Tapering the SNRI over at least 7–10 days, or a longer period if clinical circumstances permit, can minimize the risk of a discontinuation syndrome.

3. Tricyclic antidepressants

Imipramine is effective for panic disorder and is the most well studied of the TCAs (90–92, 94–102, 104, 105, 107, 108, 111). Clomipramine also has considerable empirical support (70, 72, 79, 93, 102, 103, 109, 110). Although few controlled studies have evaluated other TCAs for panic disorder, those that have are generally supportive of the efficacy of desipramine (106) and nortriptyline (112). Given the equivalency of TCAs in treating depression, there is little reason to expect other TCAs to work less well for panic disorder. However, TCAs that are more noradrenergic (e.g., desipramine, maprotiline) may be less effective than agents that are more serotonergic (272).

Psychiatrists have often noticed, and research studies have occasionally shown, that some patients with panic disorder are hypersensitive to both the beneficial and adverse effects of TCAs (91, 106). Patients sometimes experience a stimulating response, including anxiety, agitation, or insomnia, when treatment with antidepressant medication of any class is initiated. For this reason, it is recommended that, similar to the SSRIs and SNRIs, TCAs be started for patients with panic disorder at doses substantially lower than those for patients with depression or other psychiatric conditions. One common strategy is to begin with only 10 mg/day of imipramine or its equivalent and gradually titrate the dose upward over the ensuing weeks.

Few studies have rigorously addressed the optimum dose of TCAs for panic disorder. Results of clinical trials suggest that it is reasonable to titrate the imipramine dose of patients with panic disorder to approximately 100 mg/day and wait for at least 4 weeks to see whether there is a response. If tolerated, the dose can then be increased to as high as 300 mg/day if initial response is either absent or inadequate (108). Evidence suggests that clomipramine may be effective in somewhat lower doses than imipramine; clomipramine can generally be used effectively in doses ranging from 50 to 150 mg/day (93, 102). Although there is no evidence of a correlation between blood levels of TCAs and clinical response in panic disorder, blood level monitoring may be helpful for patients who display inadequate response despite seemingly adequate doses or for patients who display signs of toxicity despite doses that are in the therapeutic range.

The most common side effects of TCAs as reported in clinical trials for panic disorder are 1) anticholinergic effects, including dry mouth, constipation, difficulty urinating, increased heart rate, and blurry vision; 2) increased sweating; 3) sleep disturbance; 4) orthostatic hypotension and dizziness; 5) fatigue and weakness; 6) cognitive disturbance; 7) weight gain, especially for long-term users; and 8) sexual dysfunction (273). Higher doses of TCAs are associated with a higher dropout rate in research studies (108), and one naturalistic follow-up study found that one-third of patients prescribed TCAs discontinued them because of side effects (274).

Tricyclic antidepressants should not be prescribed for patients with panic disorder who also have acute narrowangle glaucoma or clinically significant prostatic hypertrophy. The risk of falls may be increased by TCAs, particularly among elderly patients, because of orthostasis. Because patients with preexisting cardiac conduction abnormalities may experience significant or fatal arrhythmia with TCA treatment (275), a baseline electrocardiogram should be considered before initiating a TCA. Overdoses with TCAs can lead to significant cardiac toxicity and fatality (275). For this reason and because of the concerns and debate regarding the relationship between antidepressants and increased suicidality (see discussion earlier in Section II.H), TCAs should be used judiciously in suicidal patients.

4. Benzodiazepines

Alprazolam has the largest number of clinical trials supporting its efficacy for treatment of panic disorder and is FDA approved for this indication (104, 116, 118, 122, 123, 126, 276, 277). The data support the efficacy of alprazolam in treating multiple dimensions of illness (i.e., preventing panic attacks, reducing anticipatory anxiety and avoidance) in patients with panic disorder. However, because of its short half-life, frequent (3-4 times daily) dosing is required, which creates practical difficulty for many patients and results in more rapid and profound withdrawal symptoms with missed doses. A sustained-release form of alprazolam is also FDA approved based on two placebocontrolled studies (125, 129). Although this formulation is approved for once daily dosing, clinical experience suggests that twice daily dosing of alprazolam, sustained release, may be required to maximize efficacy.

It is necessary to be flexible in choosing the alprazolam dose for an individual patient. Most patients require three to four doses per day to avoid breakthrough or rebound symptoms, although some may achieve symptom control with two doses of alprazolam per day. For patients who have not taken alprazolam in the past, the starting dose should be 0.25 mg three or four times daily. The dose should be titrated up to 2-3 mg/day over the first week or two, but an increase to as high as 5-6 mg/day may in rare instances be necessary to obtain symptom control. Although the literature on alprazolam, sustained release, is much more sparse, most studies have tested doses in the range of 2-4 mg/day. The manufacturer's recommendation for alprazolam treatment of panic disorder notes that doses above 4 mg/day are usually necessary and that doses up to 10 mg/day are sometimes required. However, very few studies have empirically evaluated dose requirements, and those studies that have been conducted have produced mixed results regarding the advantages of higher doses (e.g., 6 mg/day) over lower doses (e.g., 2 mg/day) (95, 278).

Clonazepam is also FDA approved for the treatment of panic disorder, and several clinical trials support its efficacy (122, 131, 132). Its longer half-life results in less severe withdrawal symptoms with missed doses and usually allows once or twice a day administration. These factors lead some psychiatrists to prefer clonazepam over other benzodiazepines for the long-term maintenance treatment of panic disorder, largely because of the ease of clonazepam dosing.

For patients without prior clonazepam treatment, starting doses are usually in the range of 0.5–1 mg/day and may be titrated to higher doses as needed. Studies of clonazepam suggest that daily doses of 1–2 mg offer the best balance of therapeutic benefits and side effects. These doses are the equivalent of 2–4 mg of alprazolam or less. Patients can usually be switched from alprazolam to clonazepam by taking the total daily alprazolam dose in milligrams of clonazepam (usually as twice daily or bedtime-only treatment).

Results of several studies suggest a relationship between alprazolam and clonazepam blood levels and treatment response (279–281). In patients who do not respond to usual dose titrations, dose adjustment may be facilitated by monitoring of alprazolam and clonazepam blood levels, although this is rarely done.

Additional studies suggest that other benzodiazepines (e.g., diazepam, lorazepam), when given in equivalent doses, may be as effective as alprazolam in the treatment of panic disorder (113–116, 119–121, 124, 127, 128, 130, 282).

In general, benzodiazepines seem to be well tolerated by patients with panic disorder, with very few serious side effects. When side effects of benzodiazepines do occur in patients with panic disorder, they appear similar to those reported when benzodiazepines are used for other indications. Side effects include primarily sedation, fatigue, ataxia, slurred speech, memory impairment, and weakness. Geriatric patients taking benzodiazepines may be at higher risk for falls and fractures because of these side effects (283–287).

Because of an increased risk of motor vehicle accidents in association with benzodiazepine use (288), patients should be warned about driving or operating heavy machinery while taking benzodiazepines, particularly when these medications are started or with dose increases. Patients should also be advised about the additive effects of benzodiazepines and alcohol, in particular combined sedative and respiratory effects. Although patients may be able to safely drink small amounts of alcohol, they should consume alcohol slowly and exercise extra caution when doing so (e.g., avoid operating vehicles).

Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients With Panic Disorder

For patients in stable recovery from substance use disorders, there is not an absolute contraindication to benzodiazepine use, but the decision to use benzodiazepines should be made cautiously. In patients in early remission or with active substance use disorders, concerns regarding potential misuse of the benzodiazepine or relapse of the substance use disorder are greater; in these circumstances other treatments for panic disorder that have a lower abuse potential are recommended for first-line use (289-291). If benzodiazepines are felt to be necessary after careful consideration of other treatment options, the psychiatrist should closely monitor their use (e.g., dispense in limited quantities and on a time-limited basis, supervise medication administration, track prescription refills or use pill counts to assess medication adherence, increase office visit frequency to monitor the ongoing medical necessity for and the patient's response to the medication). In addition, selection of an agent that is more slowly absorbed (e.g., oxazepam, clorazepate) may limit the potential for abuse (291).

Cognitive effects of benzodiazepines have been the subject of debate and some empirical research (292-294). It is clear that benzodiazepines at higher doses can cause memory impairment (101). One meta-analysis concluded that long-term benzodiazepine users performed worse than control participants on numerous domains of cognitive functioning (295). However, another review concluded that the literature as a whole does not provide convincing evidence of cumulative long-term cognitive effects of benzodiazepines in anxious patients (296). Nevertheless, patients should be monitored for the development of cognitive impairment, which may be more problematic at higher doses and in patients performing complex information-processing tasks at work. Caution is indicated when prescribing benzodiazepines to elderly patients or those with preexisting cognitive impairment.

5. Other antidepressants

Monoamine oxidase inhibitors are widely regarded as effective for panic disorder. However, there have been virtually no studies involving the use of MAOIs for panic disorder since the introduction of the panic disorder diagnosis in DSM-III in 1980. One study included patients with what would now be called panic disorder and found phenelzine to be effective (297). The commonly held belief that MAOIs are actually more potent antipanic agents than TCAs has never been convincingly proven in the scientific literature and is only supported by clinical anecdote. There has been considerable clinical interest in medications that are reversible inhibitors of monoamine oxidase A, because these medications do not generally require adherence to the lowtyramine diet that is mandatory for patients treated with phenelzine, tranylcypromine, or isocarboxazid. However, none of these medications is currently approved for use in the United States in either oral or patch form, although moclobemide is available in other countries, including Canada. Four studies have examined the effectiveness of moclobemide in panic disorder, and the results are mixed and only modestly encouraging (298–301). Although the monoamine oxidase B inhibitor selegiline is available in the United States, there are no data to support its efficacy for the treatment of panic disorder.

Doses of phenelzine in controlled trials for illnesses that resemble panic disorder have tended to be low, often no higher than 45 mg/day (297, 302). Some authors have commented that higher doses may be more effective. Doses of phenelzine up to 90 mg/day and of tranylcypromine up to 60 mg/day are said by experienced psychiatrists to be necessary for some patients with panic disorder. Patients rarely get significant benefit before several weeks have elapsed, and periods up to 12 weeks may be necessary before the full effectiveness of the medication can be judged. No maintenance studies of MAOIs for panic disorder have been published. Hence, the optimal length of treatment that provides the least chance of relapse has not been established.

Adverse effects are a major concern with MAOIs, and these medications are generally reserved for use when a patient has not responded to several other treatments. The complexity of these medications suggests that they should be prescribed by physicians with experience in monitoring MAOI treatment. A major risk of taking an MAOI is the induction of a hypertensive crisis with ingestion of tyramine. Hence, patients taking phenelzine or tranylcypromine must adhere to a special low-tyramine diet (303). Certain medications, including but not limited to sympathomimetic amines and decongestants, can also precipitate a hypertensive crisis and must not be used with MAOIs. Another serious drug-drug interaction to be avoided is the "serotonin syndrome," which can be fatal and is characterized by confusion, agitation, hyperthermia, and other autonomic unstable vital signs (e.g., shivering, diaphoresis, nausea, diarrhea) and neuromuscular signs (e.g., tremor, hyperreflexia, clonus, myoclonus, ataxia) (304). Serotonin syndrome can occur when MAOIs are used with other antidepressants (particularly SSRIs); the antibiotic linezolid; the analgesics meperidine, fentanyl, and tramadol; the over-the-counter medication dextromethorphan; and other medications acting on serotonin such as buspirone, fenfluramine, sibutramine, and the anti-migraine triptan medications (305, 306). Even when the risks of hypertensive crises and serotonin syndrome are obviated by strict adherence to dietary and medication restrictions, MAOIs have substantial adverse effects. These There is minimal support for the use of trazodone in panic disorder. It appears less effective than imipramine and alprazolam and does not enhance outcome when used to augment CBT (221, 307, 308). Although there are a few small uncontrolled studies showing benefits of nefazodone in some patients with panic disorder (309–311), its use has been limited by concerns about liver toxicity (312). Thus, neither trazodone nor nefazodone can be recommended as a first-line treatment for panic disorder.

Bupropion (including extended release formulations) was effective in one small trial (313) and ineffective in another (314). Although it might be useful in some cases, given the limited and mixed systematic data regarding its efficacy, bupropion cannot be recommended as a first-line treatment for panic disorder.

A few open short-term studies support the potential efficacy of mirtazapine for panic disorder (315–319), and a comparison of mirtazapine and paroxetine in a very small randomized controlled trial involving 27 patients suggested similar efficacy of the two medications (320). However, mirtazapine should not be considered a first-line treatment for panic disorder because tolerability issues have been noted, with common side effects including somnolence and weight gain. In addition, there are no available data from large controlled studies supporting its efficacy in panic disorder.

The concerns and debate regarding the relationship between antidepressants and increased suicidality have been reviewed earlier in Section II.H and may apply to the other antidepressants discussed in this section.

6. Other agents

a. Anticonvulsants

There are limited data concerning the use of anticonvulsant medications in the treatment of panic disorder. One randomized controlled trial of gabapentin provided partial support for its efficacy and safety in panic disorder (321), but no further research has been conducted. Thus, gabapentin should not be considered a first-line treatment but may be useful in individual circumstances, either alone or as an adjunct to antidepressants. Small openlabel studies have suggested that valproic acid may benefit some patients with panic disorder (322–324), but this medication has significant side effects (325), and controlled investigations are needed before it can be recommended. One small open-label study of levetiracetam (326) and very preliminary case report data for tiagabine (327) and vigabatrin (327) suggest that these agents may be worthy of further study in panic disorder. However, controlled trials are needed before any of these medications can be recommended as treatments for panic disorder. A small placebo-controlled trial suggested that carbamazepine was not effective for panic disorder (328).

b. Antipsychotic agents

First-generation (i.e., typical) antipsychotic medications are rarely appropriate in the treatment of panic disorder. There is no evidence that they are effective, and the risk of neurological side effects outweighs any potential benefit. Among the second-generation (i.e., atypical) antipsychotics, there is limited positive evidence for olanzapine (329) and adjunctive risperidone (330), suggesting the possibility that second-generation antipsychotics may be useful for patients with severe, treatment-resistant panic disorder. At present, however, evidence for efficacy is limited, and there is growing concern about side effects of secondgeneration antipsychotics, including weight gain, poor glycemic control, and metabolic syndrome (331). Consequently, at this time these agents cannot be broadly recommended for patients with panic disorder, although they may have a role in individual circumstances.

c. Antihypertensives

The available scant literature suggests that beta-adrenergic blocking agents (e.g., propranolol, atenolol) are ineffective for panic disorder (115, 332, 333). However, these agents continue to be used occasionally by psychiatrists who have observed that they can help reduce somatic sensations (e.g., palpitations) in some patients. There is limited evidence supporting the potential efficacy of a particular betablocker, pindolol, as augmentation for patients with SSRIresistant panic disorder (334). Given the frequent side effects associated with beta-adrenergic blocking agents (e.g., fatigue, sleep disturbance, and possibly, the worsening of depression), these agents should not be considered in the routine treatment of panic disorder.

Although historically there was interest in treating panic attacks with calcium channel blockers, they are rarely used clinically, and efficacy data are very limited (335). Similarly, there are limited data suggesting clonidine may have mild and/or transient effects only (336, 337). Thus, calcium channel blockers and clonidine cannot be recommended as first-line or adjunctive treatments for panic disorder.

d. Buspirone

The available data suggest that buspirone monotherapy is not effective for panic disorder (338, 339) and does not enhance the efficacy of CBT (340). Although it is some-

Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients With Panic Disorder

times used clinically in individual circumstances as an augmentation strategy for patients with panic disorder, there are no published data except case reports (341) to support this practice.

I. MAINTAINING OR DISCONTINUING TREATMENT AFTER RESPONSE

There are few data on optimum length of treatment following response. Studies of acute treatment for panic disorder have been conducted over 6-12 weeks, with some studies including long-term follow-up periods of 1 to 2 years. Studies of CBT (which include some of the longer follow-up intervals) suggest that the majority of patients maintain benefits derived from a short-term course of CBT. Some clinical trials have included several months of maintenance CBT (i.e., monthly "booster sessions" focused on relapse prevention), which may have helped sustain positive response to CBT. However, the incremental benefit of periodic booster sessions has yet to be empirically proven. In general, CBT can be discontinued after 10–15 sessions (or sooner if the patient responds quickly) with specific instructions for continued independent practice of CBT skills. Many clinicians and patients also find addition of several monthly booster sessions useful.

With each of the antidepressant medications, therapeutic effects are generally maintained for as long as medication is continued. For responders to an SSRI or a TCA, clinical experience and some data suggest that continuing treatment for 6 months or more after acute response can lead to further symptom reduction and decreased risk of recurrence (70, 85, 99, 104, 342, 343). Although no empirical data are available addressing this question, clinical experience suggests patients with treatment-resistant panic disorder or prior relapse with treatment discontinuation may require longer term treatment. For venlafaxine ER, there are minimal systematic data addressing the optimum length of treatment following response, although discontinuation of venlafaxine ER after only 12 weeks of treatment has been shown to result in an increased likelihood of relapse (344).

Before advising a taper of effective medication, the psychiatrist should consider whether the patient is currently motivated to discontinue the medication as well as the duration of the patient's symptom remission. The timing of medication discontinuation is often influenced by factors such as the presence of psychosocial stressors or supports, the stability of co-occurring conditions, and the availability of alternative treatment options. Discussion of medication taper should also include the possible outcomes of tapering, which include the potential recurrence of panic symptoms, potential withdrawal symptoms, or both. If medication is tapered, it should be done in a collaborative manner with continual assessment of the effects of the taper and the patient's responses to any changes that emerge. Similarly, discontinuation of psychosocial treatment should be planned collaboratively with the patient. Before terminating treatment, clinicians providing CBT help patients develop personalized relapse prevention plans. They also frequently offer patients the option of scheduling "booster sessions" focused on maintaining and enhancing treatment gains.

If an SSRI, SNRI, or TCA is to be discontinued, most psychiatrists and patients prefer to taper medications over a period of several weeks or months. This both allows for an opportunity to monitor for the possible reemergence of panic symptoms as well as decreases the likelihood of discontinuation effects, particularly for those patients who are taking higher doses or after prolonged use. However, under more urgent conditions (e.g., the patient is pregnant and wants to discontinue medications immediately), these medications can be discontinued much more quickly.

There are fewer data examining the issue of benzodiazepine discontinuation, but existing studies support continuing benzodiazepine treatment to prevent recurrence (99, 104). Clinical experience also suggests that many patients can be maintained with stable doses of benzodiazepines for many years with no recurrence of symptoms. Although major concerns about benzodiazepine tolerance and withdrawal have been raised, there is no evidence for significant dose escalation in patients with panic disorder or with long-term benzodiazepine use (294, 345–347).

The approach to benzodiazepine discontinuation also involves a gradual tapering of dose. Withdrawal symptoms and symptomatic rebound are commonly seen with benzodiazepine discontinuation, can occur throughout the taper, and may be especially severe toward the end of the taper. This argues for tapering benzodiazepines very slowly for patients with panic disorder, probably over 2-4 months and at rates no higher than 10% of the dose per week (348-350). Although is it commonly believed that benzodiazepines with shorter half-lives produce more severe withdrawal symptoms than those with longer half-lives, most studies suggest that half-life is less of a factor than the use of a gradual taper schedule (126, 351). In addition, withdrawal symptoms can occur after relatively short-term periods of treatment and have been observed after as little as 6-8 weeks of treatment with alprazolam (352). The likelihood of discontinuation effects may be increased in patients with panic disorder who have traits such as high anxiety sensitivity and high levels of avoidance (353); for such patients, close monitoring should be performed and special care should be taken during the discontinuation process. Cognitive-behavioral therapy, which counteracts tendencies to amplify bodily sensations and catastrophize discontinuation symptoms, has been found to effectively facilitate withdrawal from benzodiazepines (354–357).

There is also some evidence for the utility of concurrent psychotherapy to maintain response after discontinuation of antidepressants. One small controlled study showed that combining brief psychodynamic psychotherAPA PRACTICE GUIDELINES

apy and clomipramine reduced the likelihood of relapse of panic disorder after clomipramine discontinuation (156). Furthermore, in a meta-analysis of antidepressant pharmacotherapy and psychotherapy (in which nearly all psychotherapy studies administered CBT), combination treatment was more effective than antidepressants alone after treatment had been withdrawn (160).

III. SPECIFIC CLINICAL FEATURES INFLUENCING THE TREATMENT PLAN

The following sections review data pertinent to the treatment of individuals with panic disorder who have specific clinical features that may alter the general treatment considerations that are discussed in Sections II.B through II.I. These sections are necessarily brief and are not intended to stand alone as a set of treatment recommendations. The recommendations reviewed in Sections II.B through II.I, including the use of psychiatric management, generally apply unless otherwise indicated.

A. PSYCHIATRIC FACTORS

1. Suicidality

The relationship between panic disorder and suicide is a controversial topic. Determining whether specific suicide risks are associated with panic disorder has been complicated by the frequency of co-occurring disorders that are themselves associated with increases in suicide risk. From a logical perspective, it can be difficult to reconcile how a patient with panic disorder who manifests a strong fear of dying could also experience a wish to die. However, panic disorder can be a severely distressing condition that motivates suicidal thoughts and behaviors in some patients. Evidence exists that panic disorder may contribute to an increased risk of suicidality. Because risk factors for suicide may differ from those for suicidal ideation and suicide attempts, we will review these areas separately.

Early studies, summarized in a meta-analysis by Harris and Barraclough (358), demonstrated that panic disorder was associated with a 10-fold increase in mortality due to suicide. However, individuals with panic disorder are identified in a relatively small proportion of suicides. For example, a psychological autopsy study of 1,397 suicides in Finland found that only 1.22% met the criteria for DSM-III-R panic disorder (359). These low rates may relate to an underreporting of panic disorder symptoms in such studies, because of masking of panic disorder symptoms by substance use (360) or by affective symptoms. Even in individuals identified in psychological autopsies as having panic disorder, co-occurring mood, substance use, and personality disorders are the norm (359, 361). In individuals with panic disorder who are studied longitudinally, co-occurring disorders are almost always present in those who die by suicide (362, 363). Additional evidence suggests that the presence of co-occurring panic attacks may be associated with an increase in suicide risk among individuals with major depression, particularly early in the course of illness (364). In summary, the evidence is mixed as to whether panic disorder and panic attacks are associated with an increase in associated risk is related to co-occurring mood and substance use disorders.

It is similarly controversial whether panic disorder is independently or uniquely associated with suicidal ideation or suicidal attempts (i.e., after adjusting for cooccurring mental disorders, especially major depression) (365, 366). Some studies have noted an association of panic disorder with suicidal behavior even after adjusting for effects of co-occurring mental disorders (44), whereas other studies have not found these results (365, 366). Overall, however, most (44, 367-371) but not all (372) research with cross-sectional clinical and community samples has demonstrated that panic disorder and panic attacks are associated with suicidal ideation and suicide attempts. Substantial rates of suicidal ideation and attempts as well as high frequencies of co-occurring disorders have also been observed in smaller studies of patients with panic disorder in a variety of settings (369, 373-376).

The association between panic disorder and suicidal behavior is of considerable clinical significance, even if most or all of the increased risk is attributable to lifetime comorbidity. The vast majority of patients with panic disorder have current or past co-occurring Axis I or Axis II disorders. Thus, uncomplicated panic disorder is rela-

Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients With Panic Disorder

tively uncommon. Furthermore, co-occurring conditions may go undetected in busy clinical settings. Thus, it is important to be aware that patients presenting with panic disorder are at high risk for lifetime suicidal ideation and attempts. All patients presenting with panic attacks should be asked about suicidal ideation, past suicide attempts, about access to firearms and other means of suicide, and about co-occurring conditions likely to increase risk and to require specific treatment (e.g., bipolar disorder, major depressive disorder, or substance use disorders). When significant mood disorder and/or suicidal ideation exist, treatment should be initiated that is appropriate for the co-occurring diagnosis and a decision should be made about whether the patient can safely be treated as an outpatient. When a substance use disorder is present, it must also be monitored closely and addressed in treatment.

2. Co-occurring substance use disorder

In clinical and epidemiological studies, patients with panic disorder with or without agoraphobia have higher than average rates of cocaine, alcohol, and sedative abuse and dependence (377–383). Approximately 50% of people with panic disorder and substance use disorder have the onset of the substance use disorder prior to the onset of panic symptoms (378). Other individuals develop substance use disorders after the onset of panic disorder. Although the two problems may or may not be functionally related, some individuals may attempt to decrease panic and anxiety symptoms by using alcohol or other substances. In a recent epidemiological study, for example, 23% of subjects with a diagnosis of panic disorder reported using alcohol or drugs to reduce their anxiety symptoms (384).

Despite the anxiolytic effects perceived by some patients, use of many substances can trigger or worsen panic symptoms. Heavy alcohol use, acute alcohol withdrawal, and more prolonged subacute withdrawal may cause or exacerbate panic symptoms (382, 385). Cocaine, other stimulants, and marijuana have been reported to precipitate panic attacks in adolescents and adults (386–388). Panic attacks may also be triggered or worsened through the use of a number of legal substances, such as caffeine, sympathomimetics (e.g., nasal decongestants), and nicotine (389–393).

Psychiatrists should be certain to screen for substance use in patients with panic disorder. Substance use may play a role in causing or exacerbating panic symptoms, and patients with co-occurring panic disorder and substance use disorder have a poorer prognosis than those with either disorder alone (382, 385). It may be useful to incorporate formal drug screens into the treatment plan for patients with co-occurring substance use disorder (291). Psychiatrists also should consider referring the patient to community resources (e.g., Alcoholics Anonymous) and may need to coordinate care with addiction specialists who are providing concurrent care for the patient.

When the patient reports both problematic substance use and panic symptoms, treatment of the substance use disorder is essential. It is unclear whether specific antipanic treatment is necessary for patients with primary substance abuse (i.e., where it is clear that the panic attacks are a result of the substance use or withdrawal). The occurrence of several panic attacks in decreasing frequency during the early weeks of abstinence often warrants no treatment other than support and reassurance until the attacks abate (394, 395). However, if the panic attacks and other symptoms of panic disorder continue after several weeks of abstinence, making a diagnosis of panic disorder and initiating treatment is warranted. A return to substance use is common in patients who have ongoing symptoms of panic disorder in the period following substance use cessation (396-400). A controlled trial suggested that combined CBT and SSRI treatment significantly reduced anxiety symptoms in patients with co-occurring anxiety disorders (including agoraphobia) and alcohol dependence (401). However, there were no differences in relapse rates when patients who received anxiety treatment plus relapse prevention were compared to those who participated in relapse prevention alone. This study provides preliminary evidence that standard treatments for panic disorder can be effective for individuals who are in early stages of remission from substance use disorders, though effective treatment of anxiety does not necessarily translate into decreased relapse potential.

When panic symptoms persist after the initial period of detoxification, the psychiatrist must decide whether to pursue integrated or sequential treatment. Empirical data that provide guidance on this matter are lacking, and therefore this decision must be based on clinical judgment. Although integrated treatment is generally recommended (291), there are some individuals in whom the substance use disorder should be the primary target of the first phase of treatment. For example, most forms of CBT involve deliberately provoking anxiety symptoms or confronting anxiety-provoking situations. If these temporary increases in anxiety are likely to trigger compensatory substance use, a decision could be made to delay CBT until the patient has the support and skills to maintain sobriety even in the face of stress or discomfort.

In treating panic symptoms in patients with co-occurring substance use disorder, benzodiazepines should be avoided whenever possible in favor of CBT and/or antidepressants. A history of abuse of other substances, both licit and illicit, is associated with a higher prevalence of benzodiazepine abuse, a greater euphoric response to benzodi-

Copyright 2010, American Psychiatric Association. APA makes this practice guideline freely available to promote its dissemination and use; however, copyright protections are enforced in full. No part of this guideline may be reproduced except as permitted under Sections 107 and 108 of U.S. Copyright Act. For permission for reuse, visit APPI Permissions & Licensing Center at http://www.appi.org/CustomerService/Pages/Permissions.aspx.

azepines, and a higher rate of unauthorized use of alprazolam during treatment for panic disorder (289, 402). If antidepressant treatment is indicated, SSRIs or SNRIs are preferred because the side effect and safety profiles of TCAs (e.g., increased risk of cardiac toxicity and seizures; greater lethality of TCAs in overdose) are of increased concern in the context of a co-occurring substance use disorder (403). More information about treating co-occurring panic disorder and substance use disorders is available in APA's *Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients With Substance Use Disorders, Second Edition* (291).

3. Co-occurring mood disorder

Substantial evidence from clinical and epidemiological studies demonstrates that panic disorder and panic attacks frequently co-occur with unipolar and bipolar mood disorders (14, 17, 33). Many studies indicate that patients with panic disorder and co-occurring mood disorders exhibit greater impairment, more hospitalizations, and generally more psychopathological symptoms than patients with panic disorder who do not have a co-occurring mood disorder (404, 405). As described in Section III.A.1, a cooccurring mood disorder can also augment the risk of suicidality in individuals with panic disorder. In treating patients with co-occurring panic disorder and mood disorder, the psychiatrist should select treatments that can target both disorders (e.g., psychosocial treatment and/or antidepressants rather than benzodiazepines alone for a patient with panic disorder and major depressive disorder).

With regard to CBT, most studies suggest that cooccurring major depressive disorder does not adversely affect response to CBT for panic disorder (191, 406). In some individuals major depressive disorder may occur as a reaction to the impairment created by the panic disorder (e.g., the patient feels depressed because panic symptoms limit his or her participation in activities). When the depression appears to be secondary, focusing on panic disorder in CBT and monitoring changes in depressive symptoms is a reasonable strategy. Some evidence suggests that if panic disorder is targeted using CBT, depressive symptoms may spontaneously improve (193, 194). For individuals who still have significant symptoms of depression after a course of CBT for panic, the therapist can shift focus and target the depression directly. If depressive symptoms are severe, associated with suicidality, or interfering with adherence to the treatment for panic disorder, the emphasis of the CBT should be shifted so that the depression becomes the primary focus of treatment.

Treatment of mood disorders may also be prioritized during pharmacological treatment for panic disorder; this is especially true for patients who present with suicidal ideation. When panic disorder co-occurs with bipolar illness, the psychiatrist should consider that antidepressants commonly used for treating panic disorder might exacerbate the bipolar disorder. Patients with co-occurring panic disorder and bipolar disorder should generally be treated with a mood stabilizing medication before the addition of an antidepressant is considered for treatment of the panic disorder. Careful monitoring is required whenever an antidepressant is added to the treatment regimen of an individual with bipolar disorder (407).

4. Other co-occurring anxiety disorders

Although spontaneous or unexpected panic attacks are a hallmark of panic disorder, panic attacks can occur in other anxiety disorders. Consequently, the psychiatrist must perform a detailed assessment to ensure that panic disorder is an appropriate diagnosis (see Section II.A.2). In many individuals presenting for treatment, panic disorder occurs concomitantly with other anxiety disorders (for example, see reference 408), and in these circumstances multiple disorders may need to be targeted in treatment.

Treatment with SSRIs, SNRIs, or CBT is appropriate for most individuals with co-occurring anxiety disorders. Medications commonly used to treat panic disorder often have a positive effect on the symptoms of other anxiety disorders. In addition, psychotherapy for panic disorder may have a positive effect on other symptoms even when co-occurring anxiety disorders are not directly targeted in treatment (191–194, 409). However, in some cases where panic disorder is part of a more complicated pattern of cooccurring conditions, a highly tailored and multimodal therapy may be required for optimal recovery. Although the first-line treatments may be similar under these conditions, specificity of treatment (e.g., addition of specific CBT modules, or other psychotherapeutic modalities, focused on co-occurring disorders) may make the difference between full response, partial response, and perceived treatment resistance.

5. Co-occurring personality disorders

Studies have shown that 40%–50% of patients with panic disorder additionally meet the criteria for one or more Axis II disorders (410–413). The personality disorders most frequently observed in panic disorder patients are three from the anxious cluster: avoidant, obsessive-compulsive, and dependent (414–416). In addition, patients with panic disorder often show traits from other personality disorders, such as affective instability and/or impulsivity (from borderline personality disorder), impulsivity (from antisocial personality disorder) (417, 418), and hy-

persensitivity to people (from paranoid personality disorder) (411). Longitudinal data suggest that panic attacks early in life predict the subsequent onset of personality disorders (419).

Results of studies examining the impact of co-occurring personality disorders on the course of panic disorder have been mixed. Several studies have shown that presence of co-occurring personality disorders predicts worse long-term outcome for patients with panic disorder (413, 420, 421). However, a large-scale, prospective, naturalistic study showed that, in contrast to social phobia and generalized anxiety disorder, the presence of a personality disorder did not predict longer time to remission in patients with panic disorder (422).

The majority of studies suggest that co-occurring personality disorders are associated with poorer response to standard treatments for panic disorder. A review of studies that examined the impact of co-occurring personality disorders on CBT outcome suggested that presence of a personality disorder at baseline was associated with poorer treatment outcome (423). Patients with co-occurring personality disorders also show less improvement and seem more likely to relapse following medication treatment for panic disorder (411, 414–416, 424, 425).

In working with patients who have co-occurring panic disorder and personality disorder, the therapist may need to devote more time to strengthening the therapeutic alliance and developing a hierarchy of specific treatment goals. One recent study provided preliminary evidence that a psychodynamic approach to treating panic disorder was effective for patients with co-occurring personality disorders (146).

B. CONCURRENT GENERAL MEDICAL CONDITIONS

Panic attacks are associated with prominent physical symptoms and may be misinterpreted as general medical conditions by patients and/or physicians. Moreover, panic symptoms may be an acute manifestation of a general medical condition (notably thyroid disease) or may result from the effects of prescribed medications to treat such conditions. An additional possibility is that a general medical condition is co-occurring with panic disorder. Studies show that panic and other anxiety disorders are more prevalent in medically ill patients than in the population at large, with physical conditions that have been specifically associated with panic disorder (426) including thyroid disease (427), cancer (428), chronic pain (429), cardiac disease (430), irritable bowel syndrome (431), migraine (432), mitral valve prolapse (36, 38, 39), vestibular disorders (433), and allergic and respiratory disease (434-436). To distinguish among these possibilities and to identify unrecognized general medical conditions that contribute to the clinical presentation requires a general medical evaluation as delineated in APA's *Practice Guideline for the Psychiatric Evaluation of Adults, Second Edition* (8). Even when results are negative, a careful assessment can provide needed reassurance to patients who fear that their panic attacks represent serious physical illness. In addition to the initial evaluation, assessments for general medical conditions may be indicated at other points in the treatment course. For example, among patients whose symptoms worsen or do not respond to initial treatments, a contributory general physical condition is worth considering.

Whenever a general medical condition is identified, the postulated relationship between that condition and the panic disorder will determine the approach to the patient. If the medical condition (e.g., hyperthyroidism) or treatment (e.g., oral corticosteroids) appears to be the primary cause of the panic symptoms, the specific treatment of panic disorder may be delayed until the general medical condition is treated or the precipitating medication discontinued. In some instances, medications that cause or worsen panic symptoms may be essential and cannot be discontinued; in these cases, concurrent treatment of panic disorder should be initiated. In other instances, a general medical condition or its treatment is not directly causing panic disorder (e.g., asthma) but may be worsening it. For example, data from some studies suggest that panic disorder and agoraphobic anxiety may increase the risk of mortality in patients with cardiovascular disease (362, 437, 438). Thus, with co-occurring general medical conditions and panic disorder, a simultaneous focus on optimizing treatment of the medical condition and the panic disorder may be indicated.

To date, there are no systematic evaluations of psychological or pharmacological treatment in patients with cooccurring panic disorder and general medical disorders. As far as pharmacological treatment, it is important for psychiatrists to choose medications that have the fewest drugdrug interactions. Adverse drug interactions may occur between medications utilized for panic disorder and medications used for general medical conditions. Furthermore, panic disorder patients with concurrent medical conditions may have difficulty differentiating symptoms of the general medical condition (e.g., migraine, asthma attack, angina) from those related to panic attacks. Thus, they may not be clear whether to take medication for their general medical conditions or to take medication for their anxiety. In the specific example of co-occurring panic disorder and asthma, patients often encounter difficulties knowing whether to utilize asthma treatment medications (i.e., beta-agonists) or anxiolytic medications. If they misinterpret a panic attack as an asthma attack, utilizing a

Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients With Panic Disorder

beta-agonist is likely to worsen the panic attack symptoms. On the other hand, an asthma attack that is interpreted as being a panic attack would not resolve with an anxiolytic medication. However, because the symptoms of panic attacks and asthma may be very difficult to differentiate, a therapeutic trial of the various strategies is often required.

Psychosocial treatments for panic disorder may need to be adapted depending on the presence and severity of a co-occurring general medical condition. It is often necessary to adapt the psychosocial treatment to the physical or medical realities in the patient's life. However, the clinician also must be alert to the possibility that the patient is viewing the dangers of the medical condition as more threatening than they truly are or is incorrectly interpreting panic symptoms as signs of another medical illness. In any form of psychosocial treatment, learning to differentiate anxiety symptoms from those related to the general medical condition often becomes an important goal. This work can be done through careful self-monitoring. Adaptation of other aspects of treatment may also be required. For example, physically challenging interoceptive exposure exercises that are used in CBT may need to be modified for patients with co-occurring panic disorder and medical conditions (e.g., asthma, heart disease).

C. DEMOGRAPHIC VARIABLES

1. Children and adolescents

This section contains a brief overview of formal clinical trial data regarding the treatment of children and adolescents with panic disorder. Given the limited data in the child and adolescent literature, many treatment plans will necessarily include components that are not well studied. Unless otherwise stated, the general considerations outlined in Sections II.B through II.I apply to children; this is especially true of the importance of psychiatric management. In addition, treatment plans for children and adolescents frequently require attention to developmental issues (from psychological and physiological perspectives) and involvement of multiple systems (e.g., schools, family, and community). Information and recommendations regarding the etiology, diagnosis, and assessment of pediatric panic disorder are beyond the scope of this section. The reader is referred to the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry's Practice Parameter for the Assessment and Treatment of Children and Adolescents With Anxiety Disorders (439) for a more detailed discussion.

Although empirical data are limited, expert opinion generally suggests that treatment of panic disorder in children and adolescents consists of CBT and, when necessary, pharmacotherapy (439). Depending upon the age and the physiological and psychological maturity of the patient, adjustments in the treatment plan may be needed. For example, a developmental adaptation of CBT that is appropriate for adolescents with panic disorder has been described in the literature (440). One randomized controlled trial of this treatment has been completed, but the results have not yet been published. Several published randomized controlled trials have shown CBT to be effective for other pediatric anxiety disorders (441–443). In addition, one randomized controlled trial showed that CBT was effective in a sample of pediatric patients with various anxiety disorders, including some who were diagnosed with panic disorder (444). Thus, the early available evidence suggests beneficial effects of CBT in adolescents.

No randomized controlled trials have been conducted that evaluate the efficacy of pharmacotherapy for panic disorder in pediatric samples; therefore, medication recommendations are based on uncontrolled studies in patients with pediatric panic disorder and some controlled studies demonstrating efficacy for other pediatric anxiety disorders. In pediatric patients with panic disorder, one open trial treated 12 patients with various SSRIs (some in combination with a benzodiazepine) and found significant improvement in 75% of patients (ages 14-17 years, except for one 7-year-old patient) (445). Another study based on chart review of 18 pediatric patients (ages 7-16 years) showed that paroxetine was well tolerated and significantly reduced panic disorder symptoms in approximately 80% of the patients in the study (446). The findings from these uncontrolled studies, as well as evidence from randomized controlled trials showing SSRIs to be effective for other pediatric anxiety disorders (447, 448), suggest that SSRIs are a reasonable treatment option for children and adolescents with panic disorder. However, such treatment must be undertaken with full consideration of potential risks and benefits of antidepressant use in pediatric patients (see Section II.H).

A few case reports (449, 450) and case series (451) suggest that imipramine and the high-potency benzodiazepines alprazolam and clonazepam also may have some use in treating pediatric panic disorder; however, these medications would not be considered first-line treatment options.

2. Geriatric patients

Although anxiety symptoms and disorders are among the most common psychiatric ailments experienced by older adults, epidemiological studies suggest that the prevalence of panic disorder in later life may be lower than that in midlife (452). When panic disorder does occur, it is more likely to be preexisting rather than new in onset (453) and is more likely to be associated with co-occurring general medical or psychiatric disorders, especially depression (454) or emerging dementia. Thus, for elderly patients presenting with new panic symptoms, a vigorous search for alternative and co-occurring diagnoses should be undertaken, with particular attention to general medical conditions (e.g., hypercalcemia due to malignancy) and effects of general medical pharmacological agents. When panic disorder is present without other co-occurring psychiatric disorders, elderly patients often have less severe symptoms and less anxiety sensitivity than younger patients (455).

There have been few systematic prospective clinical trials to determine the efficacy of standard medications and/or psychosocial treatments for anxiety disorders among the elderly. Some evidence suggests that elderly patients with panic disorder may benefit from cognitivebehavioral treatments, although there are no randomized controlled trials with samples comprised exclusively of geriatric patients with panic disorder (456). Less is known about the efficacy of other psychosocial treatments or medication for treating panic disorder in elderly patients. If medication is used, however, general principles of psychopharmacology would suggest that the starting doses and therapeutic doses of medication may be lower than those for younger patients and that dose titration should occur more slowly than in younger adults. Medications with longer half-lives will eventually reach higher steadystate blood levels and toxicity may develop more slowly than anticipated, confounding interpretation of adverse effects and potentiating interactions with other medications. Given the high rates of co-occurring mood disorder in elderly patients with panic disorder, an antidepressant is recommended as first-line pharmacotherapy (457). Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors or SNRIs are preferred because of their lesser side effect burden relative to other antidepressant medications in geriatric patients. Benzodiazepine use should be avoided whenever possible, since use of long half-life benzodiazepines and long-term benzodiazepine use can be problematic in geriatric patients (295, 458).

3. Gender

Panic disorder is more common in women for reasons that are not yet fully understood. In epidemiological surveys, the lifetime prevalence of panic disorder is approximately twice as high in women as in men (33, 459). This gender difference appears to decrease in elderly cohorts (460). Despite numerous studies, few consistently replicable differences have been found between men and women in panic disorder phenomenology, course of illness, or treatment responsivity. However, women with panic disorder are more likely to have severe agoraphobia than are men with panic disorder. The proportion of female patients increases as the level of agoraphobia intensifies (461–463), even though, after controlling for level of agoraphobia, few sex differences emerge in self-reported panic disorder symptoms (464–466).

Several studies have explored the relationship between panic disorder and the perinatal period, an important issue in light of the high rate of panic disorder in younger women. The limited available data suggest that the course of panic disorder is highly variable during pregnancy and the postpartum period (467–469). It is also not clear whether uncontrolled symptoms of panic disorder affect the course or outcome of pregnancy (470).

The treatment of pregnant and nursing women raises certain specific concerns regarding the use of antipanic medications (471, 472). With women of childbearing age, the risks of treatment during pregnancy and nursing should be discussed actively and preferably before conception (473). Treatment with SSRIs during pregnancy (reviewed in references 474 and 475) may be associated with increased rates of spontaneous abortion (476) and with a greater risk of low birth weight and respiratory difficulties in the neonate (477). Older reports generally failed to find associations between antidepressants and risk of congenital malformations; however, more recent findings suggest an increase in the rate of cardiac malformations with paroxetine treatment, raising increased caution about its use during pregnancy (475, 478). In addition, SSRI exposure in the third trimester has been associated with a rare but increased likelihood of persistent pulmonary hypertension of the newborn (479) and, more commonly, a neonatal behavioral syndrome suggestive of antidepressant discontinuation that typically resolves with supportive care (480-483). A comparable discontinuation syndrome appears to occur with SNRI treatment and may be more pronounced in preterm neonates (483). The effects of benzodiazepines on fetal development are unclear; a metaanalysis of pooled case-control study data showed an increased relative risk of major malformations and oral clefts with benzodiazepine treatment whereas meta-analysis of cohort studies showed no such effect (484). When used near term, however, benzodiazepines have been associated with neonatal lethargy, sedation, and weight loss; these findings suggest that their use should be minimized whenever possible (485). In considering the literature on prenatal exposure to psychotropic medications for anxiety and mood disorders, it is also important to note that many studies have not controlled for potentially confounding factors (e.g., rates of smoking in women taking psychotropic medications during pregnancy).

The benefits of breast-feeding for women and their infants are well documented (486). However, antidepressants and benzodiazepines are secreted into breast milk in measurable quantities, and their central nervous system effects on the nursing infant are unknown (471, 487–489).

Despite the dearth of literature on the use of psychosocial interventions for women with panic disorder who are pregnant, nursing, or planning to become pregnant, these interventions should be considered in lieu of pharmacotherapy. Pharmacotherapy may also be indicated but requires consideration and discussion of the potential benefits and risks with the patient, her obstetrician, and, whenever possible, her partner. In making decisions about breast-feeding, discussions with the infant's pediatrician are also useful. Discussions should also consider the potential risks to the patient and the child of untreated psychiatric illness (475), including panic disorder and any co-occurring psychiatric conditions.

4. Ethnicity and cultural issues

Ethnicity and cultural factors are important to consider in assessing and treating individuals with panic disorder. As part of the assessment process, the DSM-IV-TR Outline on Cultural Formulation (490) can provide a systematic approach to determining the role of cultural factors in the clinical presentation. It also allows the psychiatrist to view the individual patient and the therapeutic relationship within the context of the patient's cultural background and support systems.

Relatively little research has been done pertaining to anxiety disorders in ethnic or cultural subgroups. In African Americans, data on the prevalence of anxiety disorders are somewhat conflicting. The National Institute of Mental Health Epidemiologic Catchment Area Study indicated that African Americans have a higher lifetime prevalence of agoraphobia but not panic disorder (491), the National Comorbidity Survey found no racial differences in the prevalence of any anxiety disorder (492), and the National Comorbidity Survey Replication found lower rates for panic disorder, generalized anxiety disorder, and social phobia (492–495). In Hispanic whites, the National Comorbidity Survey Replication showed lower risk of panic disorder relative to non-Hispanic whites in young (younger than age 43 years) cohorts (495).

There is some evidence that panic disorder may present differently in individuals of different cultural backgrounds. For example, panic disorder in African Americans has been specifically associated with isolated sleep paralysis (496), more intense fears of dying or "going crazy" (497), and hypertension (498, 499). Studies show that African American patients seen in primary care settings report more severe somatic symptoms and have a higher prevalence of panic disorder than whites (500). In addition, African Americans are more likely to seek help in medical than in mental health facilities (501, 502). The culture-bound syndrome ataque de nervios resembles panic disorder and may be relevant to understanding the symptom presentation of individuals from some Latino groups (e.g., those of Caribbean background). Although ataque de nervios is similar to a panic attack in that the patient experiences sudden and intense distress, loss of emotional control (e.g., crying, uncontrollable shouting) is a more prominent feature of ataque de nervios. Ataque de nervios also seems to be a more inclusive concept than panic disorder: only 36% of people with ataque de nervios met panic attack criteria, and only 17%-33% met panic disorder criteria (503). Finally, studies have examined the phenomenon of panic among Cambodian and Vietnamese refugees and highlighted several cultural syndromes that appear to be the equivalent of panic disorder. These include "sore neck," in which Cambodian patients fear that "wind" and blood pressure may burst the blood vessels in

this area, and the syndrome of orthostatic dizziness, which is a frequent cue and concomitant of panic attacks in Vietnamese patients, who also report fears of a "wind overload" (504, 505).

In terms of treatment considerations, research findings indicate that African American (506), Latino (507), and Vietnamese (508) patients with panic attacks and panic disorder respond well to CBT treatments that are culturally adapted to fit these groups. When medications are a part of the treatment plan, the individual's cultural context may influence his or her beliefs about medication (509). Genetic polymorphisms (e.g., of cytochrome P450 isoenzymes) that vary in frequency among different ethnic groups may influence the patient's biological response to medication (e.g., metabolism, sensitivity to side effects) (510–512); as our understanding of genetic polymorphisms expand, these variations may become useful in individualizing treatment selection (509, 513).

Part B BACKGROUND INFORMATION AND REVIEW OF AVAILABLE EVIDENCE

IV. DISEASE DEFINITION, NATURAL HISTORY, AND EPIDEMIOLOGY

A. DIAGNOSIS OF PANIC DISORDER

The essential features of panic disorder identified in DSM-IV-TR are "recurrent unexpected panic attacks" (Criterion A1) that are followed by 1 month or more of "persistent concern about having additional attacks," "worry about the implications of the attack or its consequences," or "a significant change in behavior related to the attacks" (Criterion A2) (Tables 1 and 2).

A panic attack that counts toward a diagnosis of panic disorder is defined as a "discrete period of intense fear or discomfort" in which at least four of the following symptoms are present: palpitations, pounding heart, or accelerated heart rate; sweating; trembling or shaking; sensations of shortness of breath or smothering; feelings of choking; chest pain or discomfort; nausea or abdominal distress; feeling dizzy, unsteady, light-headed, or faint; derealization or depersonalization; fear of losing control or "going crazy"; fear of dying; numbness or tingling sensations; and chills or hot flushes (Table 3). The panic attacks that characterize panic disorder are not attributable to the direct physiological effects of a substance or to a general medical condition (Criterion C). It also must be established that the attacks are not better accounted for by another mental disorder (Criterion D).

Several types of panic attacks may occur. Prototypical is the unexpected attack, defined as one not associated with a known situational trigger. However, individuals may also experience situationally predisposed panic attacks (which are more likely to occur in certain situations but do not necessarily occur there) or situationally bound attacks (which occur almost immediately on exposure to a situational trigger), especially in later stages of the illness. Other types of panic attacks include those that occur in particular emotional contexts, those involving limited symptoms, and nocturnal attacks. Although numerous studies have sought to validate symptom-specific subtypes of panic attacks (e.g., cardiorespiratory, dizziness-derealization, nonfearful panic) as associated with specific levels of functional impairment, illness severity, comorbidity, or outcome, no consistently replicable associations have emerged.

In choosing the appropriate DSM-IV-TR diagnosis, the psychiatrist must also determine if agoraphobia is present (Criterion B) (see Table 4). Agoraphobia is defined as "anxiety about being in places or situations from which escape might be difficult (or embarrassing) or in which help might not be available in the event of having an unexpected or situationally predisposed panic attack or panic-like symptoms" (Criterion A). These situations must be "avoided or else endured with marked distress or with anxiety about having a panic attack or panic-like symptoms, or require the presence of a companion" (Criterion B). Finally, it must be established that the anxiety or agoraphobic avoidance is not better accounted for by another mental disorder (Criterion C). Typical situations eliciting agoraphobia include traveling on buses, subways, or other public transportation, and being on bridges, in tunnels, or far from home. Many patients who develop agoraphobia find that situational attacks become more common than unexpected attacks. Panic disorder with agoraphobia is typically a more severe and chronic condition than panic disorder without agoraphobia (62, 220).

B. SPECIFIC FEATURES OF PANIC DISORDER

1. Cross-sectional issues

There are a number of important clinical and psychosocial features to consider in a cross-sectional evaluation. First, because there is such variance in the types and duration of attacks that may occur with panic disorder, the psychiatrist should consider other possible diagnoses. The psychiatrist should assess the patient for the presence of life-threatening behaviors, the degree to which the panic disorder interferes with the patient's ability to conduct his or her daily routine or to care for self and others, and the presence of substance use disorders, mood disorders, and other conditions that commonly co-occur with panic disorder (see Section III.A).

2. Longitudinal issues

Because of the variable nature of panic disorder, it is necessary to consider a number of longitudinal issues when evaluating the patient. These include the fluctuations in chronic variants of this condition, the response to prior treatments, and the development of complications such as co-occurring psychiatric and medical disorders and medication side effects.

C. NATURAL HISTORY AND COURSE

Panic attacks vary in their frequency and intensity, often waxing and waning over time and in response to psychosocial stressors. It is not uncommon for an individual to experience numerous moderate attacks for months at a time or to experience frequent attacks daily for a short period (e.g., a week), with months separating subsequent periods of attacks. Individuals with panic disorder commonly have anxiety about the recurrence of panic attacks or symptoms or about the implications (e.g., "Am I having a heart attack? Am I going crazy?") or consequences (e.g., "Will I be able to drive my children to school?"). Panic disorder, especially with agoraphobia, may lead to the loss or disruption of interpersonal relationships, especially as individuals struggle with the impairment or loss of social role functioning and the issue of responsibility for symptoms. Examples of the disrupting nature of panic disorder include the fear that an attack is the indicator of a life-threatening illness despite medical evaluation indicating otherwise or the fear that an attack is a sign of emotional weakness. Some individuals experience the attacks as so severe that they take such actions as quitting a job to avoid a possible attack. Others may become so anxious that they avoid most activities outside their homes (i.e., severe agoraphobia).

Evidence from naturalistic follow-up studies of patients in a tertiary-care setting suggests that at 4–6 years posttreatment about 30% of individuals are well, 40%–50% are improved but symptomatic, and the remaining 20%–30% have symptoms that are the same or slightly worse (514, 515). Thus, the disorder can be seen as one in which there is much more often improvement with residual symptoms than remission and one in which relapse after remission is more common than sustained remission (61).

Panic attacks appear to worsen the prognosis and/or delay a beneficial treatment outcome in multiple other disorders

Co-occurring disorders may also influence the course of panic disorder. Prospective follow-up studies have shown that patients with co-occurring depression have worse courses of illness (61, 420). Studies of the impact of personality disorders on the course of panic disorder have produced mixed results (420, 422).

depressive disorders (520) and alcoholism (521).

D. EPIDEMIOLOGY AND ASSOCIATED FEATURES

1. Prevalence and onset

Epidemiologic data collected from multiple countries have documented similarities in lifetime prevalence (1.6%–2.2%), age at onset (age 20–29 years), higher risk in females (about twofold), and symptom patterns of panic disorder (522). Although the full-blown syndrome is usually not present until early adulthood, limited symptoms often occur much earlier. Studies of community samples suggest that panic disorder occurs in 0.5%–1% of the general pediatric population (523–525). Panic disorder can have its onset prior to puberty (526), although this is relatively uncommon. When panic disorder does occur prior to adulthood, it is more likely to occur in adolescence, and particularly in females (527). Panic symptoms in childhood and adolescence are frequently a predictor of later onset psychiatric disorders (379).

2. Co-occurring disorders

Roughly one-quarter to one-half of individuals diagnosed with panic disorder in community samples also have agoraphobia, although a much higher rate of agoraphobia is encountered in clinical samples (522). The National Comorbidity Survey Replication found that approximately 20% of patients with lifetime panic disorder have agoraphobia.

Among individuals with panic disorder alone, the lifetime prevalence of major depression is 34.7%; in patients with panic disorder with agoraphobia, the lifetime prevalence of major depression is 38.7% (33). Approximately one-third of patients with panic disorder are depressed when they present for treatment (528). For individuals presenting to clinical settings with both panic disorder and major depressive disorder, the onset of depression has been found to precede the onset of panic disorder in one-third of individuals, whereas the onset of depression coincides with or follows the onset of panic disorder in the remaining two-thirds (529).

Children and adolescents with panic disorder display high rates of other co-occurring psychiatric disorders, especially other anxiety and mood disorders, including bipolar disorder (530–532).

3. Morbidity

Epidemiologic studies have clearly documented the morbidity associated with panic disorder (40, 368, 533–538). Patients with panic disorder, especially with co-occurring depression, are at higher risk for suicide attempts (368), impaired social and marital functioning (539), work impairment (533), use of psychoactive medication (535), and substance abuse (539).

4. Medical utilization

In the Epidemiologic Catchment Area study, subjects with panic symptoms or disorder, as compared to other disorders, were the most frequent users of emergency medical services and were more likely to be hospitalized for physical problems (535). Similarly, patients with panic attacks or disorder, who frequently present to ambulatory primary care settings reporting the somatic manifestations of their panic attacks, are often not recognized as having panic attacks unless the syndrome is severe, may receive extensive and costly medical work-ups, and often receive poor quality of care and inadequate and inappropriate treatment (540, 541). This phenomenon has sparked interest in disseminating evidence-based panic treatments to primary care settings (157). There is preliminary evidence that treatment of panic disorder in these settings may result in a significant cost offset and overall medicalcare savings (542-544).

5. Frequency and nature of treatment

Relative to patients with other psychiatric disorders, patients with panic disorder seek help relatively frequently (545–547). Individuals frequently present to nonpsychiatrists first and may make greater use of the emergency department (548) or other medical specialists (549). However, an extensive body of evidence has documented that panic disorder is undertreated, whether in primary care (541) or specialty mental health settings (220). In particular, despite the strong evidence supporting CBT for panic disorder, this treatment is offered at a low rate, even in specialty mental health settings. When treatment is finally offered it is frequently inadequate or inappropriate. Incorrect kinds or doses of medication are often prescribed for periods of insufficient length, and psychosocial treatments are frequently provided that have minimal evidence base (550).

6. Family and genetics studies

Family studies using direct interviews of relatives and family history studies have shown that panic disorder is highly familial. Results from studies conducted in different countries (United States, Belgium, Germany, Australia) have shown that the median risk of panic disorder is eight times as high in the first-degree relatives of probands with panic disorder as in the relatives of control subjects (551). A family data analysis showed that forms of the disorder with early onset (at age 20 years or younger) were the most familial, carrying a more than 17 times greater risk (552). Results from twin studies have suggested a genetic contribution to the disorder (553–555).

Genetic studies of panic disorder patients have identified genes linked to panic subtypes associated with bladder problems, bipolar illness, and possibly smoking and have identified some associated genes with functional importance for anxiety pathophysiology. However, few studies have as yet been replicated, and it is still unclear whether panic exists in many distinct genetic forms, each with a different set of genes, or in one form with an underlying set of genes that confer broad vulnerability to panic and anxiety (556).

V. REVIEW AND SYNTHESIS OF AVAILABLE EVIDENCE

A. INTERPRETING RESULTS FROM STUDIES OF TREATMENTS FOR PANIC DISORDER

1. Measurement of outcomes

In the following sections available data on the efficacy of treatments for panic disorder are reviewed. Short-term efficacy has usually been evaluated over the course of 6- to 12-week clinical trials by observing changes in the presence and severity of patient- and physician-rated panic and agoraphobic symptoms. Earlier studies have focused on

the primary outcome of being free of DSM-defined panic attacks at the end of the study. However, patients labeled "panic free" are not necessarily free of all panic symptoms (i.e., symptom free). Some studies have shown that reductions in other dimensions (e.g., agoraphobic avoidance, functional impairment) are more important to overall improvement than reduction in panic frequency (74). Thus, the field has moved toward a broader definition of remission that includes substantial reductions in panic attacks, anticipatory anxiety, and agoraphobic avoidance, as well as a return to full function and good quality of life. One scale commonly used to examine this is the PDSS (51). Some definitions of remission have included a Clinical Global Impression (CGI) improvement rating of 1 or 2 (much or very much improved) and zero panic attacks (88, 557) or a CGI severity rating of 1 or 2 (borderline or not at all ill) and zero panic attacks at study endpoint (89, 558).

The long-term efficacy of treatments has been measured in terms of relapse rates among panic-free or symptom-free patients receiving treatment over the course of several years. A variety of definitions of relapse have been used, based on the emergence of a certain number of symptoms or based on the percentage of change in scores on symptom rating scales. In some studies, requests for or use of additional treatment have been considered indicative of relapse; whereas such outcome measures may reflect an intervention's effect on patient functioning as well as symptoms, they may also be affected by other clinical and nonclinical factors. Many studies report only shortterm outcome. More studies that include longer followup periods of several years are needed in order to assess the potential of different treatments to produce sustained remission.

2. Issues in study design and interpretation

When evaluating clinical trials of medications for panic disorder, it is important to consider the design of the study (e.g., whether a placebo-control group was used, the response rate in the placebo-control group) and the definitions of treatment response and remission (e.g., which outcome measures were selected). Response rates as high as 75% have been observed among patients receiving placebo in clinical trials of patients with panic disorder (106). Placebo response rates (often in the range of 40%–50%) could explain much of the observed treatment effect in uncontrolled trials or make significant treatment effects more difficult to detect in controlled trials. It is also important to consider the potential use of additional treatments that are not prescribed as part of the study protocol (e.g., psychotherapy, other medications that are not being directly studied) and whether these factors were rigorously assessed in the study.

Some randomized controlled studies of medications for panic disorder use an "active" comparator, which may be a medication or psychosocial intervention with prior evidence supporting its efficacy in panic disorder. Although these studies are useful for comparing the efficacies of interventions, the lack of a placebo group limits the ability to determine if either agent is more effective than placebo in particular study populations or with specific treatment characteristics (e.g., treatment length, clinical contacts). It is also important to consider the dose of medication(s) employed in pharmacological trials. Some studies are designed as "fixed-dose" studies, which require titration to a set dose regardless of patients' response or side effects. Such trials allow assessment of a specific dose but are theoretically more likely to result in study discontinuation for those who cannot tolerate the medication. "Flexible-dose" studies allow dose adjustment based on individual tolerability and response, as would be done in clinical practice, but do not permit comparison of the efficacy and tolerability of specific doses of medication.

When evaluating studies of psychosocial treatments, such as CBT, which consist of multiple components, it may be difficult to determine which components are responsible for producing beneficial outcomes. It is also important to consider the nature of the components that are used. For example, although the types of CBT used in some trials have been rigorously defined and have been similar, they have not been identical and have been usually derived from one of several related, but not identical, approaches (133, 136, 138). It is also important to note whether a specific treatment protocol has been used and whether efforts have been made to ensure that all study clinicians have demonstrated adherence to the protocol as well as competence in delivering the intervention. Finally, some trials of psychosocial treatments have employed waiting-list control groups, which only control for the passage of time and not for the "nonspecific" effects of treatment (e.g., the benefits of a therapeutic relationship, positive expectancies for change).

Another factor to consider is the use of medications that are not prescribed as part of the treatment protocol. For example, patients in studies of CBT may be using prescription medications that are not taken into consideration in the study design or statistical analysis. In addition, patients in medication studies may be taking additional doses of the tested medications or other antipanic medications (either explicitly, as doses taken as needed, or surreptitiously). Studies that monitor such occurrences have shown rates of surreptitious benzodiazepine use to be as high as 33% (278). Furthermore, there is growing interest in specifically examining the role of treatment for those who do not respond to initial treatments; these studies may add a second agent to an initial agent to which a patient has had minimal or partial response to examine the safety and potential additional benefit derived from the combination. These studies provide guidance only for the potential efficacy of the treatment as an adjunct to the specific prior type of treatment (e.g., as augmentation of CBT or SSRIs). There are few data examining "next step" interventions for individuals with panic disorder who do not respond or tolerate initial first-line treatment(s).

For all studies, it is important to understand the characteristics of the study participants. The demographic

features of the sample and the inclusion/exclusion criteria are important to consider. No clinical trial adequately represents all patients with panic disorder, and some studies have specifically excluded patients with features (e.g., agoraphobia, depression, substance use disorders) that are frequently encountered in clinical practice.

Another issue important to understand when interpreting results of any study is the use of statistical testing. The traditional determination of statistical significance has been the *p* value, which is typically set at no higher than p < 0.05(i.e., an alpha of 0.05, representing a 5% probability that the rejection of the null hypothesis-that there was no difference between the treatments-was in error). It is important to note that as sample sizes become large, smaller absolute differences between the effects of agents on outcome measures are more likely to be statistically significant (i.e., achieve a p value 0.05); these differences may be statistically-but not necessarily clinically-significant. Similarly, small studies that fail to find a difference between two agents may not have had sufficient statistical power to detect such a difference. Under such circumstances, small randomized controlled trials with negative results cannot provide definitive conclusions. Further, findings from small studies are less reliable (i.e., if the same study is repeated with a different small sample of patients, the results are more likely to differ from those of the original study than if a very large study is repeated).

Some studies will also report an "effect size," which is another way to measure the magnitude of a difference between treatments in a trial with somewhat less dependence on sample size (559). Effect sizes can provide a common metric for comparing the magnitude of effects across studies. Psychiatrists should also look at the clinical significance of the level of improvement reported in a study (e.g., Were patients free of symptoms at the end of the study? Did they all improve significantly more with one treatment, but only by a very small amount that would not be clinically meaningful?).

Two final measures of effect that may be used in studies are the odds ratio and the "number needed to treat." The odds ratio provides a measure of the odds of one binary event occurring versus another (e.g., the ratio of the odds of achieving remission with treatment A, compared to the odds of achieving remission with treatment B). For example, an odds ratio of 2 in a study of the proportion of patients achieving remission with two different interventions would suggest that one intervention resulted in twice the odds of remission as the other. In general, an odds ratio of 1 implies the odds of the outcome are equal for the interventions, an odds ratio of less than 1 suggests the odds are less for the comparator treatment, and an odds ratio greater than 1 suggests the odds are higher for the comparator treatment. When interpreting odds ratios, it is also important to realize that this is not a measure of absolute difference. Thus, the odds may be represented as the proportion achieving remission divided by the proportion who do not (e.g., if 20% achieve remission with treatment A, the odds are 0.2/0.8 = 0.25, or 1 in 4 for treatment A; if treatment B has a 40% remission rate then the odds of achieving remission with treatment B are 0.4/0.6 = 0.67, or 2 in 3. The odds ratio for treatment B versus A would then be 0.67/0.25 = 2.7).

The number needed to treat is another measure of effect designed to give a sense of how many patients would need to be treated with the new intervention to achieve the desired outcome for one additional patient. For example, if 20% of the study population achieved remission with one intervention and 40% with the alternate intervention, the absolute difference would be 20%, or one of five additional patients achieving remission. Thus, from a public health point of view, to have one additional patient achieve remission with the novel intervention than would with the standard intervention, five patients would need to be treated. When using these measures to assess the benefit of a novel intervention clinically, the risks associated with the intervention (side effects, higher costs, etc.) should also be considered in a risk/benefit assessment. More information about odds ratios and number needed to treat can be found in standard epidemiological textbooks (for example, see reference 560).

B. SPECIFIC PSYCHOSOCIAL INTERVENTIONS

1. Cognitive-behavioral therapy

There are numerous controlled trials demonstrating the efficacy of CBT for panic disorder (67, 111, 133–144), although specific CBT protocols used in clinical trials vary in their emphasis on different treatment components. Meta-analyses of clinical trials have concluded the effects of CBT for panic disorder are robust and durable (172, 561–564).

To date, the largest controlled efficacy trial of CBT for panic disorder included 312 panic disorder patients who were randomly assigned to five groups: imipramine, CBT, CBT and imipramine, CBT and placebo, and placebo (111). CBT consisted of 11 individual 50-minute sessions over 12 weeks. The imipramine treatment was slowly titrated up to a maximum of 300 mg/day. Response was defined as a 40% or greater reduction in symptoms on the PDSS (50). In this study, CBT (49% response) was superior to placebo (22%) at the end of the 12-week acute treatment phase. The response rate in the CBT group was statistically equivalent to that of the imipramine (46%), CBT plus placebo (57%), and CBT plus imipramine (60%) groups. At the end of the 6-

Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients With Panic Disorder

month maintenance phase (in which responders were continued on their medication or on monthly CBT), CBT (40%) was again superior to placebo (13%) and equivalent to imipramine (38%). However, the combination of CBT and imipramine (57%) was significantly superior to all other treatment conditions, including CBT alone. Finally, at the end of the 6-month follow-up phase (during which patients were receiving no treatment), CBT (32%) and CBT plus placebo (41%) were the only two treatment conditions that were superior to placebo (9.1%). This study provided evidence for the short- and long-term efficacy of CBT. It further showed that CBT is largely equivalent in short-term efficacy to imipramine and combination treatments, and that it may produce more durable effects than imipramine or the combination of CBT and imipramine. See Section V.B.6 for further discussion of this study.

Several studies have examined the use of one component of CBT, situational exposure, specifically for patients with panic disorder who also have substantial agoraphobia (149, 184, 218, 565–568). These studies support the efficacy of exposure treatment in reducing panic and agoraphobic symptoms. Given the efficacy of exposure treatment, some investigators have questioned whether more elaborate protocols that include cognitive restructuring are necessary for treatment of panic disorder (especially when agoraphobic symptoms are the main problem). One comparative study showed similar rates of response for patients treated with exposure therapy alone and for those who received a CBT package that included both cognitive and exposure techniques (140).

Some CBT protocols teach breathing retraining as an anxiety management skill; however, the incremental benefit of this treatment component has been questioned in the literature (142, 175). In one study, 77 patients with panic disorder were randomly assigned to receive CBT with breathing retraining, CBT without breathing retraining, or a delayed-treatment control (175). Both forms of CBT were superior to the waiting-list condition on most outcome measures; however, CBT with breathing retraining was no better than the version of CBT without breathing retraining, despite the fact that patients learned an additional anxiety management skill. Moreover, at posttreatment the group that received CBT without breathing retraining was superior to the control group on 11 of 12 outcome measures, whereas the group that received CBT with breathing retraining was superior to the control group on only 8 of 12 outcome measures. Thus, breathing retraining did not contribute any incremental benefit over other CBT components, and there was some evidence that it was associated with poorer response (175).

Many patients who respond to short-term CBT (i.e., 10–15 sessions) experience long-lasting beneficial effects

(111, 135, 569, 570). In the longest follow-up study to date, reported by Fava and colleagues (571), 200 consecutive patients with panic disorder were treated with 12 sessions of exposure therapy. Patients with co-occurring major depressive disorder, social phobia, and/or obsessive-compulsive disorder were excluded. Of the 200 patients, 165 were panic free after treatment, and 132 patients were available for follow-up between 2 and 14 years (median of 8 years). Twenty-three percent of the 132 patients had a relapse at some time during follow-up. These findings suggested that the majority of patients who responded acutely to exposure therapy experienced long-lasting maintenance of response. However, the conclusion may not be generalizable to patients with cooccurring conditions (e.g., depression), who were not represented in the study. Another limitation is that some patients (30%) were unable to fully taper benzodiazepines during the treatment period. Remission of symptoms therefore may not be completely attributable to the exposure therapy. However, use of benzodiazepines during exposure treatment predicted worse outcome in this sample, making it unlikely that medication effects explain the sustained remission in the majority of patients who responded well to exposure therapy.

Given the efficacy of 12 weekly sessions of CBT, there have been attempts to modify the treatment such that it can be delivered to a wider population of patients with panic disorder. Initial open-label and small randomized controlled trials have found that modified forms of CBT are efficacious. Studies have examined the impact of CBT delivered by telephone (184), assisted by a computer (186), using virtual reality (572), or given in a high-density format (i.e., several hours of therapy within a few days) (182, 183). There has been interest in reducing clinician time by having a computer assist in some of the routine components of CBT (139, 188, 189). Although some studies have reported similar efficacy between computerassisted psychotherapy and therapist-conducted psychotherapy (186), other studies have not replicated these findings (139). Larger controlled trials are required.

2. Psychodynamic psychotherapy

Support for psychodynamic psychotherapy targeting panic disorder includes observations of experts in psychodynamic therapy (145, 204, 205, 573), as well as uncontrolled studies and case reports (201, 204, 574–579) published over its long history of use. Published literature also discusses the theoretical rationale for applying psychodynamic principles in panic disorder treatment (205, 580–582).

More recently, manual-guided PFPP (145, 583, 584) has been shown to be efficacious in a randomized controlled trial (146). This controlled trial supported the efficacy of PFPP in

Copyright 2010, American Psychiatric Association. APA makes this practice guideline freely available to promote its dissemination and use; however, copyright protections are enforced in full. No part of this guideline may be reproduced except as permitted under Sections 107 and 108 of U.S. Copyright Act. For permission for reuse, visit APPI Permissions & Licensing Center at http://www.appi.org/CustomerService/Pages/Permissions.aspx.

reducing the severity of panic symptoms and improving psychosocial functioning and showed that these treatment gains were maintained at a 6-month follow-up. Forty-nine adult patients with panic disorder were randomly assigned to either PFPP (26 patients) or applied relaxation therapy (23 patients). Both groups received individual sessions twice weekly for 12 weeks. Panic-focused psychodynamic psychotherapy showed significantly superior reduction in panic symptoms measured by the PDSS (76% vs. 39%) and a greater reduction in functional impairment as measured by the Sheehan Disability Scale. These findings provide initial support for the use of PFPP as a treatment for panic disorder and suggest a need for further research in this area. It is unknown whether the positive results obtained with PFPP generalize to other forms of psychodynamic psychotherapy that are more commonly offered in the community (e.g., psychodynamic psychotherapy that has a broader focus).

3. Eye movement desensitization and reprocessing

Originally developed as a treatment for posttraumatic stress disorder (206), EMDR involves reprocessing distressing memories while engaging in guided eve movement. It has been studied as a possible treatment for panic disorder in two trials. In the first study, 40 patients with panic disorder were randomly assigned to EMDR, a version of EMDR that excluded the definitive eye movement component (eye fixation exposure and reprocessing [EFER]), or a waiting-list control condition (207). At posttreatment, the EMDR group was superior to the waitinglist control group on all outcome measures but superior to EFER on only two of five outcome measures. By 3-month follow-up, with 28 patients remaining in the sample, EMDR and EFER were equivalent. Because subjects in the waiting-list control group were crossed over to an active form of treatment, no comparison with a waiting-list control condition was possible. Although EMDR was statistically superior to the control conditions at post-test, the researchers questioned the clinical significance of its effect because very few patients who received EMDR showed substantial functional recovery at follow-up (207). The second trial included 46 patients with panic disorder who were assigned to EMDR, a credible attention-placebo control, or a waiting-list control (208). In this study, EMDR was superior to the waiting-list control on only two of four outcome measures and was equivalent to the attention-placebo control. Investigators concluded that the results did not support the use of EMDR as a treatment for panic disorder.

4. Group therapy

Reports in the literature of group therapy in the treatment of panic disorder have consisted primarily of cognitive-behavioral approaches. Evidence suggests that group CBT and individually administered CBT may be equally effective (137, 176–179). In one study, 67 patients with panic disorder were randomly assigned to group CBT or a delayed treatment control (137). At posttreatment, 64% of the group CBT participants met the criteria for remission (defined as attainment of normal functioning on measures of panic attacks, anxiety, and avoidance). Only 9% of the control group met the remission criteria at posttreatment. The remission rate reported in this study compares favorably to remission rates reported in trials of individually administered CBT and pharmacotherapy.

Mindfulness-based stress reduction, which includes training in meditation and relaxation strategies, is another group-based treatment that has a limited research base in relation to panic disorder. The effectiveness of this treatment was evaluated in one uncontrolled trial that included 22 patients with either panic disorder or generalized anxiety disorder (209). The 8-week program was associated with significant reductions in ratings of anxiety symptoms and panic attacks (209), and a 3-year follow-up study suggested that these benefits were maintained (210).

Other types of groups that are sometimes recommended to patients with panic disorder (e.g., medication support groups, consumer-run self-help groups) have not been evaluated empirically.

5. Marital and family therapy

There are very few studies on the use of marital or family therapy alone for the treatment of panic disorder or agoraphobia. Findings from one very small comparative efficacy study that included 11 patients suggested that systemsoriented marital therapy was inferior to partner-assisted exposure therapy in reducing panic symptoms (211). In contrast, partner-assisted exposure therapy for panic disorder has been shown to reduce symptoms of panic disorder in several studies, at levels roughly comparable to individually administered exposure therapy (180). Some studies of group CBT have shown an advantage when partners were included in the treatment group, compared to when patients attended the group alone (177, 212, 213). Another study showed more benefits of adding couples-based communication training to exposure treatment compared to adding couples-based relaxation training to exposure treatment (214). Thus, some evidence exists that couples-based interventions can enhance response to exposure treatment and CBT (180). No empirical studies of the involvement of partners or family members in other types of treatment (e.g., pharmacotherapy) have been published.

6. Combined treatments

Investigators have examined use of the combination of antidepressants and CBT for patients with panic disorder

Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients With Panic Disorder

and agoraphobia. Some older studies that evaluated short-term efficacy showed that the combination of the TCA imipramine with one component of CBT, behavioral exposure, was superior to imipramine alone (152, 153) or exposure plus placebo (91, 150, 153). In studies using SSRIs, paroxetine plus CBT was statistically superior to CBT plus placebo on two of three outcome measures after acute treatment (69), and, in the short-term, fluvoxamine plus placebo was superior to exposure alone in the treatment of panic disorder with severe agoraphobia (68).

The largest randomized controlled trial to date that evaluated combination treatment included 312 panic disorder patients who were randomly assigned to five groups: imipramine, CBT, CBT and imipramine, CBT and placebo, and placebo (111) (also described in Section V.B.1). A 12-week acute-phase assessment demonstrated that the response rate for the combination of CBT and imipramine (60%) was superior to the response rate for placebo (22%) but statistically equivalent to the response rate for CBT alone (49%), imipramine alone (46%), and CBT plus placebo (57%). The combination of CBT and imipramine (57%) demonstrated a statistically significant advantage over CBT alone (40%), imipramine alone (38%), CBT plus placebo (47%), and placebo (13%) at the end of the 6-month maintenance phase. However, at the end of an additional 6-month follow-up phase (during which patients were receiving no treatment), the combination of CBT plus imipramine (25%) was equivalent to placebo (9%). Only CBT (32%) and CBT plus placebo (41%) were superior to placebo after treatment withdrawal. This study suggested a relatively modest benefit of combination treatment, which was apparent at the assessment point conducted after 6 months of maintenance treatment. This modest benefit must be considered alongside the evidence that simultaneously initiating medication and CBT may have negatively influenced the durability of the effects of CBT after all treatments were withdrawn. Of those who responded to acute treatment and were carried into the follow-up phase, CBT and CBT plus placebo were shown to have higher response rates than CBT plus impramine (111).

Another randomized controlled trial, which included 154 patients, compared alprazolam plus exposure, alprazolam plus relaxation (psychosocial placebo), placebo plus exposure, and placebo plus relaxation (double placebo) (149). Among patients who received alprazolam, doses were titrated up to 5 mg/day. In the acute term, all four groups improved significantly on panic measures and were not statistically different. After treatment withdrawal, participants who received exposure plus alprazolam were less likely to maintain their response, compared to those who received exposure plus placebo (149).

A study of treatment for panic disorder in primary care that included 232 patients found that a collaborative-care intervention that included CBT plus pharmacotherapy was more effective than the usual care (i.e., pharmacotherapy alone) (157). Collaborative care included six sessions of CBT adapted for primary care (159) and algorithmbased pharmacotherapy. At 12-month follow-up, 68% of the patients in the collaborative-care group and 38% in the treatment-as-usual group met the criteria for response. The addition of CBT to medications led to statistically and clinically significant improvements, compared to medications alone (158).

A follow-up study looking at remission from panic disorder with agoraphobia after drug treatment in patients who received concurrent CBT appeared to show a longterm therapeutic advantage of integrated treatment over medication alone. Among 32 patients who received medication alone, 25 (65%) relapsed during the first year, whereas among 21 patients who received integrated treatment, only three (14.3%) relapsed (585).

The discontinuation of benzodiazepines, such as alprazolam or clonazepam, for patients with panic disorder is often accompanied by withdrawal symptoms and relapse into panic disorder. Several studies have shown that using adjunctive CBT in this clinical situation results in successful discontinuation of the benzodiazepine for significantly more patients (354–357).

There has been one study of the combination of psychodynamic psychotherapy with medication (156). Patients with panic disorder (with and without agoraphobia) were randomly assigned to receive clomipramine alone or clomipramine plus 15 sessions of psychodynamic psychotherapy. The combination treatment resulted in a significantly reduced relapse rate over 18 months, relative to the clomipramine monotherapy (156).

C. PHARMACOLOGICAL INTERVENTIONS

Medications have been known to be useful in the treatment of panic disorder for more than 40 years. Most studies have focused on their ability to stop or reduce the frequency of panic attacks, but many have also addressed the effect of medication on anticipatory anxiety, agoraphobic avoidance, limited symptom attacks, associated depression, and global function. Medications from several classes have been shown to be effective. When interpreting results from trials of pharmacological interventions, it is important to consider the study design and methods for measuring treatment outcome (see Section V.A) and the funding source of the study.

1. Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors

a. Efficacy

Numerous clinical trials indicate that the SSRIs are effective for the acute and long-term treatment of panic disorder, although there is no clear evidence of differential efficacy among agents in this class. Whereas an early metaanalysis (586) suggested that the effect size for improvement with SSRIs in panic disorder was significantly greater than for alprazolam or imipramine, subsequent meta-analyses incorporating a larger number of SSRI studies demonstrated comparable efficacy for the SSRIs and TCAs, with mixed results regarding the question of whether dropout rates were lower in studies in which patients received SSRIs, compared to those for TCAs (587, 588).

Data from a number of large randomized controlled trials demonstrate the acute and long-term efficacy of fluoxetine for panic disorder (74, 80, 83). Results from one multicenter, double-blind, placebo-controlled study demonstrated that doses of both 10 mg/day and 20 mg/day were effective, although the 20 mg/day dose was more consistently effective across a variety of measures (74).

Results for a number of large randomized controlled trials demonstrate the efficacy of sertraline for the acute and long-term treatment of panic disorder (76–78, 82, 85). Results from a fixed-dose randomized controlled trial of 50 mg/day, 100 mg/day, or 200 mg/day of sertraline showed significantly greater reduction for the SSRI, compared to placebo, on measures of panic and anxiety, without evidence of a dose-response relationship (76).

Paroxetine, both in its immediate-release and controlled-release formulation, has demonstrated efficacy for the acute and long-term (immediate-release formulation) treatment of panic disorder in several large randomized controlled trials (69, 70, 72, 73, 79, 87). Ballenger and associates (73) compared placebo to three doses of paroxetine; the percentages of patients given paroxetine at daily doses of 40 mg, 20 mg, and 10 mg and patients given placebo who were subsequently panic free were 86%, 65%, 67%, and 50%, respectively. Only the difference between 40 mg/day of paroxetine and placebo was statistically significant.

Several randomized controlled trials of fluvoxamine for panic disorder have also been published, with most (66–68, 84), although not all (256, 589), demonstrating efficacy of this agent for panic disorder. In one study (66), a greater proportion of patients who had been given fluvoxamine became panic free, compared with those who received placebo (61% vs. 36%). Fluvoxamine has been shown to be effective in doses from 100 mg/day to 300 mg/day (84).

Citalopram has also demonstrated acute and long-term efficacy for panic disorder in large randomized controlled

trials (71, 75, 81, 86). In one double-blind trial in which 475 patients were randomly assigned to receive citalopram (10–15 mg/day, 20–30 mg/day, or 40–60 mg/day), clomipramine (60–90 mg/day), or placebo, citalopram at 20–30 mg/day or 40–60 mg/day was significantly superior to placebo; citalopram at 20–30 mg/day was more effective than 40–60 mg/day and comparable to clomipramine (71). In one 10-week, double-blind, randomized controlled trial of escitalopram and citalopram, administration of escitalopram led to a significantly greater reduction in panic frequency, compared to placebo, and had comparable overall efficacy to citalopram (86).

b. Implementation issues

1. Side effects

The concerns and debate regarding the relationship between antidepressants and increased suicidality have already been reviewed (see Section II.H).

There is accruing evidence for a discontinuation syndrome caused by the abrupt discontinuation of SSRIs (85, 258, 259). Although most evidence comes from studies of patients who are being treated with SSRIs for depression, Black and colleagues (67) studied the effect of abrupt withdrawal of fluvoxamine from patients with panic disorder after 8 months of treatment. A discontinuation syndrome characterized by dizziness, incoordination, headache, irritability, and nausea began within 24 hours, peaked at day 5 after withdrawal, and was generally resolved by day 14.

2. Length of treatment

There are few data on the optimum length of treatment following response. Gergel and associates (342) selected patients who had responded to paroxetine in an acutephase trial and randomly assigned them to receive placebo or 10 mg/day, 20 mg/day, or 40 mg/day of paroxetine for a 12-week maintenance period. After the maintenance phase, the rate of relapse was significantly higher among the responders who had crossed over to placebo than among those whose paroxetine treatment had been maintained (30% vs. 5%).

LeCrubier and associates (70) evaluated the efficacy of paroxetine, clomipramine, and placebo for patients who completed a 12-week double-blind trial and then chose to continue receiving the randomly assigned treatment for an additional 36 weeks. Compared with the placebo-treated patients, the patients who received paroxetine experienced significantly greater reductions in panic symptoms, and a larger proportion remained free of panic attacks throughout the long-term study. There were no significant differences in efficacy between paroxetine and clomipramine.

Rapaport and associates (85) examined the long-term efficacy of sertraline in the treatment of panic disorder. Pa-

tients received 52 weeks of open-label sertraline treatment followed by a 28-week, double-blind, placebo-controlled discontinuation trial. Compared to those blindly tapered and switched to placebo, patients who continued to receive sertraline were less likely to have an exacerbation of panic symptoms (13% vs. 33%) or discontinue the study because of insufficient clinical response (12% vs. 24%).

2. Serotonin-norepinephrine reuptake inhibitors

Three large, international, randomized controlled trials have been performed that together provide support for the efficacy and safety of venlafaxine ER for panic disorder. In a multicenter study of 361 individuals with panic disorder without co-occurring depression, the intent-totreat population consisted of 160 participants who were randomly assigned to receive a 10-week course of venlafaxine ER flexibly dosed from 75 mg/day to 225 mg/day (initiated at 37.5 mg/day for 4 days) and 168 participants who were randomly assigned to receive matched placebo (88). Although this study failed to find a statistically significant difference between venlafaxine ER and placebo on the a priori primary endpoints (CGI severity rating and proportion of participants free of panic attacks at study endpoint), there was a significantly greater reduction in panic attacks, with overall improvement as rated by the CGI improvement rating and remission at endpoint (defined as a CGI improvement rating of 1 or 2 and no panic attacks) for the venlafaxine ER group. In a second multicenter randomized controlled trial, which included 664 individuals with panic disorder without co-occurring depression, participants were randomly assigned to receive venlafaxine ER at fixed doses of 75 mg/day or 150 mg/day, paroxetine at 40 mg/day, or placebo for 12 weeks after a 2-week placebo lead-in period (89). All active treatments were found to be significantly more effective than placebo, with no significant difference between the venlafaxine ER doses or paroxetine and somewhat less sedation with the venlafaxine ER doses (3% and 4%) than with paroxetine (13%). In a third multicenter randomized controlled trial, which included 653 individuals with non-co-occurring panic disorder, participants were randomly assigned to receive 225 mg/day of venlafaxine ER, 75 mg/day of venlafaxine ER, 40 mg/day of paroxetine, or placebo for 12 weeks after a single-blind placebo lead-in (590). In this study, a significantly greater proportion of patients receiving the active medications were panic free and in remission (defined as a CGI severity score of 1 or 2 or zero panic attacks) at endpoint and had greater response from weeks 2 or 3 onward as measured by the CGI improvement rating. All active treatments were generally well tolerated.

An additional study examined the ability of venlafaxine ER to prevent relapse in individuals whose panic disorder symptoms had responded to a 12-week course of flexibly dosed (75–225 mg/day) venlafaxine ER (344). Of the 89 individuals who had been randomly assigned to receive venlafaxine ER, time to relapse was significantly longer than in the 80 individuals assigned to receive placebo. During the 26-week follow-up period, secondary measures of therapeutic efficacy, including quality of life and disability, also showed a significant benefit for venlafaxine ER treatment, relative to placebo.

There are currently no systematic data available on the use of duloxetine in panic disorder, although its similar mechanism of action to venlafaxine suggests it could be a potentially effective agent.

3. Tricyclic antidepressants

a. Efficacy

The first controlled study documenting the efficacy of the TCA imipramine in blocking panic attacks was conducted by Klein and published in 1964 (90). In this study, imipramine was superior to placebo for antipanic effect and for change in the CGI. Since then, numerous controlled trials have shown that imipramine is effective in reducing panic attacks (91, 92, 94–102, 104, 105, 107, 108, 111). After treatment with imipramine, 45%–70% of patients were found to be panic free, compared to 15%– 50% of those receiving placebo. In addition, patients with panic disorder who were treated with imipramine had less agoraphobic avoidance and anticipatory anxiety than those receiving placebo.

A number of placebo-controlled randomized trials have documented the acute and long-term efficacy of clomipramine for panic disorder (70, 72, 79, 103, 109, 110). Clomipramine appears at least as effective as imipramine for panic disorder (93); in the one double-blind, placebocontrolled study addressing this issue, clomipramine (mean dose of 109 mg/day) was superior to both imipramine (mean dose of 124 mg/day) and placebo in panic reduction and decrease in score on the Hamilton anxiety scale (102). Most placebo-controlled studies comparing clomipramine to an SSRI demonstrate equivalent efficacy, although with a less favorable side effect profile for the TCA.

The few studies that have evaluated other TCAs for panic disorder support the efficacy of desipramine (106) and nortriptyline (112). However, randomized trials comparing desipramine with clomipramine (591) and maprotiline with fluvoxamine (272) both found the more noradrenergic TCA to be less effective than the serotonergic comparator.

Copyright 2010, American Psychiatric Association. APA makes this practice guideline freely available to promote its dissemination and use; however, copyright protections are enforced in full. No part of this guideline may be reproduced except as permitted under Sections 107 and 108 of U.S. Copyright Act. For permission for reuse, visit APPI Permissions & Licensing Center at http://www.appi.org/CustomerService/Pages/Permissions.aspx.

b. Implementation issues

1. Side effects

Several research studies have shown that some patients with panic disorder are sensitive to both the beneficial and adverse effects of TCAs (91, 106). For example, Zitrin and associates (91) found that 20% of the patients in their study could not tolerate doses of imipramine higher than 10 mg/day but still experienced panic blockade. Higher doses of TCAs are associated with a higher dropout rate in research studies. For example, Mavissakalian and Perel (108) reported that among subjects treated with an average of 35 mg/day, 99 mg/day, and 200 mg/day of imipramine, the dropout rates because of drug side effects were 6%, 15%, and 36%, respectively.

2. Dose

Few studies have rigorously addressed the optimum dose of TCAs for panic disorder. In most research studies, the mean final dose is approximately 150 mg/day of imipramine and the maximum final dose is up to 300 mg/day. Mavissakalian and Perel (108) randomly assigned patients with panic disorder to low-dose (mean, 35 mg/day), medium-dose (mean, 99 mg/day), and high-dose (mean, 200 mg/day) imipramine. They found that both the medium and high doses were superior to placebo in reducing panic and not significantly different from each other; the low dose was no more effective than placebo.

There is a suggestion in the literature that clomipramine may be effective in somewhat lower doses than imipramine. Clomipramine can generally be used effectively with doses less than 150 mg/day. Given the results of the studies by Modigh and associates (102) and Cassano and colleagues (93), it may be reasonable to administer clomipramine in a dose range of 25–150 mg/day.

3. Length of treatment

Most controlled trials of TCAs for the treatment of panic disorder were for a minimum of 8 weeks, and time to patients' response has not always been reported. There are few long-term studies of TCA treatment for panic disorder in the literature. Cassano and colleagues (99) continued to treat patients with imipramine or placebo for 6 months after an acute-phase 8-week study and found that imipramine remained superior to placebo for panic reduction. Curtis and associates (104) also maintained patients on a regimen of placebo or imipramine for up to 8 months after acute 8-week treatment and found that the placebo-treated patients had more panic attacks and agoraphobic avoidance and were more likely to drop out of treatment during the maintenance phase. The limited available data are mixed about whether patients who remit during treatment benefit more from over a year of subsequent treatment, compared with 6 months of continued pharmacotherapy prior to discontinuation (343, 592, 593). In one study that examined the impact of longerterm treatment with imipramine on relapse, relapse rates for a combined group of patients who were randomly assigned to receive placebo discontinuation or open discontinuation after 12–30 months of remission were compared with relapse rates for patients randomly assigned to placebo discontinuation after 6 months of remission (592). The rates of reported relapse were nearly identical for the two groups (37%) during the follow-up period after discontinuation, suggesting that the achievement of remission prior to treatment discontinuation may be a more critical determinant in preventing relapse than the subsequent duration of maintenance therapy.

4. Benzodiazepines

a. Efficacy

Alprazolam has been studied more extensively than any other benzodiazepine for the treatment of panic disorder and is approved by the FDA for the treatment of panic disorder. Eleven trials of alprazolam IR for treatment of panic disorder have been published, including the Cross-National Collaborative Panic Study, which involved more than 1,000 patients randomly assigned to receive imipramine, alprazolam, or placebo (594). Nine of the trials were double-blind, and seven were placebo-controlled. Two meta-analyses of studies on alprazolam treatment for panic disorder are also available (402, 586).

In six of the seven double-blind, placebo-controlled trials, alprazolam was found to be superior to placebo in the treatment of panic attacks (104, 116, 118, 122, 123, 126), although the remaining trial did not assess panic attacks as an outcome measure (276). The percentage ranges of patients who were panic free (generally assessed over a 1-week period) at endpoint were 55%-75% for alprazolam (at doses of 5-6 mg/day) and 15%-50% for placebo. These percentages represent the intent-to-treat proportions (i.e., the panic-free proportion of patients who were originally assigned to receive active treatment or placebo at the start of the trial); the differences between the completers were less striking or nonsignificant because of higher dropout rates for the nonresponders in the placebo groups. Alprazolam was superior to placebo in reducing agoraphobic avoidance in five of the six studies in which it was assessed, disability in five of five studies, anticipatory anxiety in three of three studies, and Hamilton anxiety scale scores in six of seven studies. In most of the studies, patients with primary current major depression were excluded and the level of agoraphobic avoidance was moderate.

Four of the 11 trials compared alprazolam to imipramine (104, 126, 221, 594). Three of these trials were double-blind. Alprazolam and imipramine were comparable in efficacy as measured by reduction of panic attacks and phobias, Hamilton anxiety scores, disability ratings, and CGI ratings. More dropouts occurred in the imipramine group in three of the four studies.

These data support the efficacy of alprazolam (especially in the 5–6 mg/day range) in treating multiple dimensions of illness in patients with panic disorder who do not have primary current major depression. A sustained-release form of alprazolam is FDA-approved for once-daily dosing based on two placebo-controlled studies (125, 129).

Fourteen studies regarding other benzodiazepines have also been published (113–117, 119–122, 124, 127, 128, 130–132). These studies support the short-term efficacy of other benzodiazepines for panic disorder. The agents studied include clonazepam (effective in the three double-blind, placebo-controlled trials and the only other FDA-approved benzodiazepine besides alprazolam), diazepam (effective in two of two trials, both double-blind and one placebo-controlled), and lorazepam (equivalent to alprazolam in three of three double-blind trials). One study showed superiority of imipramine over chlordiazepoxide.

Three controlled trials have established that the shortterm (4–6 week) addition of benzodiazepines (alprazolam and clonazepam) to antidepressants produces a more rapid therapeutic response (100, 222, 223). Whereas no discontinuation problems were reported in the two studies using the longer half-life clonazepam added to an SSRI and a 3-week taper (222, 223), 10 of 17 patients in the alprazolam study were unable to taper from 1.5 mg/day to discontinuation in 2 weeks after 4–6 weeks of treatment added to imipramine (100).

b. Implementation issues

1. Side effects

The adverse effects of benzodiazepines in patients with panic disorder appear similar to those reported when benzodiazepines are used for other indications. They include primarily sedation, fatigue, ataxia, slurred speech, memory impairment, and weakness. Some sedation or drowsiness occurred in 38%–75% of alprazolam-treated subjects and 11%–21% of those taking placebo. In addition, an increased risk of motor vehicle accidents in association with benzodiazepine use has been reported (288). In geriatric patients, the risk of falls and fractures appears to be greater in individuals taking a benzodiazepine, regardless of the medication half-life or duration of use (283–287, 295, 458, 595, 596).

Memory problems were reported by up to 15% of patients taking alprazolam and 8.5% of patients taking pla-

cebo in the Cross-National Collaborative Panic Study (101). However, patients may not recognize their own cognitive impairment, which limits spontaneous reporting of this side effect and has prompted several controlled studies to more systematically investigate the cognitive effects of these agents in people with panic disorder. Two placebo-controlled studies have examined the effects of alprazolam on short-term memory at baseline and in the acute (8-12 week) treatment phase in small samples of patients with panic disorder (about 20 patients per group). In one study using alprazolam IR at a mean dose of 5.5 mg/day, some evidence of memory impairment was found (292), whereas no evidence of memory impairment was found in another study using alprazolam extended release at a mean dose of 4 mg/day (293). A follow-up of the positive study found that, 3.5 years after discontinuation, there were no long-term memory deficits, suggesting that there is no carryover effect after medication has been discontinued (597). Two other reports, one meta-analysis (598) and one review (296), do not provide convincing evidence of long-term cognitive effects of benzodiazepines in mixed groups of patients because of the spotty nature of the findings and because many studies have serious methodologic flaws.

Major concerns about benzodiazepine tolerance and withdrawal have been raised. However, according to the report of the APA Task Force on Benzodiazepine Dependence, Toxicity, and Abuse, "There are no data to suggest that long-term therapeutic use of benzodiazepines by patients commonly leads to dose escalation or to recreational abuse" (294). The studies of long-term alprazolam treatment for panic disorder show that the doses patients use at 32 weeks of treatment are similar to those used at 8 weeks, indicating that, as a group, patients with panic disorder do not escalate alprazolam doses or display tolerance to alprazolam's therapeutic effects, at least in the first 8 months of treatment. Furthermore, data in the more severely ill Medicaid population with a mix of mostly mood and anxiety disorder diagnoses show that long-term use of benzodiazepines (at least 2 years) does not typically result in dose escalation, with the incidence of escalation to a high dose being 1.6% (346). Nevertheless, studies of dose escalation following longer periods of benzodiazepine use, especially in specific cohorts of patients with panic disorder, are lacking, making it difficult to draw definitive conclusions about the potential for benzodiazepine tolerance in the clinical treatment of panic disorder.

In terms of the occurrence of benzodiazepine withdrawal symptoms, studies of alprazolam discontinuation in patients with panic disorder demonstrated that significant numbers (ranging from 33% to 100%) are unable to complete a taper of the medication after 6 weeks to 22 months of treatment. Another study showed that, compared with imipramine, alprazolam causes significantly more withdrawal symptoms, recurrent panic attacks, and inability to discontinue the medication (351). An additional study suggested that patients with panic disorder have more difficulty during tapering of alprazolam than do those with generalized anxiety disorder, even when the patients in both groups are treated with similar doses (599). Difficulties during alprazolam tapering seem most severe during the last half of the taper period and the first week after the medication is discontinued. In many instances, it is difficult to determine the extent to which symptoms are occurring because of withdrawal, rebound, or relapse.

The one study comparing diazepam to alprazolam for panic disorder indicated that both are no different from placebo during gradual tapering of the first half of the dose (600). With abrupt discontinuation of the remaining dose, however, alprazolam caused significantly more anxiety, relapse, and rebound. This finding is consistent with reports of the APA Task Force on Benzodiazepine Dependence, Toxicity, and Abuse (294), which suggest that there are more difficulties with short half-life, high-potency compounds. However, apart from this one study, the issue of discontinuation of benzodiazepines with short versus long half-lives or high versus low potency has not been adequately addressed in relation to panic disorder. In addition, studies by Schweizer, Rickels, and associates (126, 351) of benzodiazepine-treated patients with other psychiatric disorders show no significant effect of half-life on the results of a gradual taper, but greater withdrawal severity after abrupt discontinuation with compounds that have shorter half-lives and with higher daily doses. Taken together, these studies suggest that half-life is less of a factor, or in fact may not be important, given a gradual taper schedule.

Other data suggest that certain personality traits may increase the likelihood of discontinuation effects in panic disorder patients. In one study of 123 patients with panic disorder, after accounting for the effects of dose and duration of alprazolam use, as well as pretreatment anxiety and panic frequency, measures of anxiety symptom sensitivity and avoidance predicted difficulty discontinuing alprazolam during a tapered, gradual withdrawal process (353).

2. Dose

Very few studies have empirically evaluated dosing of benzodiazepines for panic disorder. Two studies compared alprazolam doses of 6 mg/day and 2 mg/day (95, 278). One of the studies showed a significant advantage for the higher dose in reducing frequency of panic attacks (95). The other study showed very little difference between the higher and lower doses; absence of panic attacks at study end was found for 65% of patients taking the higher dose, 50% of those taking the lower dose, but only 15% of those taking placebo (278). However, the rates of surreptitious benzodiazepine use for the lower-dose (23%) and placebo (35%) patients were considerably greater than the rate for the patients taking the higher alprazolam dose (4%) (278), perhaps suggesting that the patients did not find the lower dose or placebo clinically effective. In addition, adverse side effects were more pronounced at the higher dose than at the lower dose of alprazolam in that study.

In one multicenter dose-ranging trial, patients with panic disorder were randomly assigned to placebo or one of five fixed doses (0.5 mg/day, 1 mg/day, 2 mg/day, 3 mg/day, or 4 mg/day) of clonazepam (601). During 6 weeks of treatment, the minimum effective dose was 1 mg/day, and daily doses of 1 mg/day and higher were equally effective in reducing the number of panic attacks.

The dosing of other benzodiazepines in the treatment of panic disorder is less well established. In controlled studies, lorazepam has been given at doses of about 7 mg/day, usually two or three times daily (119, 128). Diazepam doses ranged from 5 mg/day to 40 mg/day in two published trials (115, 116).

3. Length of treatment

Very few data indicate the optimum length of maintenance therapy for responders to benzodiazepines. Two published trials have compared maintenance imipramine, alprazolam, and placebo treatment, and both suggested that imipramine may be superior. In the study by Cassano and colleagues (99), patients who received imipramine and those who received alprazolam fared equally well in terms of panic reduction during a 6-month maintenance phase, but the imipramine-treated patients had less agoraphobic avoidance. There were more dropouts in the alprazolam group during the maintenance phase than during the 8week acute treatment phase, whereas the number of dropouts in the imipramine group did not differ between the two phases. Curtis and associates (104) found that from month 4 through the end of an 8-month maintenance phase patients taking imipramine had virtually no panic attacks, whereas alprazolam-treated patients continued to experience infrequent panic attacks. On all other measures, however, the two medications performed equally well. In a third investigation by Lepola and colleagues (602), 27 patients who had been treated with alprazolam and 28 patients who had been treated with impramine in a 9-week trial were then followed for 3 years in a naturalistic study. Significantly more alprazolam users than imipramine users were found to still be using their original medication after 3 years (74% vs. 32%). The authors pointed out that it is difficult to know whether this difference is attributable to a

Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients With Panic Disorder

better long-term response among the imipramine users than among the alprazolam users, a greater degree of intolerable side effects for the imipramine users, or greater difficulty in discontinuing treatment among the alprazolam users because of physiologic dependence.

5. Other antidepressants

a. Monoamine oxidase inhibitors

No studies of the nonselective MAOIs phenelzine and tranylcypromine have been performed since the diagnosis of panic disorder was introduced in DSM-III. The most modern and rigorous study (603) involved the use of phenelzine for the treatment of "phobic neurosis" (604). This study included patients with what would now be called panic disorder and found phenelzine to be effective (297).

Four studies have examined the effectiveness of moclobemide, a reversible inhibitor of monoamine oxidase A, in panic disorder, and the results are only modestly encouraging. Although two studies with active comparators, but no placebo, showed comparable efficacy to both fluoxetine (298) and clomipramine (299), respectively, the only two published placebo-controlled studies of this medication failed to show an effect greater than placebo (300, 301). Although the MAO-B inhibitor selegiline is available in the United States, there are no data to support its efficacy for the treatment of panic disorder.

b. Trazodone

There is minimal support for the use of trazodone in panic disorder. Although a single-blind study of 11 patients with panic disorder treated with trazodone found significant improvement in panic symptoms compared to a baseline period of placebo treatment (307), a double-blind study in which 74 patients with panic disorder were assigned to trazodone, imipramine, or alprazolam showed trazodone to be less effective than either imipramine or alprazolam (221). Further, a study of trazodone flexibly dosed from 50 mg/day to 300 mg/day (mean, 178 mg/day) alone and as augmentation to CBT failed to show greater efficacy with trazodone or combination therapy than with CBT alone, and patients who took trazodone had greater rates of side effects and study discontinuation (308).

c. Bupropion and bupropion sustained release

Bupropion has been found to be effective in the treatment of depression, but there is little systematic study of its efficacy in panic disorder, and the available data are contradictory. Two small uncontrolled trials have been published, one positive and one negative. In the positive trial, which included 20 patients, bupropion sustained release flexibly dosed at 200 mg b.i.d. was effective and well tolerated (313). In the negative trial, which included 12 patients, bupropion immediate release at high doses of 300–700 mg/day was associated with significant side effects, including myoclonus and one seizure (314).

d. Nefazodone

Although there are a few small, positive open-label reports examining nefazodone in panic disorder, large randomized controlled trials are lacking (605), and there are concerns about liver toxicity (309–311).

e. Mirtazapine

Although there are a few open short-term studies supporting the potential efficacy of mirtazapine for panic disorder (315–319) and a very small randomized controlled trial (involving 27 patients) of mirtazapine compared with paroxetine suggesting similar efficacy (320), substantial side effects have been noted, and no data from large randomized controlled trials are available.

f. Reboxetine

Reboxetine, a norepinephrine reuptake inhibitor, is currently not available for use in the United States or Canada. Reboxetine has been studied with preliminary support for its efficacy and safety in a small randomized controlled trial involving 42 patients in Europe and Brazil (606) and an open-label trial for resistant patients (607), with mixed support in single-blind comparison with SSRIs (608, 609).

6. Other agents

a. Anticonvulsants

There are limited data concerning the use of anticonvulsant medications in the treatment of panic disorder. One randomized controlled trial of gabapentin in 103 patients with panic disorder provided partial support for its efficacy and safety (321). The only other randomized study, a small placebo-controlled trial, suggested that carbamazepine was not effective for panic disorder (328). Data from small open-label studies support the efficacy of valproic acid (322–324) and levetiracetam (326), and very preliminary case report data support the efficacy of tiagabine (327) and vigabatrin (327), but more rigorous studies of these medications are needed.

b. Antipsychotic agents

There is minimal evidence that first-generation antipsychotic medications are effective for panic disorder. In small open-label trials, significant reductions in symptoms were observed in patients with treatment-resistant panic disorder treated with olanzapine (329) and adjunctive risperidone (330). Double-blind, randomized controlled trials are needed.

c. Antihypertensives

A limited number of trials of antihypertensive medications have been conducted in panic disorder. Results with betaadrenergic blocking agents are mixed but suggest that propranolol offers peripheral blockade but is ineffective and/or less effective than benzodiazepines (115, 332, 333). A single small, 4-week, randomized controlled trial that included 25 patients supported the potential efficacy of pindolol, dosed 2.5 mg t.i.d., as augmentation for patients with panic disorder resistant to 8 weeks of treatment with an SSRI (334). Data are even more limited for calcium channel blockers (335) and clonidine (336, 337) and suggest only mild and/or transient effects, if any, for panic disorder.

Part C FUTURE RESEARCH NEEDS

Although existing psychosocial and pharmacological interventions are effective for many patients with panic disorder, more research is needed to optimize these treatments and to develop novel approaches that will expand the array of treatment options. Research on optimizing effective treatments could evaluate methods for improving the quality, rapidity, and durability of response to standard treatments for panic disorder. Additional research is also needed to provide clinicians with guidance in treating patients whose panic symptoms are resistant to initial treatments. For example, studies of specific augmentation or switching strategies (within and across modalities) would make valuable contributions to the literature on treatment of panic disorder.

Basic and translational research is essential for informing the optimization of existing treatments as well as developing novel therapeutics. More studies of the basic pathophysiology of panic disorder are needed in order to identify potential mechanisms to target with drug development. Basic and translational research also informs development and refinement of psychosocial treatments. For example, animal studies showing that D-cycloserine facilitates extinction of conditioned fear have led to research on whether this agent could optimize response to exposure therapy. Recently D-cycloserine was shown to enhance response to exposure therapy in patients with social phobia, and initial work suggests it may demonstrate

d. Inositol

Although inositol is rarely used clinically for panic disorder, two small studies have supported its potential efficacy in treatment of panic disorder (216, 217).

e. Buspirone

Minimal data are available on the use of buspirone in panic disorder, and no systematic controlled trials support its efficacy. Two reports suggest that buspirone monotherapy is not effective for panic disorder (338, 339), and a randomized controlled trial examining augmentation of CBT does not suggest additional efficacy with buspirone (340).

similar effects in treatment of panic disorder, but this possibility remains to be further studied. This is a potentially fruitful avenue for research on enhancing the effects of psychosocial treatments with specific pharmacological agents in panic disorder.

Genetic studies are needed to identify genes that increase susceptibility to panic disorder. Advancing knowledge in this area would help to identify individuals at high risk for the disorder. Delineation of susceptibility genes for panic disorder (and, potentially, their interaction with known environmental risk factors for panic disorder such as smoking or childhood maltreatment) could help identify new potential pathways and mechanisms to target for therapeutic development. Other biomarkers (e.g., neuroimaging findings) may also be useful in understanding the neurobiological bases of panic disorder and in identifying effects of medications or psychosocial treatments that predict treatment outcome.

Across all effective treatment modalities, more research is needed to evaluate long-term effectiveness and relapse prevention strategies. In addition, little is known about characteristics of individuals with panic disorder that predict response to any specific treatment. As such, there is a minimal evidence base to aid psychiatrists and patients in choosing among standard treatments for panic disorder based on patient characteristics. Researchers should continue to search for factors that predict positive response and resistance to standard psychosocial and pharmacological treatments. In this regard, studies are particularly needed to identify genes that are associated with response to particular therapies. Such studies could aid in the development of more tailored and effective interventions, bringing the treatment of panic disorder into an era of personalized medicine.

With regard to standard pharmacological treatments (e.g., SSRIs and SNRIs), more studies are needed to strengthen the empirical basis of recommendations regarding next-step treatments (e.g., switch vs. augment), optimum length of treatment, and optimal up- and down-titration schedules. Other medications (e.g., mirtazapine, gabapentin) have shown promise in uncontrolled trials and/or small controlled trials and require more systematic investigation to better establish their appropriate place in the treatment of panic disorder. In addition, the efficacy of venlafaxine ER for panic disorder suggests that evaluating the efficacy of duloxetine (another SNRI) would be a worthwhile research endeavor. Benzodiazepines are clearly effective for panic disorder, but concerns about their side effects and propensity for producing physiological dependence constrain their use. Although benzodiazepines have been marketed for more than 30 years, more research that clarifies the effects of chronic benzodiazepine use (e.g., long-term cognitive effects) is needed in order to clarify the cost-benefit profile of this medication class for patients with panic disorder.

With regard to CBT, dismantling studies that aid in determining which elements of CBT are essential for treatment response are needed. Research focusing on identifying mechanisms of action of CBT would also be valuable. These lines of research could aid in developing more targeted, streamlined interventions that lead to faster and more complete symptom resolution. Continuing research on the efficacy of self-directed CBT treatments (e.g., Internet-based CBT) is also encouraged, to increase accessibility of this intervention.

Panic-focused psychodynamic psychotherapy is a promising psychosocial treatment, with efficacy supported by a randomized controlled trial. Additional controlled investigation of PFPP is needed to confirm its efficacy and to compare it to other standard treatments such as SSRIs and CBT. More controlled research supporting the efficacy of PFPP would strengthen the recommendation of PFPP as a first-line treatment for panic disorder. Given that some preliminary work suggested greater potency of PFPP in patients with comorbid personality disorders, continued research that explores the effectiveness of PFPP in patients with these and other co-occurring disorders would be especially worthwhile. Randomized controlled study of other psychodynamic psychotherapies would also be of interest.

This guideline concluded that there is presently insufficient evidence to recommend combined pharmacological and psychosocial treatment as superior to either treatment modality alone. However, only a limited number of combined treatments have been rigorously investigated. More studies of combination treatments are needed to clarify the potential benefits (e.g., more rapid or durable treatment effects) or disadvantages (e.g., reduced durability of psychosocial treatment effects) of interventions that combine psychosocial and pharmacological approaches.

More research is needed to evaluate the efficacy of standard treatments for panic disorder across the life span. For example, research is needed to understand the reasons for the decline in incidence and prevalence of panic disorder in later life. Developing an evidence base for treating panic disorder in pediatric and geriatric patients is critical. At present, recommendations for children and older adults are primarily based on extrapolating from data collected with general adult samples. Some uncontrolled studies are also available, but controlled trials of standard treatments for panic disorder in pediatric and geriatric patients are clearly needed. Additional research is also required to evaluate the efficacy of standard treatments for members of ethnic minority groups. Most participants in clinical trials for panic disorder are Caucasian, and investigations are needed to delineate any adaptations that are needed to improve acceptability, adherence, and overall effectiveness in individuals from ethnic minority groups.

Research on treatment for panic disorder in the presence of specific co-occurring conditions (e.g., depression, substance use disorders) is another valuable direction for future research. In addition, given evidence that subthreshold panic disorder can be an impairing condition requiring treatment, research focused on treatment of this variant of panic disorder should be pursued.

Research on the relationship of certain lifestyle patterns to panic disorder might also contribute to optimizing treatment of this condition. Investigations of the relationship of sleep, exercise, and nutrition to panic disorder symptoms could be illuminating in this regard, as would trials of interventions that incorporate specific instructions for lifestyle changes (e.g., improving sleep hygiene, exercising regularly).

Finally, more effectiveness studies of treatments for panic disorder administered in "real world" clinical practice settings (e.g., primary care, community mental health) are needed to supplement the results of stringently controlled efficacy trials. Initial research suggests that standard treatments for panic disorder (e.g., CBT, antidepressants) are both effective and cost-effective for patients who receive services in the community. More research is needed to determine the optimal pathways and methods for providing care to as diverse a patient population as possible across a variety of settings.

APPENDIX: EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES FOR PATIENTS AND FAMILIES

The American Psychiatric Association does not endorse the accuracy of the information contained in any of the publications or web sites listed in this Appendix at the time of writing or in the future, although they are believed to be generally trustworthy at the time of writing. The psychiatrist should review a particular book or visit the particular web site before recommending it to a patient.

RESOURCES FOR PANIC DISORDER AND AGORAPHOBIA

- 1. Antony MM, McCabe RE: 10 Simple Solutions to Panic: How to Overcome Panic Attacks, Calm Physical Symptoms, and Reclaim Your Life. Oakland, Calif, New Harbinger Publications, 2004
- Barlow DH, Craske MG: Mastery of Your Anxiety and Panic (MAP-3): Client Workbook for Anxiety and Panic, 3rd ed. New York, Oxford University Press, 2005
- Barlow DH, Craske MG: Mastery of Your Anxiety and Panic (MAP-3): Client Workbook for Agoraphobia, 3rd ed. New York, Oxford University Press, 2005
- 4. Bassett L: From Panic to Power: Proven Techniques to Calm Your Anxieties, Conquer Your Fears, and Put You in Control of Your Life. New York, HarperCollins, 1997
- Beckfield DF: Master Your Panic and Take Back Your Life: Twelve Treatment Sessions to Conquer Panic, Anxiety, and Agoraphobia, 3rd ed. Atascadero, Calif, Impact Publishers, 2003
- Otto MW, Jones JC, Craske MG, Barlow DH, Pollack MH: Stopping Anxiety Medication: Panic Control Therapy for Benzodiazepine Discontinuation (Patient Workbook). San Antonio, Tex, Psychological Corporation, 2000
- Pollard CA, Zuercher-White E: The Agoraphobia Workbook: A Comprehensive Program to End Your Fear of Symptom Attacks. Oakland, Calif, New Harbinger, 2003
- 8. Rachman S, De Silva P: Panic Disorder: The Facts, 2nd ed. New York, Oxford University Press, 2004
- 9. Ross J: Triumph Over Fear: A Book of Help and Hope for People with Anxiety, Panic Attacks, and Phobias. New York, Bantam, 1995
- 10. Wilson RR: Don't Panic: Taking Control of Anxiety Attacks, revised ed. New York, HarperCollins, 1996
- Wilson RR: Facing Panic: Self Help for People with Panic Attacks. Silver Spring, Md, Anxiety Disorders Association of America, 2003

- 12. Zuercher-White E: Overcoming Panic Disorder and Agoraphobia: Client Manual. Oakland, Calif, New Harbinger Publications, 1999
- 13. Zuercher-White E: An End to Panic, 2nd ed. Oakland, Calif, New Harbinger Publications, 1998

RESOURCES FOR ANXIETY DISORDERS IN GENERAL (NOT DISORDER-SPECIFIC)

- 1. Bourne EJ: The Anxiety and Phobia Workbook, 4th ed. Oakland, Calif, New Harbinger Publications, 2005
- Bourne EJ: Coping with Anxiety: 10 Simple Ways to Relieve Anxiety, Fear, and Worry. Oakland, Calif, New Harbinger Publications, 2003
- Brantley J, Kabat-Zinn J: Calming Your Anxious Mind. Oakland, Calif, New Harbinger, 2003
- 4. Burns DD: The Feeling Good Handbook. New York, Plume, 1999
- Burns DD: When Panic Attacks: The New, Drug-Free Anxiety Therapy That Can Change Your Life. New York, Morgan Road Books, 2006
- Foa EB, Andrews LW: If Your Adolescent Has an Anxiety Disorder: An Essential Resource for Parents. New York, Oxford University Press, 2006
- Greenberger D, Padesky C: Mind Over Mood. New York, Guilford, 1995
- Mackay M, Fanning P, Davis M: Thoughts and Feelings: Taking Control of Your Moods and Your Life: A Workbook of Cognitive-Behavioral Techniques, 2nd ed. Oakland, Calif, New Harbinger, 1998
- Marks IM: Living With Fear: Understanding and Coping With Anxiety, 2nd ed. New York, McGraw-Hill, 2002

ORGANIZATIONS THAT PROVIDE INFORMATION ABOUT ANXIETY DISORDERS AND OTHER MENTAL HEALTH ISSUES

Anxiety Disorders Association of America

8730 Georgia Avenue Suite 600 Silver Spring, MD 20910 Tel: 240-485-1001 http://www.adaa.org

The ADAA web site provides facts about anxiety disorders, self-administered tests, a guide to treatments, information for families, a listing of clinical trials, and other resources. Visitors to the web site can search for therapists and support groups in their geographic area.

Anxiety Disorders Association of Canada

P.O. Box 117 Station Cote St-Luc Montreal, Quebec H4V 2Y3 Tel: 888-223-2252 http://www.anxietycanada.ca

The ADAC web site provides information for patients and families.

American Psychiatric Association

1000 Wilson Boulevard, Suite 1825 Arlington, VA 22209-3901 Tel: 703-907-7300 http://www.healthyminds.org

The Healthy Minds web site of the American Psychiatric Association provides brochures about panic disorder and other mental health problems, instructions for how to find a psychiatrist, hotline numbers, and other information.

American Psychological Association

750 First Street, NE Washington, DC 20002-4242 Tel: 800-374-2721 http://www.apahelpcenter.org

The Help Center web site of the American Psychological Association provides facts and statistics about panic disorder and other mental health problems, instructions for how to find a psychologist, and other resources.

American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry

3615 Wisconsin Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20016-3007 Tel: 202-966-7300 http://www.aacap.org

Facts for Families database: http://www.aacap.org/ page.ww?section=Facts+for+Families&name=Facts+for+ Families

AACAP provides fact sheets for families about panic disorder in children and adolescents and other anxiety disorders, as well as information about locating treating clinicians. Association for Behavioral and Cognitive Therapies 305 7th Avenue, 16th Floor New York, NY 10001 Tel: 212-647-1890 http://www.abct.org

The ABCT web site provides information about cognitive-behavioral therapy, fact sheets about panic disorder and other mental health problems, a "find a therapist" database, and other resources.

National Alliance on Mental Illness (NAMI)

Colonial Place Three 2107 Wilson Boulevard, Suite 300 Arlington, VA 22201 Tel: 1-800-950-6264 http://www.nami.org

The NAMI web site provides facts about mental health problems, information about medication treatment, information about research studies, helpline numbers, online discussion groups about anxiety disorders, and other resources.

National Institute of Mental Health (NIMH)

Public Information and Communications Branch 6001 Executive Boulevard Room 8184, MSC 9663 Bethesda, MD 20892 Tel: 866-615-6464 http://www.nimh.nih.gov

The NIMH web site includes facts about anxiety disorders and other mental health problems, information about treatments, instructions about how to locate mental health services, and other information.

National Library of Medicine

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/query.fcgi?db= PubMed

The NLM is the U.S. government online repository of articles published in peer-reviewed medical journals.

National Mental Health Association

1021 Prince Street Alexandria, VA 22314-2971 Tel: 800-969-6642 or 703-684-7722 http://www.nmha.org

The NMHA web site provides information about anxiety disorders and other mental health problems, information about treatments, resources for finding mental health services, a crisis number, and other resources.

INDIVIDUALS AND ORGANIZATIONS THAT SUBMITTED COMMENTS

James L. Abelson, M.D., Ph.D. Hagop S. Akiskal, M.D. Maria Ammon, Ph.D. James C. Ballenger, M.D. David H. Barlow, Ph.D. Neeltje M. Batelaan, M.D. Elena L. Berger, D.Phil. Ellen Berman, M.D. Rudradeo C. Bowen, M.D. Lynn F. Bufka, Ph.D. Alexander Bystritsky, M.D., Ph.D. Doug Campos-Outcalt, M.D., M.P.A. W. Grady Carter, M.D. Sara C. Charles, M.D. Michelle G. Craske, Ph.D. Catherine Crone, M.D., F.A.P.M. C. Deborah Cross, M.D. Frank M. Dattilio, Ph.D., A.B.P.P. Jonathan R.T. Davidson, M.D. Brett Deacon, Ph.D. Wayne H. Denton, M.D., Ph.D. Margaret A. Dolan, M.D., F.A.A.P. Alastair Flint, M.D. Marlene P. Freeman, M.D. Glen O. Gabbard, M.D. Albert C. Gaw, M.D., D.L.F.A.P.A. Andrew W. Goddard, M.D. Renee D. Goodwin, Ph.D., M.P.H. Jack M. Gorman, M.D. Mohamad Hussain Habil, M.B.B.S, M.P.M., D.A.B. James A. Hall, Ph.D., L.I.S.W. Nelson M. Handal, M.D. Rudolf Hoehn-Saric, M.D. Stefan Hofmann, Ph.D. Sean Hood, M.B.B.S., M.Sc., F.R.A.N.Z.C.P. Md. Enayet Karim, F.C.P.S. Wayne J. Katon, M.D. Sherry P. Katz-Bearnot, M.D. Martin A. Katzman, B.Sc., M.D., F.R.C.P.C. Kevin Kjernisted, M.D., F.R.C.P.C.

Academy of Psychosomatic Medicine American Academy of Family Physicians American Academy of Pediatrics American Academy of Psychoanalysis and Dynamic Psychiatry

Donald F. Klein, M.D. Valery N. Krasnov, M.D. Michael R. Liebowitz, M.D. James W. Lomax, M.D. R. Bruce Lydiard, M.D., Ph.D. Lisa MacLean, M.D. Randi E. McCabe, Ph.D., C.Psych. Leslie McGee, R.N., L.Ac. Peter D. McLean, Ph.D. Barbara Milrod, M.D. Lawrence J. Nardozzi, M.M.M., M.D., D.F.A.P.A., C.P.E. Frank G. Njenga, M.D., M.B.Ch.B., D.P.M., F.R.C.Psych. John M. Oldham, M.D. Laszlo A. Papp, M.D. Eric M. Plakun, M.D. Y.C. Janardhan Reddy, D.P.M., M.D. Laura Richardson, M.D., M.P.H. Walton T. Roth, M.D. Barbara O. Rothbaum, Ph.D., A.B.P.P. Patricia Rowell, Ph.D., A.P.R.N., B.C. Norman B. Schmidt, Ph.D. David V. Sheehan, M.D., M.B.A. John P.D. Shemo, M.D. Virginia T. Sherr, M.D., D.L.F.A.P.A. Stephen F. Signer, M.D., C.M., F.R.C.P.C. Edward Silberman, M.D. Elizabeth Sloan, M.S., L.C.P.C. Ruth R. Staten, Ph.D., A.R.N.P.-C.S. David C. Steffens, M.D., M.H.S. Robert Stern, M.D., Ph.D. R.P. Swinson, M.D., F.R.C.P.C., F.R.C.Psych. Michael J. Telch, Ph.D. Michael Van Ameringen, M.D., F.R.C.P.C. Anton J.L.M. van Balkom, M.D., Ph.D. Irene M. van Vliet, M.D., Ph.D. Robert D. Walker, M.D., F.A.A.P., C.P.E. Risa B. Weisberg, Ph.D. Linda L.M. Worley, M.D., F.A.P.M. Elke Zuercher-White, Ph.D., A.B.P.P. Michael J. Zvolensky, Ph.D.

American Association for Geriatric Psychiatry American Association for Marriage and Family Therapy American Association of Acupuncture and Oriental Medicine American College of Neuropsychopharmacology American Group Psychotherapy Association American Nurses Association American Psychiatric Nurses Association American Psychological Association Anxiety Disorders Association of America Association for Academic Psychiatry Association for Behavioral and Cognitive Therapies Association for Behavioral Health and Wellness Association of Family Psychiatrists Bangladesh Association of Psychiatrists Canadian Psychiatric Association German Academy for Psychoanalysis Indian Psychiatric Society Kenya Psychiatric Association Malaysian Psychiatric Association Netherlands Psychiatric Association Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Psychiatrists Russian Society of Psychiatrists Society for Adolescent Medicine The American Academy of Psychoanalysis and Dynamic Psychiatry World Federation for Mental Health

REFERENCES

The following coding system is used to indicate the nature of the supporting evidence in the summary recommendations and references:

- [A] *Randomized clinical trial.* A study of an intervention in which subjects are prospectively followed over time; there are treatment and control groups; subjects are randomly assigned to the two groups; both the subjects and the investigators are blind to the assignments.
- [A–] Same as above, but not double-blind.
- [B] *Clinical trial.* A prospective study in which an intervention is made and the results of that intervention are tracked longitudinally; study does not meet standards for a randomized clinical trial.
- [C] *Cohort or longitudinal study*. A study in which subjects are prospectively followed over time without any specific intervention.
- [D] *Case-control study*. A study in which a group of patients is identified in the present and information about them is pursued retrospectively or backward in time.
- [E] *Review with secondary data analysis.* A structured analytic review of existing data, e.g., a meta-analysis or a decision analysis.
- [F] *Review*. A qualitative review and discussion of previously published literature without a quantitative synthesis of the data.
- [G] Other. Textbooks, expert opinions, case reports, and other reports not included above.
- 1. Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Psychiatrists: Australian and New Zealand clinical practice guidelines for the treatment of panic disorder and agoraphobia. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2003; 37:641–656 [G]
- Canadian Psychiatric Association: Clinical practice guidelines: management of anxiety disorders. Can J Psychiatry 2006; 51:9S–92S [G]
- 3. Stein MB, Walker JR, Anderson G, Hazen AL, Ross CA, Eldridge G, Forde DR: Childhood physical and sexual abuse in patients with anxiety dis-

orders and in a community sample. Am J Psychiatry 1996; 153:275–277 [D]

- 4. Bandelow B, Spath C, Tichauer GA, Broocks A, Hajak G, Ruther E: Early traumatic life events, parental attitudes, family history, and birth risk factors in patients with panic disorder. Compr Psychiatry 2002; 43:269–278 [D]
- Safren SA, Gershuny BS, Marzol P, Otto MW, Pollack MH: History of childhood abuse in panic disorder, social phobia, and generalized anxiety disorder. J Nerv Ment Dis 2002; 190:453–456 [G]

6. Goodwin RD, Fergusson DM, Horwood LJ: Childhood abuse and familial violence and the risk of panic attacks and panic disorder in young adulthood. Psychol Med 2005; 35:881–890 [C]

- 7. Faravelli C, Pallanti S: Recent life events and panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1989; 146:622–626 [D]
- American Psychiatric Association: Practice Guideline for the Psychiatric Evaluation of Adults, Second Edition. Am J Psychiatry 2006; 163(June suppl):1– 36 [G]
- Andrade L, Caraveo-Anduaga JJ, Berglund P, Bijl RV, de Graaf R, Vollebergh W, Dragomirecka E, Kohn R, Keller M, Kessler RC, Kawakami N, Kilic C, Offord D, Ustun TB, Wittchen HU: The epidemiology of major depressive episodes: results from the International Consortium of Psychiatric Epidemiology (ICPE) Surveys. Int J Methods Psychiatr Res 2003; 12:3–21 [G]
- Biederman J, Petty C, Faraone SV, Hirshfeld-Becker D, Pollack MH, Henin A, Gilbert J, Rosenbaum JF: Moderating effects of major depression on patterns of comorbidity in patients with panic disorder. Psychiatry Res 2004; 126:143–149 [G]
- 11. Biederman J, Petty C, Faraone SV, Hirshfeld-Becker DR, Henin A, Pollack MH, Rosenbaum JF: Patterns of comorbidity in panic disorder and major depression: findings from a nonreferred sample. Depress Anxiety 2005; 21:55–60 [G]
- 12. Dunner DL: The issue of comorbidity in the treatment of panic. Int Clin Psychopharmacol 1998; 13(suppl 4):S19–S24 [G]
- Fava M, Rankin MA, Wright EC, Alpert JE, Nierenberg AA, Pava J, Rosenbaum JF: Anxiety disorders in major depression. Compr Psychiatry 2000; 41:97–102 [G]
- 14. Goodwin RD: Anxiety disorders and the onset of depression among adults in the community. Psy-chol Med 2002; 32:1121–1124 [G]
- Rush AJ, Zimmerman M, Wisniewski SR, Fava M, Hollon SD, Warden D, Biggs MM, Shores-Wilson K, Shelton RC, Luther JF, Thomas B, Trivedi MH: Comorbid psychiatric disorders in depressed outpatients: demographic and clinical features. J Affect Disord 2005; 87:43–55 [G]
- Frank E, Cyranowski JM, Rucci P, Shear MK, Fagiolini A, Thase ME, Cassano GB, Grochocinski VJ, Kostelnik B, Kupfer DJ: Clinical significance of lifetime panic spectrum symptoms in the treatment of patients with bipolar I disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2002; 59:905–911 [G]
- 17. Simon NM, Otto MW, Wisniewski SR, Fossey M, Sagduyu K, Frank E, Sachs GS, Nierenberg AA, Thase ME, Pollack MH: Anxiety disorder comorbidity in bipolar disorder patients: data from the first 500 participants in the Systematic Treatment Enhancement Program for Bipolar Disorder

(STEP-BD). Am J Psychiatry 2004; 161:2222–2229 [C]

- Simon NM, Otto MW, Fischmann D, Racette S, Nierenberg AA, Pollack MH, Smoller JW: Panic disorder and bipolar disorder: anxiety sensitivity as a potential mediator of panic during manic states. J Affect Disord 2005; 87:101–105 [G]
- Otto MW, Simon NM, Wisniewski SR, Miklowitz DJ, Kogan JN, Reilly-Harrington NA, Frank E, Nierenberg AA, Marangell LB, Sagduyu K, Weiss RD, Miyahara S, Thas ME, Sachs GS, Pollack MH: Prospective 12-month course of bipolar disorder in out-patients with and without comorbid anxiety disorders. Br J Psychiatry 2006; 189:20–25 [C]
- Simon NM, Otto MW, Weiss RD, Bauer MS, Miyahara S, Wisniewski SR, Thase ME, Kogan J, Frank E, Nierenberg AA, Calabrese JR, Sachs GS, Pollack MH: Pharmacotherapy for bipolar disorder and comorbid conditions: baseline data from STEP-BD. J Clin Psychopharmacol 2004; 24: 512–520 [G]
- 21. Bowen RC, D'Arcy C: Response of patients with panic disorder and symptoms of hypomania to cognitive behavior therapy for panic. Bipolar Disord 2003; 5:144–149 [G]
- 22. Goodwin RD, Hoven CW: Bipolar-panic comorbidity in the general population: prevalence and associated morbidity. J Affect Disord 2002; 70:27– 33 [G]
- MacKinnon DF, Zandi PP, Cooper J, Potash JB, Simpson SG, Gershon E, Nurnberger J, Reich T, DePaulo JR: Comorbid bipolar disorder and panic disorder in families with a high prevalence of bipolar disorder. Am J Psychiatry 2002; 159:30–35 [G]
- MacKinnon DF, Xu J, McMahon FJ, Simpson SG, Stine OC, McInnis MG, DePaulo JR: Bipolar disorder and panic disorder in families: an analysis of chromosome 18 data. Am J Psychiatry 1998; 155:829–831 [G]
- Goodwin R, Lipsitz JD, Chapman TF, Mannuzza S, Fyer AJ: Obsessive-compulsive disorder and separation anxiety co-morbidity in early onset panic disorder. Psychol Med 2001; 31:1307–1310 [G]
- Bayle FJ, Krebs MO, Epelbaum C, Levy D, Hardy P: Clinical features of panic attacks in schizophrenia. Eur Psychiatry 2001; 16:349–353 [G]
- 27. Cosoff SJ, Hafner RJ: The prevalence of comorbid anxiety in schizophrenia, schizoaffective disorder and bipolar disorder. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 1998; 32:67–72 [G]
- Labbate LA, Young PC, Arana GW: Panic disorder in schizophrenia. Can J Psychiatry 1999; 44:488–490 [G]

Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients With Panic Disorder

- 29. Goodwin R, Lyons JS, McNally RJ: Panic attacks in schizophrenia. Schizophr Res 2002; 58:213–220 [G]
- Dammen T, Ekeberg O, Arnesen H, Friis S: Personality profiles in patients referred for chest pain: investigation with emphasis on panic disorder patients. Psychosomatics 2000; 41:269–276 [G]
- 31. Dyck IR, Phillips KA, Warshaw MG, Dolan RT, Shea MT, Stout RL, Massion AO, Zlotnick C, Keller MB: Patterns of personality pathology in patients with generalized anxiety disorder, panic disorder with and without agoraphobia, and social phobia. J Personal Disord 2001; 15:60–71 [G]
- 32. Ozkan M, Altindag A: Comorbid personality disorders in subjects with panic disorder: do personality disorders increase clinical severity? Compr Psychiatry 2005; 46:20–26 [G]
- 33. Kessler RC, Chiu WT, Jin R, Ruscio AM, Shear K, Walters EE: The epidemiology of panic attacks, panic disorder, and agoraphobia in the National Comorbidity Survey Replication. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2006; 63:415–424 [D]
- Marshall JR: Comorbidity and its effects on panic disorder. Bull Menninger Clin 1996; 60:A39–A53
 [F]
- American Psychiatric Association: Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-IV), 4th ed. Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Association, 1994 [G]
- Liberthson R, Sheehan DV, King ME, Weyman AE: The prevalence of mitral valve prolapse in patients with panic disorders. Am J Psychiatry 1986; 143:511–515 [G]
- 37. Margraf J, Ehlers A, Roth WT: Mitral valve prolapse and panic disorder: a review of their relationship. Psychosom Med 1988; 50:93–113 [G]
- Katerndahl DA: Panic and prolapse: meta-analysis. J Nerv Ment Dis 1993; 181:539–544 [E]
- Zaubler TS, Katon W: Panic disorder and medical comorbidity: a review of the medical and psychiatric literature. Bull Menninger Clin 1996; 60:A12–A38 [F]
- 40. Batelaan N, de Graaf R, Van Balkom A, Vollebergh W, Beekman A: Thresholds for health and thresholds for illness: panic disorder versus subthreshold panic disorder. Psychol Med 2007; 37:247–256 [G]
- 41. Katerndahl DA: Progression of limited symptom attacks. Depress Anxiety 1999; 9:138–140 [G]
- 42. Telch MJ, Brouillard M, Telch CF, Agras WS, Taylor CB: Role of cognitive appraisal in panic-related avoidance. Behav Res Ther 1989; 27:373–383 [G]
- American Psychiatric Association: Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients With Borderline Personality Disorder. Am J Psychiatry 2001; 158(Oct suppl):1–52 [G]

- 44. Sareen J, Cox BJ, Afifi TO, de Graaf R, Asmundson GJ, ten Have M, Stein MB: Anxiety disorders and risk for suicidal ideation and suicide attempts: a population-based longitudinal study of adults. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2005; 62:1249–1257 [G]
- 45. American Psychiatric Association: Practice Guideline for the Assessment and Treatment of Patients with Suicidal Behaviors. Am J Psychiatry 2003; 160(Nov suppl):1–60 [G]
- Telch MJ, Schmidt NB, Jaimez TL, Jacquin KM, Harrington PJ: Impact of cognitive-behavioral treatment on quality of life in panic disorder patients. J Consult Clin Psychol 1995; 63:823–830 [A–]
- 47. Deltito JA, Argyle N, Buller R, Nutzinger D, Ottosson JO, Brandon S, Mellergard M, Shera D: The sequence of improvement of the symptoms encountered in patients with panic disorder. Compr Psychiatry 1991; 32:120–129 [G]
- 48. American Psychiatric Association: Handbook of Psychiatric Measures. Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Association, 2000 [G]
- 49. Antony MM, Orsillo SM, Roemer L: Practitioner's Guide to Empirically Based Measures of Anxiety. New York, Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers, 2001 [G]
- Shear MK, Brown TA, Barlow DH, Money R, Sholomskas DE, Woods SW, Gorman JM, Papp LA: Multicenter collaborative panic disorder severity scale. Am J Psychiatry 1997; 154:1571–1575 [G]
- 51. Shear MK, Rucci P, Williams J, Frank E, Grochocinski V, Vander BJ, Houck P, Wang T: Reliability and validity of the Panic Disorder Severity Scale: replication and extension. J Psychiatr Res 2001; 35:293–296 [G]
- Houck PR, Spiegel DA, Shear MK, Rucci P: Reliability of the self-report version of the Panic Disorder Severity Scale. Depress Anxiety 2002; 15:183–185 [G]
- Norman SB, Cissell SH, Means-Christensen AJ, Stein MB: Development and validation of an Overall Anxiety Severity and Impairment Scale (OASIS). Depress Anxiety 2006; 23:245–249 [G]
- Craske MG, Barlow DH: Panic disorder and agoraphobia, in Clinical Handbook for Psychological Disorders. Edited by Barlow DH. New York, Guilford Press, 2001, pp 1–59 [G]
- 55. Barlow DH, Mavissakalian M, Hay LR: Couples treatment of agoraphobia: changes in marital satisfaction. Behav Res Ther 1981; 19:245–255 [G]
- 56. Broocks A, Bandelow B, Pekrun G, George A, Meyer T, Bartmann U, Hillmer-Vogel U, Ruther E: Comparison of aerobic exercise, clomipramine, and placebo in the treatment of panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1998; 155:603–609 [A–]

Copyright 2010, American Psychiatric Association. APA makes this practice guideline freely available to promote its dissemination and use; however, copyright protections are enforced in full. No part of this guideline may be reproduced except as permitted under Sections 107 and 108 of U.S. Copyright Act. For permission for reuse, visit APPI Permissions & Licensing Center at http://www.appi.org/CustomerService/Pages/Permissions.aspx.

Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients With Panic Disorder

- 57. Broman-Fulks JJ, Berman ME, Rabian BA, Webster MJ: Effects of aerobic exercise on anxiety sensitivity. Behav Res Ther 2004; 42:125–136 [B]
- Stathopoulou G, Powers MB, Berry AC, Smits JAJ, Otto MW: Exercise interventions for mental health: a quantitative and qualitative review. Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice 2006; 13:179–193 [E]
- Strohle A, Feller C, Onken M, Godemann F, Heinz A, Dimeo F: The acute antipanic activity of aerobic exercise. Am J Psychiatry 2005; 162:2376– 2378 [B]
- Stein JM, Papp LA, Klein DF, Cohen S, Simon J, Ross D, Martinez J, Gorman JM: Exercise tolerance in panic disorder patients. Biol Psychiatry 1992; 32:281–287 [D]
- 61. Bruce SE, Yonkers KA, Otto MW, Eisen JL, Weisberg RB, Pagano M, Shea MT, Keller MB: Influence of psychiatric comorbidity on recovery and recurrence in generalized anxiety disorder, social phobia, and panic disorder: a 12-year prospective study. Am J Psychiatry 2005; 162:1179– 1187 [C]
- 62. Pollack MH, Smoller JW: The longitudinal course and outcome of panic disorder. Psychiatr Clin North Am 1995; 18:785–801 [G]
- 63. Craske MG, Barlow DH: Mastery of Your Anxiety and Panic: Therapist Guide, 4th ed. New York, Oxford University Press, 2006 [G]
- Pollard CA, Obermeier HJ, Cox GL: Inpatient treatment of complicated agoraphobia and panic disorder. Hosp Community Psychiatry 1987; 38:951–958 [B]
- 65. Pollard HJ, Pollard CA: Follow-up study of an inpatient program for complicated agoraphobia and panic disorder. Anxiety Disorders Practice J 1993; 1:37–40 [C]
- 66. Hoehn-Saric R, McLeod DR, Hipsley PA: Effect of fluvoxamine on panic disorder. J Clin Psychopharmacol 1993; 13:321–326 [B]
- 67. Black DW, Wesner R, Bowers W, Gabel J: A comparison of fluvoxamine, cognitive therapy, and placebo in the treatment of panic disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1993; 50:44–50 [A]
- 68. de Beurs E, van Balkom AJ, Lange A, Koele P, van Dyck R: Treatment of panic disorder with agoraphobia: comparison of fluvoxamine, placebo, and psychological panic management combined with exposure and of exposure in vivo alone. Am J Psychiatry 1995; 152:683–691 [B]
- Oehrberg S, Christiansen PE, Behnke K, Borup AL, Severin B, Soegaard J, Calberg H, Judge R, Ohrstrom JK, Manniche PM: Paroxetine in the treatment of panic disorder: a randomised, doubleblind, placebo-controlled study. Br J Psychiatry 1995; 167:374–379 [A]

- 70. Lecrubier Y, Bakker A, Dunbar G, Judge R: A comparison of paroxetine, clomipramine and placebo in the treatment of panic disorder. Collaborative Paroxetine Panic Study Investigators. Acta Psychiatr Scand 1997; 95:145–152 [A]
- Wade AG, Lepola U, Koponen HJ, Pedersen V, Pedersen T: The effect of citalopram in panic disorder. Br J Psychiatry 1997; 170:549–553 [A]
- Lecrubier Y, Judge R: Long-term evaluation of paroxetine, clomipramine and placebo in panic disorder. Collaborative Paroxetine Panic Study Investigators. Acta Psychiatr Scand 1997; 95:153– 160 [A]
- Ballenger JC, Wheadon DE, Steiner M, Bushnell W, Gergel IP: Double-blind, fixed-dose, placebocontrolled study of paroxetine in the treatment of panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1998; 155:36–42 [A]
- 74. Michelson D, Lydiard RB, Pollack MH, Tamura RN, Hoog SL, Tepner R, Demitrack MA, Tollefson GD: Outcome assessment and clinical improvement in panic disorder: evidence from a randomized controlled trial of fluoxetine and placebo. The Fluoxetine Panic Disorder Study Group. Am J Psychiatry 1998; 155:1570–1577 [A]
- 75. Lepola UM, Wade AG, Leinonen EV, Koponen HJ, Frazer J, Sjodin I, Penttinen JT, Pedersen T, Lehto HJ: A controlled, prospective, 1-year trial of citalopram in the treatment of panic disorder. J Clin Psychiatry 1998; 59:528–534 [A]
- 76. Londborg PD, Wolkow R, Smith WT, DuBoff E, England D, Ferguson J, Rosenthal M, Weise C: Sertraline in the treatment of panic disorder: a multi-site, double-blind, placebo-controlled, fixed-dose investigation. Br J Psychiatry 1998; 173:54–60 [A]
- 77. Pohl RB, Wolkow RM, Clary CM: Sertraline in the treatment of panic disorder: a double-blind multicenter trial. Am J Psychiatry 1998; 155:1189– 1195 [A]
- Pollack MH, Otto MW, Worthington JJ, Manfro GG, Wolkow R: Sertraline in the treatment of panic disorder: a flexible-dose multicenter trial. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1998; 55:1010–1016 [A]
- Bakker A, van Dyck R, Spinhoven P, van Balkom AJ: Paroxetine, clomipramine, and cognitive therapy in the treatment of panic disorder. J Clin Psychiatry 1999; 60:831–838 [A]
- Michelson D, Pollack M, Lydiard RB, Tamura R, Tepner R, Tollefson G: Continuing treatment of panic disorder after acute response: randomised, placebo-controlled trial with fluoxetine. The Fluoxetine Panic Disorder Study Group. Br J Psychiatry 1999; 174:213–218 [A]
- 81. Leinonen E, Lepola U, Koponen H, Turtonen J, Wade A, Lehto H: Citalopram controls phobic

symptoms in patients with panic disorder: randomized controlled trial. J Psychiatry Neurosci 2000; 25:24–32 [A]

- 82. Sheikh JI, Londborg P, Clary CM, Fayyad R: The efficacy of sertraline in panic disorder: combined results from two fixed-dose studies. Int Clin Psy-chopharmacol 2000; 15:335–342 [A]
- Michelson D, Allgulander C, Dantendorfer K, Knezevic A, Maierhofer D, Micev V, Paunovic VR, Timotijevic I, Sarkar N, Skoglund L, Pemberton SC: Efficacy of usual antidepressant dosing regimens of fluoxetine in panic disorder: randomised, placebo-controlled trial. Br J Psychiatry 2001; 179:514–518 [A]
- Asnis GM, Hameedi FA, Goddard AW, Potkin SG, Black D, Jameel M, Desagani K, Woods SW: Fluvoxamine in the treatment of panic disorder: a multicenter, double-blind, placebo-controlled study in outpatients. Psychiatry Res 2001; 103:1–14 [A]
- Rapaport MH, Wolkow R, Rubin A, Hackett E, Pollack M, Ota KY: Sertraline treatment of panic disorder: results of a long-term study. Acta Psychiatr Scand 2001; 104:289–298 [A]
- 86. Stahl SM, Gergel I, Li D: Escitalopram in the treatment of panic disorder: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. J Clin Psychiatry 2003; 64:1322–1327 [A]
- Sheehan DV, Burnham DB, Iyengar MK, Perera P: Efficacy and tolerability of controlled-release paroxetine in the treatment of panic disorder. J Clin Psychiatry 2005; 66:34–40 [A]
- Bradwejn J, Ahokas A, Stein DJ, Salinas E, Emilien G, Whitaker T: Venlafaxine extended-release capsules in panic disorder: flexible-dose, doubleblind, placebo-controlled study. Br J Psychiatry 2005; 187:352–359 [A]
- 89. Pollack MH, Lepola U, Koponen H, Simon NM, Worthington JJ, Emilien G, Tzanis E, Salinas E, Whitaker T, Gao B: A double-blind study of the efficacy of venlafaxine extended-release, paroxetine, and placebo in the treatment of panic disorder. Depress Anxiety 2007; 24:1–14 [A]
- Klein DF: Delineation of two drug-responsive anxiety syndromes. Psychopharmacologia 1964; 17:397–408 [A]
- 91. Zitrin CM, Klein DF, Woerner MG: Treatment of agoraphobia with group exposure in vivo and imipramine. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1980; 37:63–72 [A]
- 92. Mavissakalian M, Perel J: Imipramine in the treatment of agoraphobia: dose-response relationships. Am J Psychiatry 1985; 142:1032–1036 [A]
- Cassano GB, Petracca A, Perugi G, Nisita C, Musetti L, Mengali F, McNair DM: Clomipramine for panic disorder: I. the first 10 weeks of a longterm comparison with imipramine. J Affect Disord 1988; 14:123–127 [B]

- 94. Mavissakalian MR, Perel JM: Imipramine doseresponse relationship in panic disorder with agoraphobia: preliminary findings. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1989; 46:127–131 [A]
- Uhlenhuth EH, Matuzas W, Glass RM, Easton C: Response of panic disorder to fixed doses of alprazolam or imipramine. J Affect Disord 1989; 17:261–270 [A]
- 96. Maier W, Roth SM, Argyle N, Buller R, Lavori P, Brandon S, Benkert O: Avoidance behaviour: a predictor of the efficacy of pharmacotherapy in panic disorder? Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 1991; 241:151–158 [A]
- Mellergard M, Lorentzen K, Bech P, Ottosson JO, Rosenberg R: A trend analysis of changes during treatment of panic disorder with alprazolam and imipramine. Acta Psychiatr Scand Suppl 1991; 365:28–32 [A]
- 98. Andersch S, Rosenberg NK, Kullingsjo H, Ottosson JO, Bech P, Bruun-Hansen J, Hanson L, Lorentzen K, Mellergard M, Rasmussen S, Rosenberg R: Efficacy and safety of alprazolam, imipramine and placebo in treating panic disorder. A Scandinavian multicenter study. Acta Psychiatr Scand Suppl 1991; 365:18–27 [A]
- 99. Cassano GB, Toni C, Musetti L: Treatment of panic disorder, in Synaptic Transmission. Edited by Biggio G, Concas A, Costa E. New York, Raven Press, 1992, pp 449–461 [A]
- Woods SW, Nagy LM, Koleszar AS, Krystal JH, Heninger GR, Charney DS: Controlled trial of alprazolam supplementation during imipramine treatment of panic disorder. J Clin Psychopharmacol 1992; 12:32–38 [A]
- 101. Cross-National Collaborative Panic Study SPI: Drug treatment of panic disorder: comparative efficacy of alprazolam, imipramine, and placebo. Cross-National Collaborative Panic Study, Second Phase Investigators. Br J Psychiatry 1992; 160:191–202, discussion 1992; 160:202–205; correction 1993; 161:724 [A]
- 102. Modigh K, Westberg P, Eriksson E: Superiority of clomipramine over imipramine in the treatment of panic disorder: a placebo-controlled trial. J Clin Psychopharmacol 1992; 12:251–261 [A]
- Fahy TJ, O'Rourke D, Brophy J, Schazmann W, Sciascia S: The Galway Study of Panic Disorder.
 I: Clomipramine and lofepramine in DSM III-R panic disorder: a placebo controlled trial. J Affect Disord 1992; 25:63–75 [A]
- 104. Curtis GC, Massana J, Udina C, Ayuso JL, Cassano GB, Perugi G: Maintenance drug therapy of panic disorder. J Psychiatr Res 1993; 27(suppl 1):127–142 [A]
- 105. Keller MB, Lavori PW, Goldenberg IM, Baker LA, Pollack MH, Sachs GS, Rosenbaum JF, Delti-

- 106. Lydiard RB, Morton WA, Emmanuel NP, Zealberg JJ, Laraia MT, Stuart GW, O'Neil PM, Ballenger JC: Preliminary report: placebo-controlled, double-blind study of the clinical and metabolic effects of desipramine in panic disorder. Psychopharmacol Bull 1993; 29:183–188 [A]
- 107. Pollack MH, Otto MW, Sachs GS, Leon A, Shear MK, Deltito JA, Keller MB, Rosenbaum JF: Anxiety psychopathology predictive of outcome in patients with panic disorder and depression treated with imipramine, alprazolam and placebo. J Affect Disord 1994; 30:273–281 [A]
- 108. Mavissakalian MR, Perel JM: Imipramine treatment of panic disorder with agoraphobia: dose ranging and plasma level-response relationships. Am J Psychiatry 1995; 152:673–682 [A]
- 109. Johnston DG, Troyer IE, Whitsett SF, Dalby JT: Clomipramine treatment and behaviour therapy with agoraphobic women. Can J Psychiatry 1995; 40:192–199 [A]
- 110. Caillard V, Rouillon F, Viel JF, Markabi S: Comparative effects of low and high doses of clomipramine and placebo in panic disorder: a double-blind controlled study. French University Antidepressant Group. Acta Psychiatr Scand 1999; 99:51–58 [A]
- 111. Barlow DH, Gorman JM, Shear MK, Woods SW: Cognitive-behavioral therapy, imipramine, or their combination for panic disorder: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2000; 283:2529–2536 [A]
- 112. Nardi AE, Nascimento I, Valenca AM, Lopes FL, Mezzasalma MA, Zin WA, Versiani M: Respiratory panic disorder subtype: acute and long-term response to nortriptyline, a noradrenergic tricyclic antidepressant. Psychiatry Res 2003; 120:283–293 [B]
- 113. McNair DM, Kahn RJ: Imipramine compared with a benzodiazepine for agoraphobia, in Anxiety: Research and Changing Concepts. Edited by Klein DF, Rabkin J. New York, Raven Press, 1981, pp 69–80 [B]
- 114. Beaudry P, Fontaine R, Chouinard G: Bromazepam, another high-potency benzodiazepine, for panic attacks (letter). Am J Psychiatry 1984; 141:464–465 [G]
- 115. Noyes R Jr, Anderson DJ, Clancy J, Crowe RR, Slymen DJ, Ghoneim MM, Hinrichs JV: Diazepam and propranolol in panic disorder and agoraphobia. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1984; 41:287–292 [A]
- 116. Dunner DL, Ishiki D, Avery DH, Wilson LG, Hyde TS: Effect of alprazolam and diazepam on anxiety

and panic attacks in panic disorder: a controlled study. J Clin Psychiatry 1986; 47:458–460 [B]

- Schweizer E, Rickels K: Failure of buspirone to manage benzodiazepine withdrawal. Am J Psychiatry 1986; 143:1590–1592 [B]
- 118. Ballenger JC, Burrows GD, DuPont RL Jr, Lesser IM, Noyes R Jr, Pecknold JC, Rifkin A, Swinson RP: Alprazolam in panic disorder and agoraphobia: results from a multicenter trial: I. efficacy in short-term treatment. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1988; 45:413–422 [A]
- Charney DS, Woods SW: Benzodiazepine treatment of panic disorder: a comparison of alprazolam and lorazepam. J Clin Psychiatry 1989; 50:418–423 [B]
- Pyke RE, Greenberg HS: Double-blind comparison of alprazolam and adinazolam for panic and phobic disorders. J Clin Psychopharmacol 1989; 9:15–21 [B]
- 121. Savoldi F, Somenzini G, Ecari U: Etizolam versus placebo in the treatment of panic disorder with agoraphobia: a double-blind study. Curr Med Res Opin 1990; 12:185–190 [A]
- 122. Tesar GE, Rosenbaum JF, Pollack MH, Otto MW, Sachs GS, Herman JB, Cohen LS, Spier SA: Double-blind, placebo-controlled comparison of clonazepam and alprazolam for panic disorder. J Clin Psychiatry 1991; 52:69–76 [A]
- 123. Dager SR, Roy-Byrne P, Hendrickson H, Cowley DS, Avery DH, Hall KC, Dunner DL: Long-term outcome of panic states during double-blind treatment and after withdrawal of alprazolam and placebo. Ann Clin Psychiatry 1992; 4:251–258 [A]
- 124. Schweizer E, Clary C, Dever AI, Mandos LA: The use of low-dose intranasal midazolam to treat panic disorder: a pilot study. J Clin Psychiatry 1992; 53:19–22 [B]
- 125. Schweizer E, Patterson W, Rickels K, Rosenthal M: Double-blind, placebo-controlled study of a once-a-day, sustained-release preparation of alprazolam for the treatment of panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1993; 150:1210–1215 [A]
- 126. Schweizer E, Rickels K, Weiss S, Zavodnick S: Maintenance drug treatment of panic disorder: I. results of a prospective, placebo-controlled comparison of alprazolam and imipramine. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1993; 50:51–60 [A]
- 127. Schweizer E, Fox I, Case G, Rickels K: Lorazepam vs alprazolam in the treatment of panic disorder. Psychopharmacol Bull 1988; 24:224–227 [B]
- 128. Schweizer E, Pohl R, Balon R, Fox I, Rickels K, Yeragani VK: Lorazepam vs alprazolam in the treatment of panic disorder. Pharmacopsychiatry 1990; 23:90–93 [A]
- 129. Pecknold J, Luthe L, Munjack D, Alexander P: A double-blind, placebo-controlled, multicenter

Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients With Panic Disorder

study with alprazolam and extended-release alprazolam in the treatment of panic disorder. J Clin Psychopharmacol 1994; 14:314–321 [A]

- 130. Noyes R Jr, Burrows GD, Reich JH, Judd FK, Garvey MJ, Norman TR, Cook BL, Marriott P: Diazepam versus alprazolam for the treatment of panic disorder. J Clin Psychiatry 1996; 57:349–355 [A]
- 131. Moroz G, Rosenbaum JF: Efficacy, safety, and gradual discontinuation of clonazepam in panic disorder: a placebo-controlled, multicenter study using optimized dosages. J Clin Psychiatry 1999; 60:604–612 [A]
- 132. Valenca AM, Nardi AE, Mezzasalma MA, Nascimento I, Zin WA, Lopes FL, Versiani M: Therapeutic response to benzodiazepine in panic disorder subtypes. Sao Paulo Med J 2003; 121:77– 80 [A]
- Barlow DH, Craske MG, Cerney JA, Klosko JS: Behavioral treatment of panic disorder. Behav Ther 1989; 20:261–282 [A]
- 134. Klosko JS, Barlow DH, Tassinari R, Cerny JA: A comparison of alprazolam and behavior therapy in treatment of panic disorder. J Consult Clin Psychol 1990; 58:77–84 [A]
- 135. Craske MG, Brown TA, Barlow DH: Behavioral treatment of panic disorder: a two-year follow-up. Behav Ther 1991; 22:289–304 [D]
- 136. Beck AT, Sokol L, Clark DA, Berchick R, Wright F: A crossover study of focused cognitive therapy for panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1992; 149:778– 783 [A]
- 137. Telch MJ, Lucas JA, Schmidt NB, Hanna HH, LaNae JT, Lucas RA: Group cognitive-behavioral treatment of panic disorder. Behav Res Ther 1993; 31:279–287 [A]
- 138. Clark DM, Salkovskis PM, Hackmann A, Middleton H, Anastasiades P, Gelder M: A comparison of cognitive therapy, applied relaxation and imipramine in the treatment of panic disorder. Br J Psychiatry 1994; 164:759–769 [A–]
- 139. Kenardy JA, Dow MG, Johnston DW, Newman MG, Thomson A, Taylor CB: A comparison of delivery methods of cognitive-behavioral therapy for panic disorder: an international multicenter trial. J Consult Clin Psychol 2003; 71:1068–1075 [A]
- 140. Ost LG, Thulin U, Ramnero J: Cognitive behavior therapy vs exposure in vivo in the treatment of panic disorder with agoraphobia (corrected from agoraphobia). Behav Res Ther 2004; 42:1105– 1127 [A]
- Ost LG, Westling BE: Applied relaxation vs cognitive behavior therapy in the treatment of panic disorder. Behav Res Ther 1995; 33:145–158 [A]
- 142. Craske MG, Rowe M, Lewin M, Noriega-Dimitri R: Interoceptive exposure versus breathing re-

training within cognitive-behavioural therapy for panic disorder with agoraphobia. Br J Clin Psychol 1997; 36(part 1):85–99 [A]

- 143. Craske MG, DeCola JP, Sachs AD, Pontillo DC: Panic control treatment for agoraphobia. J Anxiety Disord 2003; 17:321–333 [A–]
- 144. Craske MG, Lang AJ, Aikins D, Mystkowski J: Cognitive behavioral therapy for nocturnal panic. Behav Ther 2005; 36:43–54 [A–]
- 145. Milrod B, Busch F, Cooper A, Shapiro T: Manual of Panic-Focused Psychodynamic Psychotherapy. Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Press, 1997 [G]
- 146. Milrod B, Leon AC, Busch F, Rudden M, Schwalberg M, Clarkin J, Aronson A, Singer M, Turchin W, Klass ET, Graf E, Teres JJ, Shear MK: A randomized controlled clinical trial of psychoanalytic psychotherapy for panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 2007; 164:265–272 [A–]
- 147. Shear MK, Houck P, Greeno C, Masters S: Emotion-focused psychotherapy for patients with panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 2001; 158:1993–1998 [A–]
- 148. Hofmann SG, Barlow DH, Papp LA, Detweiler MF, Ray SE, Shear MK, Woods SW, Gorman JM: Pretreatment attrition in a comparative treatment outcome study on panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1998; 155:43–47 [A]
- 149. Marks IM, Swinson RP, Basoglu M, Kuch K, Noshirvani H, O'Sullivan G, Lelliott PT, Kirby M, McNamee G, Sengun S, Wickwire K: Alprazolam and exposure alone and combined in panic disorder with agoraphobia: a controlled study in London and Toronto. Br J Psychiatry 1993; 162:776–787 [B]
- 150. Zitrin CM, Klein DF, Woerner MG, Ross DC: Treatment of phobias: I. comparison of imipramine hydrochloride and placebo. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1983; 40:125–138 [A]
- 151. Marks IM, Gray S, Cohen D, Hill R, Mawson D, Ramm E, Stern RS: Imipramine and brief therapists-aided exposure in agoraphobics having selfexposure homework. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1983; 40:153–162 [A]
- 152. Mavissakalian M, Michelson L, Dealy RS: Pharmacological treatment of agoraphobia: imipramine versus imipramine with programmed practice. Br J Psychiatry 1983; 143:348–355 [A]
- Telch MJ, Agras WS, Taylor CB, Roth WT, Gallen CC: Combined pharmacological and behavioral treatment for agoraphobia. Behav Res Ther 1985; 23:325–335 [A]
- 154. Mavissakalian M, Michelson L: Agoraphobia: relative and combined effectiveness of therapistassisted in vivo exposure and imipramine. J Clin Psychiatry 1986; 47:117–122 [B]

- 155. Mavissakalian M, Michelson L: Two-year follow-up of exposure and imipramine treatment of agoraphobia. Am J Psychiatry 1986; 143:1106–1112 [B]
- 156. Wiborg IM, Dahl AA: Does brief dynamic psychotherapy reduce the relapse rate of panic disorder? Arch Gen Psychiatry 1996; 53:689–694 [A]
- 157. Roy-Byrne PP, Craske MG, Stein MB, Sullivan G, Bystritsky A, Katon W, Golinelli D, Sherbourne CD: A randomized effectiveness trial of cognitivebehavioral therapy and medication for primary care panic disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2005; 62:290–298 [A]
- 158. Craske MG, Golinelli D, Stein MB, Roy-Byrne P, Bystritsky A, Sherbourne C: Does the addition of cognitive behavioral therapy improve panic disorder treatment outcome relative to medication alone in the primary-care setting? Psychol Med 2005; 35:1645–1654 [A]
- 159. Craske MG, Barlow DH: Mastering Your Anxiety and Panic: Workbook for Primary Care Settings, 4th ed. New York, Oxford University Press, 2007 [G]
- Furukawa TA, Watanabe N, Churchill R: Psychotherapy plus antidepressant for panic disorder with or without agoraphobia: systematic review. Br J Psychiatry 2006; 188:305–312 [E]
- 161. Westra HA, Stewart SH, Teehan M, Johl K, Dozois DJA, Hill T: Benzodiazepine use associated with decreased memory for psychoeducation material in cognitive behavioral therapy for panic disorder. Cognitive Therapy and Research 2004; 28:193– 208 [B]
- 162. Heldt E, Gus MG, Kipper L, Blaya C, Isolan L, Otto MW: One-year follow-up of pharmacotherapy-resistant patients with panic disorder treated with cognitive-behavior therapy: outcome and predictors of remission. Behav Res Ther 2006; 44:657–665 [C]
- 163. Heldt E, Manfro GG, Kipper L, Blaya C, Maltz S, Isolan L, Hirakata VN, Otto MW: Treating medication-resistant panic disorder: predictors and outcome of cognitive-behavior therapy in a Brazilian public hospital. Psychother Psychosom 2003; 72:43–48 [B]
- 164. Pollack MH, Otto MW, Kaspi SP, Hammerness PG, Rosenbaum JF: Cognitive behavior therapy for treatment-refractory panic disorder. J Clin Psychiatry 1994; 55:200–205 [B]
- 165. Hoffart A, Due-Madsen J, Lande B, Gude T, Bille H, Torgersen S: Clomipramine in the treatment of agoraphobic inpatients resistant to behavioral therapy. J Clin Psychiatry 1993; 54:481–487 [A]
- 166. Kampman M, Keijsers GP, Hoogduin CA, Hendriks GJ: A randomized, double-blind, placebocontrolled study of the effects of adjunctive paroxetine in panic disorder patients unsuccessfully

treated with cognitive-behavioral therapy alone. J Clin Psychiatry 2002; 63:772–777 [A]

- 167. Beck AT, Emilien G, Greenberg RL: Anxiety Disorders and Phobias: A Cognitive Perspective. New York, Basic Books, 1985 [G]
- 168. Clark DM: A cognitive approach to panic. Behav Res Ther 1986; 24:461–470 [G]
- Barlow DH: Anxiety and Its Disorders: The Nature and Treatment of Anxiety and Panic, 2nd ed. New York, Guilford, 2002 [G]
- 170. Goldstein AJ, Chambless DL: A reanalysis of agoraphobia. Behav Ther 1978; 9:47–59 [G]
- 171. Bouton ME, Mineka S, Barlow DH: A modern learning theory perspective on the etiology of panic disorder. Psychol Rev 2001; 108:4–32 [G]
- Gould RA, Otto MW, Pollack MH: A meta-analysis of treatment outcome for panic disorder. Clin Psychol Rev 1995; 15:819–844 [E]
- 173. Kamphuis JH, Telch MJ: Assessment of strategies to manage or avoid perceived threats among panic disorder patients: the Texas Safety Maneuver Scale (TSMS). Clinical Psychology and Psychotherapy 1998; 5:177–186 [B]
- 174. Salkovskis PM, Clark DM, Hackmann A, Wells A, Gelder MG: An experimental investigation of the role of safety-seeking behaviours in the maintenance of panic disorder with agoraphobia. Behav Res Ther 1999; 37:559–574 [B]
- 175. Schmidt NB, Woolaway-Bickel K, Trakowski J, Santiago H, Storey J, Koselka M, Cook J: Dismantling cognitive-behavioral treatment for panic disorder: questioning the utility of breathing retraining. J Consult Clin Psychol 2000; 68:417–424 [A]
- 176. Neron S, Lacroix D, Chaput Y: Group vs individual cognitive behaviour therapy in panic disorder: an open clinical trial with a six-month follow-up. Can J Behav Sci 1995; 27:379–392 [C]
- 177. Cerny JA, Barlow DH, Craske MG, Himadi WG: Couples treatment of agoraphobia: a two-year follow-up. Behav Ther 1987; 18:401–415 [C]
- 178. Lidren DM, Watkins PL, Gould RA, Clum GA, Asterino M, Tulloch HL: A comparison of bibliotherapy and group therapy in the treatment of panic disorder. J Consult Clin Psychol 1994; 62:865–869 [A–]
- 179. Hoffart A, Thornes K, Hedley LM: DSM-III-R Axis I and II disorders in agoraphobic inpatients with and without panic disorder before and after psychosocial treatment. Psychiatry Res 1995; 56:1–9 [C]
- Byrne M, Carr A, Clark M: The efficacy of couples-based interventions for panic disorder with agoraphobia. Journal of Family Therapy 2004; 26:105–125 [F]
- 181. Carter MM, Turovsky J, Barlow DH: Interpersonal relationships in panic disorder with agorapho-

bia: a review of empirical evidence. Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice 1994; 1:25–34 [F]

- 182. Hahlweg K, Fiegenbaum W, Frank M, Schroeder B, von W, I: Short- and long-term effectiveness of an empirically supported treatment for agoraphobia. J Consult Clin Psychol 2001; 69:375–382 [C]
- Deacon B, Abramowitz J: A pilot study of two-day cognitive-behavioral therapy for panic disorder. Behav Res Ther 2006; 44:807–817 [B]
- 184. Swinson RP, Fergus KD, Cox BJ, Wickwire K: Efficacy of telephone-administered behavioral therapy for panic disorder with agoraphobia. Behav Res Ther 1995; 33:465–469 [B]
- 185. Carlbring P, Bohman S, Brunt S, Buhrman M, Westling BE, Ekselius L, Andersson G: Remote treatment of panic disorder: a randomized trial of Internet-based cognitive behavior therapy supplemented with telephone calls. Am J Psychiatry 2006; 163:2119–2125 [A]
- 186. Marks IM, Kenwright M, McDonough M, Whittaker M, Mataix-Cols D: Saving clinicians' time by delegating routine aspects of therapy to a computer: a randomized controlled trial in phobia/panic disorder. Psychol Med 2004; 34:9–17 [A–]
- 187. Carlbring P, Nilsson-Ihrfelt E, Waara J, Kollenstam C, Buhrman M, Kaldo V, Soderberg M, Ekselius L, Andersson G: Treatment of panic disorder: live therapy vs self-help via the Internet. Behav Res Ther 2005; 43:1321–1333 [A–]
- 188. Newman MG, Kenardy J, Herman S, Taylor CB: Comparison of palmtop-computer-assisted brief cognitive-behavioral treatment to cognitive-behavioral treatment for panic disorder. J Consult Clin Psychol 1997; 65:178–183 [A–]
- Kenwright M, Liness S, Marks I: Reducing demands on clinicians by offering computer-aided self-help for phobia/panic: feasibility study. Br J Psychiatry 2001; 179:456–459 [A–]
- 190. Watanabe N, Churchill R, Furukawa TA: Combination of psychotherapy and benzodiazepines versus either therapy alone for panic disorder: a systematic review. BMC Psychiatry 2007; 7:18 [F]
- Brown TA, Antony MM, Barlow DH: Diagnostic comorbidity in panic disorder: effect on treatment outcome and course of comorbid diagnoses following treatment. J Consult Clin Psychol 1995; 63:408–418 [A–]
- Tsao JC, Lewin MR, Craske MG: The effects of cognitive-behavior therapy for panic disorder on comorbid conditions. J Anxiety Disord 1998; 12:357–371 [B]
- 193. Tsao JCI, Mystkowski J, Zucker B, Craske MG: Effects of cognitive behavioral therapy for panic disorder on comorbid conditions: replication and extension. Behav Ther 2002; 33:493–509 [B]

- 194. Tsao JC, Mystkowski JL, Zucker BG, Craske MG: Impact of cognitive-behavioral therapy for panic disorder on comorbidity: a controlled investigation. Behav Res Ther 2005; 43:959–970 [A–]
- 195. Gabbard GO: Long-Term Psychodynamic Psychotherapy: A Basic Text. Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Publishing, 2004 [G]
- 196. Roy-Byrne PP, Geraci M, Uhde TW: Life events and the onset of panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1986; 143:1424–1427 [C]
- 197. Last CG, Barlow DH, O'Brien GT: Precipitants of agoraphobia: role of stressful life events. Psychol Rep 1984; 54:567–570 [G]
- 198. Faravelli C: Life events preceding the onset of panic disorder. J Affect Disord 1985; 9:103–105 [D]
- 199. Compton A: The psychoanalytic view of phobias: part III. Agoraphobia and other phobias of adults. Psychoanal Q 1992; 61:400–425 [G]
- 200. Compton A: The psychoanalytic view of phobias: part IV. General theory of phobias and anxiety. Psychoanal Q 1992; 61:426–446 [G]
- Busch FN, Milrod BL, Singer MB: Theory and technique in psychodynamic treatment of panic disorder. J Psychother Pract Res 1999; 8:234–242
 [F]
- 202. Milrod BL, Leon AC, Barber JP, Markowitz JC, Graf E: Do comorbid personality disorders moderate panic-focused psychotherapy? An exploratory examination of the American Psychiatric Association practice guideline. J Clin Psychiatry 2007; 68:885–891 [A–]
- Shear MK, Weiner K: Psychotherapy for panic disorder. J Clin Psychiatry 1997; 58(suppl 2):38– 43 [G]
- 204. Busch FN, Shapiro T: The panic patient, in Psychodynamic Concepts in General Psychiatry. Edited by Schwartz HJ, Bleiberg E, Weissman SH. Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Press, Inc., 1995, pp 249–262 [G]
- 205. Gabbard GO: Panic disorder, in Psychodynamic Psychiatry in Clinical Practice. Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Press, 2005, pp 253–259 [G]
- 206. Shapiro F: Efficacy of the eye movement desensitization procedure in the treatment of traumatic memories. J Trauma Stress 1989; 2:199–223 [B]
- 207. Feske U, Goldstein AJ: Eye movement desensitization and reprocessing treatment for panic disorder: a controlled outcome and partial dismantling study. J Consult Clin Psychol 1997; 65:1026–1035 [A–]
- 208. Goldstein AJ, de Beurs E, Chambless DL, Wilson KA: EMDR for panic disorder with agoraphobia: comparison with waiting list and credible attention-placebo control conditions. J Consult Clin Psychol 2000; 68:947–956 [A–]
- 209. Kabat-Zinn J, Massion AO, Kristeller J, Peterson LG, Fletcher KE, Pbert L, Lenderking WR, San-

torelli SF: Effectiveness of a meditation-based stress reduction program in the treatment of anxiety disorders. Am J Psychiatry 1992; 149:936–943 [B]

- 210. Miller JJ, Fletcher K, Kabat-Zinn J: Three-year follow-up and clinical implications of a mindfulness meditation-based stress reduction intervention in the treatment of anxiety disorders. Gen Hosp Psychiatry 1995; 17:192–200 [D]
- 211. Cobb JP, McDonald R, Marks IM, Stern R: Marital versus exposure therapy: psychological treatments of co-existing marital and phobic-obsessive problems. Behavioral Analysis and Modification 1980; 4:3–17 [A–]
- 212. Barlow DH, O'Brien GT, Last CG: Couples treatment of agoraphobia. Behav Ther 1984; 15:41–58 [C]
- 213. Himadi WG, Cerny JA, Barlow DH, Cohen S, O'Brien GT: The relationship of marital adjustment to agoraphobia treatment outcome. Behav Res Ther 1986; 24:107–115 [C]
- 214. Arnow BA, Taylor CB, Agras WS: Enhancing agoraphobia treatment outcome by changing couple communication patterns. Behav Ther 1985; 16:452–467 [C]
- 215. Jorm AF, Christensen H, Griffiths KM, Parslow RA, Rodgers B, Blewitt KA: Effectiveness of complementary and self-help treatments for anxiety disorders. Med J Aust 2004; 181:S29–S46 [F]
- 216. Benjamin J, Levine J, Fux M, Aviv A, Levy D, Belmaker RH: Double-blind, placebo-controlled, crossover trial of inositol treatment for panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1995; 152:1084–1086 [A]
- 217. Palatnik A, Frolov K, Fux M, Benjamin J: Doubleblind, controlled, crossover trial of inositol versus fluvoxamine for the treatment of panic disorder. J Clin Psychopharmacol 2001; 21:335–339 [A]
- 218. Ost LG, Westling BE, Hellstrom K: Applied relaxation, exposure in vivo and cognitive methods in the treatment of panic disorder with agoraphobia. Behav Res Ther 1993; 31:383–394 [A]
- Siev J, Chambless DL: Specificity of treatment effects: cognitive therapy and relaxation for generalized anxiety and panic disorders. J Consult Clin Psychol 2007; 75:513–522 [E]
- 220. Bruce SE, Vasile RG, Goisman RM, Salzman C, Spencer M, Machan JT, Keller MB: Are benzodiazepines still the medication of choice for patients with panic disorder with or without agoraphobia? Am J Psychiatry 2003; 160:1432–1438 [C]
- 221. Charney DS, Woods SW, Goodman WK, Rifkin B, Kinch M, Aiken B, Quadrino LM, Heninger GR: Drug treatment of panic disorder: the comparative efficacy of imipramine, alprazolam, and trazodone. J Clin Psychiatry 1986; 47:580–586 [A]
- 222. Goddard AW, Brouette T, Almai A, Jetty P, Woods SW, Charney D: Early coadministration of clonaz-

epam with sertraline for panic disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2001; 58:681–686 [A]

- 223. Pollack MH, Simon NM, Worthington JJ, Doyle AL, Peters P, Toshkov F, Otto MW: Combined paroxetine and clonazepam treatment strategies compared to paroxetine monotherapy for panic disorder. J Psychopharmacol 2003; 17:276–282 [A]
- 224. Westra HA, Stewart SH, Conrad BE: Naturalistic manner of benzodiazepine use and cognitive behavioral therapy outcome in panic disorder with agoraphobia. J Anxiety Disord 2002; 16:233–246 [D]
- 225. Louie AK, Lewis TB, Lannon RA: Use of lowdose fluoxetine in major depression and panic disorder. J Clin Psychiatry 1993; 54:435–438 [C]
- 226. Leslie LK, Newman TB, Chesney PJ, Perrin JM: The Food and Drug Administration's deliberations on antidepressant use in pediatric patients. Pediatrics 2005; 116:195–204 [G]
- 227. US Food and Drug Administration, Center for Drug Evaluation and Research: Revisions to Product Labeling, May 2, 2007. http://www.fda.gov/ cder/drug/antidepressants/antidepressants_ label_change_2007.pdf [G]
- 228. Hammad TA, Laughren T, Racoosin J: Suicidality in pediatric patients treated with antidepressant drugs. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2006; 63:332–339 [E]
- 229. Mosholder AD, Willy M: Suicidal adverse events in pediatric randomized, controlled clinical trials of antidepressant drugs are associated with active drug treatment: a meta-analysis. J Child Adolesc Psychopharmacol 2006; 16:25–32 [E]
- 230. Bridge JA, Iyengar S, Salary CB, Barbe RP, Birmaher B, Pincus HA, Ren L, Brent DA: Clinical response and risk for reported suicidal ideation and suicide attempts in pediatric antidepressant treatment: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. JAMA 2007; 297:1683–1696 [E]
- 231. Gunnell D, Saperia J, Ashby D: Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs) and suicide in adults: meta-analysis of drug company data from placebo controlled, randomised controlled trials submitted to the MHRA's safety review. BMJ 2005; 330:385 [E]
- Hammad TA, Laughren TP, Racoosin JA: Suicide rates in short-term randomized controlled trials of newer antidepressants. J Clin Psychopharmacol 2006; 26:203–207 [E]
- 233. Fergusson D, Doucette S, Glass KC, Shapiro S, Healy D, Hebert P, Hutton B: Association between suicide attempts and selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors: systematic review of randomised controlled trials. BMJ 2005; 330:396 [E]
- 234. Baldessarini RJ, Pompili M, Tondo L: Suicidal risk in antidepressant drug trials. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2006; 63:246–248 [G]
- 235. Martinez C, Rietbrock S, Wise L, Ashby D, Chick J, Moseley J, Evans S, Gunnell D: Antidepressant

treatment and the risk of fatal and non-fatal self harm in first episode depression: nested case-control study. BMJ 2005; 330:389 [C]

- 236. Simon GE, Savarino J, Operskalski B, Wang PS: Suicide risk during antidepressant treatment. Am J Psychiatry 2006; 163:41-47 [G]
- Bauer MS, Wisniewski SR, Marangell LB, Ches-237. sick CA, Allen MH, Dennehy EB, Miklowitz DJ, Thase ME, Sachs GS: Are antidepressants associated with new-onset suicidality in bipolar disorder? A prospective study of participants in the Systematic Treatment Enhancement Program for Bipolar Disorder (STEP-BD). J Clin Psychiatry 2006; 67:48-55 [B]
- 238. Didham RC, McConnell DW, Blair HJ, Reith DM: Suicide and self-harm following prescription of SSRIs and other antidepressants: confounding by indication. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2005; 60:519-525 [C]
- 239. Reseland S, Bray I, Gunnell D: Relationship between antidepressant sales and secular trends in suicide rates in the Nordic countries. Br J Psychiatry 2006; 188:354-358 [G]
- 240. Safer DJ, Zito JM: Do antidepressants reduce suicide rates? Public Health 2007; 121:274-277 [F]
- Gibbons RD, Hur K, Bhaumik DK, Mann JJ: The 241. relationship between antidepressant medication use and rate of suicide. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2005; 62:165-172 [G]
- 242. Gibbons RD, Hur K, Bhaumik DK, Mann JJ: The relationship between antidepressant prescription rates and rate of early adolescent suicide. Am J Psychiatry 2006; 163:1898–1904 [G]
- 243. Gibbons RD, Brown CH, Hur K, Marcus SM, Bhaumik DK, Mann JJ: Relationship between antidepressants and suicide attempts: an analysis of the Veterans Health Administration data sets. Am J Psychiatry 2007; 164:1044–1049 [G]
- 244. Hall WD, Mant A, Mitchell PB, Rendle VA, Hickie IB, McManus P: Association between antidepressant prescribing and suicide in Australia, 1991-2000: trend analysis. BMJ 2003; 326:1008 [G]
- 245. Korkeila J, Salminen JK, Hiekkanen H, Salokangas RK: Use of antidepressants and suicide rate in Finland: an ecological study. J Clin Psychiatry 2007; 68:505–511 [G]
- 246. Morgan OW, Griffiths C, Majeed A: Association between mortality from suicide in England and antidepressant prescribing: an ecological study. BMC Public Health 2004; 4:63 [G]
- 247. Nakagawa A, Grunebaum MF, Ellis SP, Oquendo MA, Kashima H, Gibbons RD, Mann JJ: Association of suicide and antidepressant prescription rates in Japan, 1999–2003. J Clin Psychiatry 2007; 68:908-916 [G]

- 248. Sondergard L, Kvist K, Andersen PK, Kessing LV: Do antidepressants prevent suicide? Int Clin Psychopharmacol 2006; 21:211–218 [G]
- 249. Gibbons RD, Brown CH, Hur K, Marcus SM, Bhaumik DK, Erkens JA, Herings RM, Mann JJ: Early evidence on the effects of regulators' suicidality warnings on SSRI prescriptions and suicide in children and adolescents. Am J Psychiatry 2007; 164:1356–1363 [G]
- 250. Dubicka B, Hadley S, Roberts C: Suicidal behaviour in youths with depression treated with newgeneration antidepressants: meta-analysis. Br J Psychiatry 2006; 189:393-398 [E]
- 251. Mann JJ, Emslie G, Baldessarini RJ, Beardslee W, Fawcett JA, Goodwin FK, Leon AC, Meltzer HY, Rvan ND, Shaffer D, Wagner KD: ACNP task force report on SSRIs and suicidal behavior in youth. Neuropsychopharmacology 2006; 31:473-492 [G]
- 252. Friedman RA, Leon AC: Expanding the black box: depression, antidepressants, and the risk of suicide. N Engl J Med 2007; 356:2343–2346 [G]
- 253. Rihmer Z, Akiskal H: Do antidepressants t(h)reat(en) depressives? Toward a clinically judicious formulation of the antidepressant-suicidality FDA advisory in light of declining national suicide statistics from many countries. J Affect Disord 2006; 94:3-13 [G]
- 254. Fava M, Judge R, Hoog SL, Nilsson ME, Koke SC: Fluoxetine versus sertraline and paroxetine in major depressive disorder: changes in weight with long-term treatment. J Clin Psychiatry 2000; 61:863-867 [A]
- 255. Fava M: Prospective studies of adverse events related to antidepressant discontinuation. J Clin Psychiatry 2006; 67(suppl 4):14-21 [F]
- 256. Sandmann J, Lorch B, Bandelow B, Hartter S, Winter P, Hiemke C, Benkert O: Fluvoxamine or placebo in the treatment of panic disorder and relationship to blood concentrations of fluvoxamine. Pharmacopsychiatry 1998; 31:117-121 [A]
- 257. Stein MB: Anxiety disorders: somatic treatment, in Kaplan and Sadock's Comprehensive Textbook of Psychiatry. Edited by Sadock BS, Sadock VA. Philadelphia, PA, Lippincott, Williams, & Wilkins, 2005, pp 1780–1788 [G]
- Shelton RC: The nature of the discontinuation 258. syndrome associated with antidepressant drugs. J Clin Psychiatry 2006; 67(suppl 4):3–7 [G]
- Schatzberg AF, Blier P, Delgado PL, Fava M, Had-259. dad PM, Shelton RC: Antidepressant discontinuation syndrome: consensus panel recommendations for clinical management and additional research. J Clin Psychiatry 2006; 67(suppl 4):27–30 [G]
- 260. Yuan Y, Tsoi K, Hunt RH: Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors and risk of upper GI bleeding:

76

confusion or confounding? Am J Med 2006; 119:719–727 [F]

- 261. Helin-Salmivaara A, Huttunen T, Gronroos JM, Klaukka T, Huupponen R: Risk of serious upper gastrointestinal events with concurrent use of NSAIDs and SSRIs: a case-control study in the general population. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 2007; 63:403–408 [D]
- 262. Haney EM, Chan BK, Diem SJ, Ensrud KE, Cauley JA, Barrett-Connor E, Orwoll E, Bliziotes MM: Association of low bone mineral density with selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor use by older men. Arch Intern Med 2007; 167:1246–1251 [C]
- 263. Diem SJ, Blackwell TL, Stone KL, Yaffe K, Haney EM, Bliziotes MM, Ensrud KE: Use of antidepressants and rates of hip bone loss in older women: the study of osteoporotic fractures. Arch Intern Med 2007; 167:1240–1245 [C]
- 264. Richards JB, Papaioannou A, Adachi JD, Joseph L, Whitson HE, Prior JC, Goltzman D: Effect of selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors on the risk of fracture. Arch Intern Med 2007; 167:188–194 [C]
- French DD, Campbell R, Spehar A, Cunningham F, Foulis P: Outpatient medications and hip fractures in the US: a national veterans study. Drugs Aging 2005; 22:877–885 [D]
- Buckley NA, McManus PR: Fatal toxicity of serotoninergic and other antidepressant drugs: analysis of United Kingdom mortality data. BMJ 2002; 325:1332–1333 [G]
- 267. Morgan O, Griffiths C, Baker A, Majeed A: Fatal toxicity of antidepressants in England and Wales, 1993–2002. Health Stat Q 2004; 23:18–24 [G]
- 268. Cheeta S, Schifano F, Oyefeso A, Webb L, Ghodse AH: Antidepressant-related deaths and antidepressant prescriptions in England and Wales, 1998–2000. Br J Psychiatry 2004; 184:41–47 [G]
- Mines D, Hill D, Yu H, Novelli L: Prevalence of risk factors for suicide in patients prescribed venlafaxine, fluoxetine, and citalopram. Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf 2005; 14:367–372 [D]
- 270. Rubino A, Roskell N, Tennis P, Mines D, Weich S, Andrews E: Risk of suicide during treatment with venlafaxine, citalopram, fluoxetine, and dothiepin: retrospective cohort study. BMJ 2007; 334:242 [G]
- 271. Hartford J, Kornstein S, Liebowitz M, Pigott T, Russell J, Detke M, Walker D, Ball S, Dunayevich E, Dinkel J, Erickson J: Duloxetine as an SNRI treatment for generalized anxiety disorder: results from a placebo and active-controlled trial. Int Clin Psychopharmacol 2007; 22:167–174 [A]
- 272. den Boer JA, Westenberg HG: Effect of a serotonin and noradrenaline uptake inhibitor in panic disorder; a double-blind comparative study with fluvoxamine and maprotiline. Int Clin Psychopharmacol 1988; 3:59–74 [B]

- 273. Monteiro WO, Noshirvani HF, Marks IM, Lelliott PT: Anorgasmia from clomipramine in obsessive-compulsive disorder: a controlled trial. Br J Psychiatry 1987; 151:107–112 [B]
- 274. Noyes R Jr, Garvey MJ, Cook BL, Samuelson L: Problems with tricyclic antidepressant use in patients with panic disorder or agoraphobia: results of a naturalistic follow-up study. J Clin Psychiatry 1989; 50:163–169 [G]
- 275. Baldessarini RJ: Drug therapy of depression and anxiety disorders, in Goodman and Gilman's The Pharmacological Basis of Therapeutics. Edited by Brunton LL, Lazo JS, Parker KL. New York, McGraw-Hill, 2006, pp 429–460 [G]
- 276. Chouinard G, Annable L, Fontaine R, Solyom L: Alprazolam in the treatment of generalized anxiety and panic disorders: a double-blind placebo-controlled study. Psychopharmacology (Berl) 1982; 77:229–233 [B]
- 277. Sheehan DV, Coleman JH, Greenblatt DJ, Jones KJ, Levine PH, Orsulak PJ, Peterson M, Schild-kraut JJ, Uzogara E, Watkins D: Some biochemical correlates of panic attacks with agoraphobia and their response to a new treatment. J Clin Psychopharmacol 1984; 4:66–75 [A]
- 278. Lydiard RB, Lesser IM, Ballenger JC, Rubin RT, Laraia M, DuPont R: A fixed-dose study of alprazolam 2 mg, alprazolam 6 mg, and placebo in panic disorder. J Clin Psychopharmacol 1992; 12:96– 103 [A]
- 279. Lesser IM, Lydiard RB, Antal E, Rubin RT, Ballenger JC, DuPont R: Alprazolam plasma concentrations and treatment response in panic disorder and agoraphobia. Am J Psychiatry 1992;149: 1556–1562 [A]
- 280. Greenblatt DJ, Harmatz JS, Shader RI: Plasma alprazolam concentrations: relation to efficacy and side effects in the treatment of panic disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1993; 50:715–722 [B]
- 281. Labbate LA, Pollack MH, Otto MW, Tesar GM, Rosenbaum JF: The relationship of alprazolam and clonazepam dose to steady-state concentration in plasma. J Clin Psychopharmacol 1994; 14:274–276 [A]
- Schweizer E, Case WG, Rickels K: Benzodiazepine dependence and withdrawal in elderly patients. Am J Psychiatry 1989; 146:529–531 [B]
- 283. Allain H, Bentue-Ferrer D, Polard E, Akwa Y, Patat A: Postural instability and consequent falls and hip fractures associated with use of hypnotics in the elderly: a comparative review. Drugs Aging 2005; 22:749–765 [F]
- 284. French DD, Campbell R, Spehar A, Cunningham F, Bulat T, Luther SL: Drugs and falls in community-dwelling older people: a national veterans study. Clin Ther 2006; 28:619–630 [D]

- 285. French DD, Chirikos TN, Spehar A, Campbell R, Means H, Bulat T: Effect of concomitant use of benzodiazepines and other drugs on the risk of injury in a veterans population. Drug Saf 2005; 28:1141–1150 [G]
- 286. Landi F, Onder G, Cesari M, Barillaro C, Russo A, Bernabei R: Psychotropic medications and risk for falls among community-dwelling frail older people: an observational study. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci 2005; 60:622–626 [G]
- 287. Ensrud KE, Blackwell TL, Mangione CM, Bowman PJ, Whooley MA, Bauer DC, Schwartz AV, Hanlon JT, Nevitt MC: Central nervous systemactive medications and risk for falls in older women. J Am Geriatr Soc 2002; 50:1629-1637 [C]
- Kelly E, Darke S, Ross J: A review of drug use and 288. driving: epidemiology, impairment, risk factors and risk perceptions. Drug Alcohol Rev 2004; 23:319-344 [F]
- 289. Ciraulo DA, Sands BF, Shader RI: Critical review of liability for benzodiazepine abuse among alcoholics. Am J Psychiatry 1988; 145:1501–1506 [F]
- 290. Ciraulo DA, Nace EP: Benzodiazepine treatment of anxiety or insomnia in substance abuse patients. Am J Addict 2000; 9:276–279 [G]
- American Psychiatric Association: Treatment of 291. Patients With Substance Use Disorders, 2nd ed. Am J Psychiatry 2007; 164(April suppl):5–123 [G]
- Curran HV, Bond A, O'Sullivan G, Bruce M, 292. Marks I, Lelliot P, Shine P, Lader M: Memory functions, alprazolam and exposure therapy: a controlled longitudinal study of agoraphobia with panic disorder. Psychol Med 1994; 24:969-976 [A]
- 293. Gladsjo JA, Rapaport MH, McKinney R, Auerbach M, Hahn T, Rabin A, Oliver T, Haze A, Judd LL: Absence of neuropsychologic deficits in patients receiving long-term treatment with alprazolam-XR for panic disorder. J Clin Psychopharmacol 2001; 21:131–138 [A]
- 294. American Psychiatric Association: Benzodiazepine Dependence, Toxicity, and Abuse: A Task Force Report of the American Psychiatric Association. Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Association, 1990 [G]
- 295. Barker MJ, Greenwood KM, Jackson M, Crowe SF: Cognitive effects of long-term benzodiazepine use: a meta-analysis. CNS Drugs 2004; 18:37-48 [E]
- 296. Verdoux H, Lagnaoui R, Begaud B: Is benzodiazepine use a risk factor for cognitive decline and dementia? A literature review of epidemiological studies. Psychol Med 2005; 35:307-315 [E]
- 297. Sheehan DV, Ballenger J, Jacobsen G: Treatment of endogenous anxiety with phobic, hysterical, and hypochondriacal symptoms. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1980; 37:51-59 [A]

- 298. Tiller JW, Bouwer C, Behnke K: Moclobemide and fluoxetine for panic disorder. International Panic Disorder Study Group. Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 1999; 249(suppl 1):S7-S10 [A]
- 299. Kruger MB, Dahl AA: The efficacy and safety of moclobemide compared to clomipramine in the treatment of panic disorder. Eur Arch Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 1999; 249(suppl 1):S19-S24 [A]
- 300. Loerch B, Graf-Morgenstern M, Hautzinger M, Schlegel S, Hain C, Sandmann J, Benkert O: Randomised placebo-controlled trial of moclobemide, cognitive-behavioural therapy and their combination in panic disorder with agoraphobia. Br J Psychiatry 1999; 174:205-212 [A]
- 301. Uhlenhuth EH, Warner TD, Matuzas W: Interactive model of therapeutic response in panic disorder: moclobemide, a case in point. J Clin Psychopharmacol 2002; 22:275-284 [G]
- 302. Mountjoy CQ, Roth M, Garside RF, Leitch IM: A clinical trial of phenelzine in anxiety depressive and phobic neuroses. Br J Psychiatry 1977; 131:486–492 [A]
- 303. Walker SE, Shulman KI, Tailor SA, Gardner D: Tyramine content of previously restricted foods in monoamine oxidase inhibitor diets. J Clin Psychopharmacol 1996; 16:383-388 [G]
- 304. Looper KJ: Potential medical and surgical complications of serotonergic antidepressant medications. Psychosomatics 2007; 48:1-9 [G]
- 305. Boyer EW, Shannon M: The serotonin syndrome. N Engl J Med 2005; 352:1112–1120 [F]
- 306. Gillman PK: Monoamine oxidase inhibitors, opioid analgesics and serotonin toxicity. Br J Anaesth 2005; 95:434-441 [F]
- 307. Mavissakalian M, Perel J, Bowler K, Dealy R: Trazodone in the treatment of panic disorder and agoraphobia with panic attacks. Am J Psychiatry 1987; 144:785–787 [B]
- 308. Spinhoven P: Panic management, trazodone and a combination of both in the treatment of panic disorder. Clin Psychol Psychother 1996; 3:86-92 [A–]
- 309. Bystritsky A, Rosen R, Suri R, Vapnik T: Pilot open-label study of nefazodone in panic disorder. Depress Anxiety 1999; 10:137–139 [B]
- DeMartinis NA, Schweizer E, Rickels K: An open-310. label trial of nefazodone in high comorbidity panic disorder. J Clin Psychiatry 1996; 57:245-248 [B]
- 311. Papp LA, Coplan JD, Martinez JM, de Jesus M, Gorman JM: Efficacy of open-label nefazodone treatment in patients with panic disorder. J Clin Psychopharmacol 2000; 20:544-546 [B]
- 312. Fochtmann LJ, Gelenberg AJ: Guideline watch: Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients With Major Depressive Disorder, Second Edition. Focus 2005; 3:34-42 [G]

78

- 313. Simon NM, Emmanuel N, Ballenger J, Worthington JJ, Kinrys G, Korbly NB, Farach FJ, Pollack MH: Bupropion sustained release for panic disorder. Psychopharmacol Bull 2003; 37:66–72 [B]
- 314. Sheehan DV, Davidson J, Manschreck T, Van Wyck FJ: Lack of efficacy of a new antidepressant (bupropion) in the treatment of panic disorder with phobias. J Clin Psychopharmacol 1983; 3:28–31 [B]
- 315. Sarchiapone M, Amore M, De Risio S, Carli V, Faia V, Poterzio F, Balista C, Camardese G, Ferrari G: Mirtazapine in the treatment of panic disorder: an open-label trial. Int Clin Psychopharmacol 2003; 18:35–38 [B]
- 316. Carli V, Sarchiapone M, Camardese G, Romano L, DeRisio S: Mirtazapine in the treatment of panic disorder (letter). Arch Gen Psychiatry 2002; 59:662 [B]
- 317. Boshuisen ML, Slaap BR, Vester-Blokland ED, den Boer JA: The effect of mirtazapine in panic disorder: an open label pilot study with a singleblind placebo run-in period. Int Clin Psychopharmacol 2001; 16:363–368 [B]
- Carpenter LL, Leon Z, Yasmin S, Price LH: Clinical experience with mirtazapine in the treatment of panic disorder. Ann Clin Psychiatry 1999; 11:81–86 [B/C]
- 319. Montanes-Rada F, Lucas-Taracena MT, Sanchez-Romero S: Mirtazapine versus paroxetine in panic disorder: an open study. International Journal of Psychiatry in Clinical Practice 2005; 9:93 [B]
- 320. Ribeiro L, Busnello JV, Kauer-Sant'Anna M, Madruga M, Quevedo J, Busnello EA, Kapczinski F: Mirtazapine versus fluoxetine in the treatment of panic disorder. Braz J Med Biol Res 2001; 34:1303–1307 [A]
- 321. Pande AC, Pollack MH, Crockatt J, Greiner M, Chouinard G, Lydiard RB, Taylor CB, Dager SR, Shiovitz T: Placebo-controlled study of gabapentin treatment of panic disorder. J Clin Psychopharmacol 2000; 20:467–471 [A]
- 322. Baetz M, Bowen RC: Efficacy of divalproex sodium in patients with panic disorder and mood instability who have not responded to conventional therapy. Can J Psychiatry 1998; 43:73–77 [B]
- 323. Primeau F, Fontaine R, Beauclair L: Valproic acid and panic disorder. Can J Psychiatry 1990; 35:248– 250 [B]
- Woodman CL, Noyes R Jr: Panic disorder: treatment with valproate. J Clin Psychiatry 1994; 55:134–136 [B]
- Drugs for epilepsy. Treat Guidel Med Lett 2005;
 3:75–82 [F]
- 326. Papp LA: Safety and efficacy of levetiracetam for patients with panic disorder: results of an openlabel, fixed-flexible dose study. J Clin Psychiatry 2006; 67:1573–1576 [B]

- 327. Zwanzger P, Baghai T, Boerner RJ, Moller HJ, Rupprecht R: Anxiolytic effects of vigabatrin in panic disorder (letter). J Clin Psychopharmacol 2001; 21:539–540 [G]
- Uhde TW, Stein MB, Post RM: Lack of efficacy of carbamazepine in the treatment of panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1988; 145:1104–1109 [B]
- 329. Hollifield M, Thompson PM, Ruiz JE, Uhlenhuth EH: Potential effectiveness and safety of olanzapine in refractory panic disorder. Depress Anxiety 2005; 21:33–40 [B]
- 330. Simon NM, Hoge EA, Fischmann D, Worthington JJ, Christian KM, Kinrys G, Pollack MH: An open-label trial of risperidone augmentation for refractory anxiety disorders. J Clin Psychiatry 2006; 67:381–385 [B]
- 331. American Psychiatric Association: Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients With Schizophrenia, Second Edition. Am J Psychiatry 2004; 161(Feb suppl):1–56 [G]
- 332. Munjack DJ, Crocker B, Cabe D, Brown R, Usigli R, Zulueta A, McManus M, McDowell D, Palmer R, Leonard M: Alprazolam, propranolol, and placebo in the treatment of panic disorder and agoraphobia with panic attacks. J Clin Psychopharmacol 1989; 9:22–27 [A]
- 333. Ravaris CL, Friedman MJ, Hauri PJ, McHugo GJ: A controlled study of alprazolam and propranolol in panic-disordered and agoraphobic outpatients. J Clin Psychopharmacol 1991; 11:344–350 [A]
- 334. Hirschmann S, Dannon PN, Iancu I, Dolberg OT, Zohar J, Grunhaus L: Pindolol augmentation in patients with treatment-resistant panic disorder: a double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. J Clin Psychopharmacol 2000; 20:556–559 [A]
- 335. Klein E, Uhde TW: Controlled study of verapamil for treatment of panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1988; 145:431–434 [A]
- 336. Uhde TW, Stein MB, Vittone BJ, Siever LJ, Boulenger JP, Klein E, Mellman TA: Behavioral and physiologic effects of short-term and long-term administration of clonidine in panic disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1989; 46:170–177 [A]
- 337. Hoehn-Saric R, Merchant AF, Keyser ML, Smith VK: Effects of clonidine on anxiety disorders. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1981; 38:1278–1282 [B]
- 338. Sheehan DV, Raj AB, Harnett-Sheehan K, Soto S, Knapp E: The relative efficacy of high-dose buspirone and alprazolam in the treatment of panic disorder: a double-blind placebo-controlled study. Acta Psychiatr Scand 1993; 88:1–11 [A]
- 339. Sheehan DV, Raj AB, Sheehan KH, Soto S: Is buspirone effective for panic disorder? J Clin Psychopharmacol 1990; 10:3–11 [A]
- 340. Cottraux J, Note ID, Cungi C, Legeron P, Heim F, Chneiweiss L, Bernard G, Bouvard M: A con-

trolled study of cognitive behaviour therapy with buspirone or placebo in panic disorder with agoraphobia. Br J Psychiatry 1995; 167:635–641 [A]

- 341. Gastfriend DR, Rosenbaum JF: Adjunctive buspirone in benzodiazepine treatment of four patients with panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1989; 146:914–916 [G]
- 342. Gergel I, Burnham D, Kumar R: Treatment of panic disorder with paroxetine. Presented at the 6th World Congress of Biological Psychiatry, Nice, France, June 22–27, 1997 [A]
- 343. Mavissakalian MR, Perel JM: Long-term maintenance and discontinuation of imipramine therapy in panic disorder with agoraphobia. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1999; 56:821–827 [A]
- 344. Ferguson JM, Khan A, Mangano R, Entsuah R, Tzanis E: Relapse prevention of panic disorder in adult outpatient responders to treatment with venlafaxine extended release. J Clin Psychiatry 2007; 68:58–68 [A]
- 345. Nagy LM, Krystal JH, Woods SW, Charney DS: Clinical and medication outcome after shortterm alprazolam and behavioral group treatment in panic disorder: 2.5 year naturalistic follow-up study. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1989; 46:993–999 [B]
- 346. Soumerai SB, Simoni-Wastila L, Singer C, Mah C, Gao X, Salzman C, Ross-Degnan D: Lack of relationship between long-term use of benzodiaz-epines and escalation to high dosages. Psychiatr Serv 2003; 54:1006–1011 [G]
- 347. Pollack MH, Otto MW, Tesar GE, Cohen LS, Meltzer-Brody S, Rosenbaum JF: Long-term outcome after acute treatment with alprazolam or clonazepam for panic disorder. J Clin Psychopharmacol 1993; 13:257–263 [A]
- Pecknold JC, Swinson RP: Taper withdrawal studies with alprazolam in patients with panic disorder and agoraphobia. Psychopharmacol Bull 1986; 22:173–176 [A]
- 349. Ballenger JC, Pecknold J, Rickels K, Sellers EM: Medication discontinuation in panic disorder. J Clin Psychiatry 1993; 54(suppl);15–21; discussion 54(suppl):22–24 [F]
- 350. Schweizer E, Rickels K, Case WG, Greenblatt DJ: Long-term therapeutic use of benzodiazepines: II. effects of gradual taper. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1990; 47:908–915 [B]
- 351. Rickels K, Schweizer E, Weiss S, Zavodnick S: Maintenance drug treatment for panic disorder: II. short- and long-term outcome after drug taper. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1993; 50:61–68 [B]
- 352. Rickels K, Schweizer E, Case WG, Greenblatt DJ: Long-term therapeutic use of benzodiazepines: I. effects of abrupt discontinuation. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1990; 47:899–907 [C]

- 353. Roy-Byrne P, Russo J, Pollack M, Steward R, Bystritsky A, Bell J, Rosenbaum J, Corrigan MH, Stolk J, Rush AJ, Ballenger J: Personality and symptom sensitivity predictors of alprazolam withdrawal in panic disorder. Psychol Med 2003; 33:1-8 [A]
- 354. Otto MW, Pollack MH, Sachs GS, Reiter SR, Meltzer-Brody S, Rosenbaum JF: Discontinuation of benzodiazepine treatment: efficacy of cognitive-behavioral therapy for patients with panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1993; 150:1485–1490 [A]
- 355. Spiegel DA, Bruce TJ, Gregg SF, Nuzzarello A: Does cognitive behavior therapy assist slow-taper alprazolam discontinuation in panic disorder? Am J Psychiatry 1994; 151:876–881 [A]
- 356. Spiegel DA, Bruce TJ: Benzodiazepines and exposure-based cognitive behavior therapies for panic disorder: conclusions from combined treatment trials. Am J Psychiatry 1997; 154:773–781 [F]
- 357. Schmidt NB, Wollaway-Bickel K, Trakowski JH, Santiago HT, Vasey M: Antidepressant discontinuation in the context of cognitive behavioral treatment for panic disorder. Behav Res Ther 2002; 40:67–73 [A]
- Harris EC, Barraclough B: Suicide as an outcome for mental disorders: a meta-analysis. Br J Psychiatry 1997; 170:205–228 [E]
- 359. Henriksson MM, Isometsa ET, Kuoppasalmi KI, Heikkinen ME, Marttunen MJ, Lonnqvist JK: Panic disorder in completed suicide. J Clin Psychiatry 1996; 57:275–281 [G]
- Ohberg A, Vuori E, Ojanpera I, Lonngvist J: Alcohol and drugs in suicides. Br J Psychiatry 1996; 169:75–80 [C]
- Barraclough B, Bunch J, Nelson B, Sainsbury P: A hundred cases of suicide: clinical aspects. Br J Psychiatry 1974; 125:355–373 [C]
- 362. Coryell W, Noyes R, Clancy J: Excess mortality in panic disorder: a comparison with primary unipolar depression. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1982; 39:701– 703 [D]
- 363. Noyes R Jr, Christiansen J, Clancy J, Garvey MJ, Suelzer M, Anderson DJ: Predictors of serious suicide attempts among patients with panic disorder. Compr Psychiatry 1991; 32:261–267 [C]
- 364. Fawcett J, Scheftner WA, Fogg L, Clark DC, Young MA, Hedeker D, Gibbons R: Time-related predictors of suicide in major affective disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1990; 147:1189–1194 [C]
- Hornig CD, McNally RJ: Panic disorder and suicide attempt: a reanalysis of data from the Epidemiologic Catchment Area study. Br J Psychiatry 1995; 167:76–79 [D]
- Vickers K, McNally RJ: Panic disorder and suicide attempt in the National Comorbidity Survey. J Abnorm Psychol 2004; 113:582–591 [G]

- 367. Boden JM, Fergusson DM, Horwood LJ: Anxiety disorders and suicidal behaviours in adolescence and young adulthood: findings from a longitudinal study. Psychol Med 2007; 37:431–440 [C]
- 368. Weissman MM, Klerman GL, Markowitz JS, Ouellette R: Suicidal ideation and suicide attempts in panic disorder and attacks. N Engl J Med 1989; 321:1209–1214 [C]
- Cox BJ, Direnfeld DM, Swinson RP, Norton GR: Suicidal ideation and suicide attempts in panic disorder and social phobia. Am J Psychiatry 1994; 151:882–887 [D]
- Johnson J, Weissman MM, Klerman GL: Panic disorder, comorbidity, and suicide attempts. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1990; 47:805–808 [D]
- 371. Goodwin RD, Roy-Byrne P: Panic and suicidal ideation and suicide attempts: results from the National Comorbidity Survey. Depress Anxiety 2006; 23:124–132 [G]
- 372. Beck AT, Steer RA, Sanderson WC, Skeie TM: Panic disorder and suicidal ideation and behavior: discrepant findings in psychiatric outpatients. Am J Psychiatry 1991; 148:1195–1199 [D]
- 373. Fleet RP, Dupuis G, Marchand A, Burelle D, Arsenault A, Beitman BD: Panic disorder in emergency department chest pain patients: prevalence, comorbidity, suicidal ideation, and physician recognition. Am J Med 1996; 101:371–380 [G]
- 374. Friedman S, Jones JC, Chernen L, Barlow DH: Suicidal ideation and suicide attempts among patients with panic disorder: a survey of two outpatient clinics. Am J Psychiatry 1992; 149:680–685 [D]
- Lepine JP, Chignon JM, Teherani M: Suicide attempts in patients with panic disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1993; 50:144–149 [D]
- 376. Warshaw MG, Dolan RT, Keller MB: Suicidal behavior in patients with current or past panic disorder: five years of prospective data from the Harvard/Brown Anxiety Research Program. Am J Psychiatry 2000; 157:1876–1878 [C]
- 377. Conway KP, Compton W, Stinson FS, Grant BF: Lifetime comorbidity of DSM-IV mood and anxiety disorders and specific drug use disorders: results from the National Epidemiologic Survey on Alcohol and Related Conditions. J Clin Psychiatry 2006; 67:247–257 [G]
- 378. Sareen J, Chartier M, Paulus MP, Stein MB: Illicit drug use and anxiety disorders: findings from two community surveys. Psychiatry Res 2006; 142:11– 17 [G]
- 379. Goodwin RD, Lieb R, Hoefler M, Pfister H, Bittner A, Beesdo K, Wittchen HU: Panic attack as a risk factor for severe psychopathology. Am J Psychiatry 2004; 161:2207–2214 [G]

- Nunes E, Quitkin F, Berman C: Panic disorder and depression in female alcoholics. J Clin Psychiatry 1988; 49:441–443 [F]
- Anthony JC, Tien AY, Petronis KR: Epidemiologic evidence on cocaine use and panic attacks. Am J Epidemiol 1989; 129:543–549 [C]
- Kushner MG, Sher KJ, Beitman BD: The relation between alcohol problems and the anxiety disorders. Am J Psychiatry 1990; 147:685–695 [F]
- Mirin SM, Weiss RD, Griffin ML, Michael JL: Psychopathology in drug abusers and their families. Compr Psychiatry 1991; 32:36–51 [E]
- 384. Bolton J, Cox B, Clara I, Sareen J: Use of alcohol and drugs to self-medicate anxiety disorders in a nationally representative sample. J Nerv Ment Dis 2006; 194:818–825 [G]
- 385. Cowley DS: Alcohol abuse, substance abuse, and panic disorder. Am J Med 1992; 92:41S–48S [F]
- Aronson TA, Craig TJ: Cocaine precipitation of panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1986; 143:643– 645 [D]
- Moran C: Depersonalization and agoraphobia associated with marijuana use. Br J Med Psychol 1986; 59(Pt 2):187–196 [B]
- Pallanti S, Mazzi D: MDMA (Ecstasy) precipitation of panic disorder. Biol Psychiatry 1992; 32:91–95 [G]
- 389. Boulenger JP, Uhde TW, Wolff EA III, Post RM: Increased sensitivity to caffeine in patients with panic disorders: preliminary evidence. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1984; 41:1067–1071 [D]
- 390. Lucas PB, Pickar D, Kelsoe J, Rapaport M, Pato C, Hommer D: Effects of the acute administration of caffeine in patients with schizophrenia. Biol Psychiatry 1990; 28:35–40 [B]
- 391. Leibenluft E, Fiero PL, Bartko JJ, Moul DE, Rosenthal NE: Depressive symptoms and the selfreported use of alcohol, caffeine, and carbohydrates in normal volunteers and four groups of psychiatric outpatients. Am J Psychiatry 1993; 150:294–301 [E]
- 392. Isensee B, Wittchen HU, Stein MB, Hofler M, Lieb R: Smoking increases the risk of panic: findings from a prospective community study. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2003; 60:692–700 [C]
- 393. Goodwin RD, Lewinsohn PM, Seeley JR: Cigarette smoking and panic attacks among young adults in the community: the role of parental smoking and anxiety disorders. Biol Psychiatry 2005; 58:686–693 [C]
- Brown SA, Irwin M, Schuckit MA: Changes in anxiety among abstinent male alcoholics. J Stud Alcohol 1991; 52:55–61 [B]
- 395. Thevos AK, Johnston AL, Latham PK, Randall CL, Adinoff B, Malcolm R: Symptoms of anxiety in inpatient alcoholics with and without DSM-III-

R anxiety diagnoses. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 1991; 15:102–105 [B]

- 396. George DT, Nutt DJ, Dwyer BA, Linnoila M: Alcoholism and panic disorder: is the comorbidity more than coincidence? Acta Psychiatr Scand 1990; 81:97–107 [F]
- 397. Cox BJ, Norton GR, Swinson RP, Endler NS: Substance abuse and panic-related anxiety: a critical review. Behav Res Ther 1990; 28:385–393 [E]
- Anthenelli RM, Schuckit MA: Affective and anxiety disorders and alcohol and drug dependence: diagnosis and treatment. J Addict Dis 1993; 12:73–87 [F]
- Tucker P, Westermeyer J: Substance abuse in patients with comorbid anxiety disorder. Am J Addictions 1995; 4:226–233 [C]
- 400. Westermeyer J, Tucker P: Comorbid anxiety disorder and substance disorder. Am J Addictions 1995; 4:97–106 [C]
- 401. Schade A, Marquenie LA, van Balkom AJ, Koeter MW, de Beurs E, van Dyck R, van den BW: Anxiety disorders: treatable regardless of the severity of comorbid alcohol dependence. Eur Addict Res 2007; 13:109–115 [A–]
- 402. Shelton RC, Harvey DS, Stewart PM, Loosen PT: Alprazolam in panic disorder: a retrospective analysis. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry 1993; 17:423–434 [E]
- 403. Center for Substance Abuse Treatment: Substance Abuse Treatment for Persons With Cooccurring Disorders: Treatment Improvement Protocol (TIP) Series No. 42. DHHS Publication (SMA) 05-3922. Rockville, MD, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, 2005 [G]
- 404. Roy-Byrne PP, Stang P, Wittchen HU, Ustun B, Walters EE, Kessler RC: Lifetime panic-depression comorbidity in the National Comorbidity Survey: association with symptoms, impairment, course and help-seeking. Br J Psychiatry 2000; 176:229–235 [G]
- 405. Bowen R, South M, Hawkes J: Mood swings in patients with panic disorder. Can J Psychiatry 1994; 39:91–94 [G]
- 406. McLean PD, Woody S, Taylor S, Koch WJ: Comorbid panic disorder and major depression: implications for cognitive-behavioral therapy. J Consult Clin Psychol 1998; 66:240–247 [B]
- 407. Keck PE Jr, Strawn JR, McElroy SL: Pharmacologic treatment considerations in co-occurring bipolar and anxiety disorders. J Clin Psychiatry 2006; 67(suppl 1):8–15 [F]
- 408. Brown TA, Campbell LA, Lehman CL, Grisham JR, Mancill RB: Current and lifetime comorbidity of the DSM-IV anxiety and mood disorders in a large clinical sample. J Abnorm Psychol 2001; 110:585–599 [G]

- 409. Craske MG, Farchione TJ, Allen LB, Barrios V, Stoyanova M, Rose R: Cognitive behavioral therapy for panic disorder and comorbidity: more of the same or less of more? Behav Res Ther 2007; 45:1095–1109 [A–]
- 410. Grant BF, Hasin DS, Stinson FS, Dawson DA, Patricia CS, June RW, Huang B: Co-occurrence of 12-month mood and anxiety disorders and personality disorders in the US: results from the national epidemiologic survey on alcohol and related conditions. J Psychiatr Res 2005; 39:1–9 [G]
- Mavissakalian M: The relationship between panic disorder/agoraphobia and personality disorders. Psychiatr Clin North Am 1990; 13:661–684 [F]
- 412. Brooks RB, Baltazar PL, McDowell DE, Munjack DJ, Bruns JR: Personality disorders co-occurring with panic disorder with agoraphobia. J Personal Disord 1991; 5:328–336 [D]
- 413. Pollack MH, Otto MW, Rosenbaum JF, Sachs GS: Personality disorders in patients with panic disorder: association with childhood anxiety disorders, early trauma, comorbidity, and chronicity. Compr Psychiatry 1992; 33:78–83 [C]
- Reich JH: DSM-III personality disorders and the outcome of treated panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1988; 145:1149–1152 [B]
- 415. Reich J, Troughton E: Frequency of DSM-III personality disorders in patients with panic disorder: comparison with psychiatric and normal control subjects. Psychiatry Res 1988; 26:89–100 [A]
- 416. Reich JH, Vasile RG: Effect of personality disorders on the treatment outcome of Axis I conditions: an update. J Nerv Ment Dis 1993; 181:475– 484 [F]
- 417. Goodwin RD, Hamilton SP: Lifetime comorbidity of antisocial personality disorder and anxiety disorders among adults in the community. Psychiatry Res 2003; 117:159–166 [G]
- 418. Sareen J, Stein MB, Cox BJ, Hassard ST: Understanding comorbidity of anxiety disorders with antisocial behavior: findings from two large community surveys. J Nerv Ment Dis 2004; 192:178–186 [G]
- 419. Goodwin RD, Brook JS, Cohen P: Panic attacks and the risk of personality disorder. Psychol Med 2005; 35:227–235 [C]
- 420. Tyrer P, Seivewright H, Johnson T: The Nottingham Study of Neurotic Disorder: predictors of 12year outcome of dysthymic, panic and generalized anxiety disorder. Psychol Med 2004; 34:1385– 1394 [G]
- 421. Noyes R Jr, Reich J, Christiansen J, Suelzer M, Pfohl B, Coryell WA: Outcome of panic disorder: relationship to diagnostic subtypes and comorbidity. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1990; 47:809–818 [G]
- 422. Massion AO, Dyck IR, Shea MT, Phillips KA, Warshaw MG, Keller MB: Personality disorders

and time to remission in generalized anxiety disorder, social phobia, and panic disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2002; 59:434–440 [C]

- 423. Mennin DS, Heimberg RG: The impact of comorbid mood and personality disorders in the cognitive-behavioral treatment of panic disorder. Clin Psychol Rev 2000; 20:339–357 [G]
- 424. Berger P, Sachs G, Amering M, Holzinger A, Bankier B, Katschnig H: Personality disorder and social anxiety predict delayed response in drug and behavioral treatment of panic disorder. J Affect Disord 2004; 80:75–78 [A–]
- 425. Green M, Curtis GC: Personality disorders and panic patients: response to termination of antipanic medication. J Personality Disorders 1988; 2:303–314 [B]
- 426. Sareen J, Cox BJ, Clara I, Asmundson GJ: The relationship between anxiety disorders and physical disorders in the US National Comorbidity Survey. Depress Anxiety 2005; 21:193–202 [G]
- 427. Simon NM, Blacker D, Korbly NB, Sharma SG, Worthington JJ, Otto MW, Pollack MH: Hypothyroidism and hyperthyroidism in anxiety disorders revisited: new data and literature review. J Affect Disord 2002; 69:209–217 [G]
- 428. Slaughter JR, Jain A, Holmes S, Reid JC, Bobo W, Sherrod NB: Panic disorder in hospitalized cancer patients. Psychooncology 2000; 9:253–258 [D]
- 429. McWilliams LA, Goodwin RD, Cox BJ: Depression and anxiety associated with three pain conditions: results from a nationally representative sample. Pain 2004; 111:77–83 [G]
- 430. von Kanel R, Kudielka BM, Schulze R, Gander ML, Fischer JE: Hypercoagulability in working men and women with high levels of panic-like anxiety. Psychother Psychosom 2004; 73:353–360 [D]
- 431. Bass C, Bond A, Gill D, Sharpe M: Frequent attenders without organic disease in a gastroenterology clinic: patient characteristics and health care use. Gen Hosp Psychiatry 1999; 21:30–38 [G]
- 432. Breslau N, Schultz LR, Stewart WF, Lipton R, Welch KM: Headache types and panic disorder: directionality and specificity. Neurology 2001; 56:350–354 [G]
- 433. Stein MB, Asmundson GJ, Ireland D, Walker JR: Panic disorder in patients attending a clinic for vestibular disorders. Am J Psychiatry 1994; 151:1697–1700 [D]
- Goodwin RD, Jacobi F, Thefeld W: Mental disorders and asthma in the community. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2003; 60:1125–1130 [G]
- 435. Goodwin RD: Self-reported hay fever and panic attacks in the community. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2002; 88:556–559 [G]
- 436. Karajgi B, Rifkin A, Doddi S, Kolli R: The prevalence of anxiety disorders in patients with chronic

obstructive pulmonary disease. Am J Psychiatry 1990; 147:200–201 [D]

- 437. Kawachi I, Colditz GA, Ascherio A, Rimm EB, Giovannucci E, Stampfer MJ, Willett WC: Prospective study of phobic anxiety and risk of coronary heart disease in men. Circulation 1994; 89:1992–1997 [C]
- 438. Albert CM, Chae CU, Rexrode KM, Manson JE, Kawachi I: Phobic anxiety and risk of coronary heart disease and sudden cardiac death among women. Circulation 2005; 111:480–487 [C]
- 439. Connolly SD, Bernstein GA: Practice parameter for the assessment and treatment of children and adolescents with anxiety disorders. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2007; 46:267–283 [G]
- 440. Hoffman EC, Mattis SG: A developmental adaptation of panic control treatment for panic disorder in adolescence. Cogn Behav Pract 2000; 7:253–261 [G]
- 441. Kendall PC: Treating anxiety disorders in children: results of a randomized clinical trial. J Consult Clin Psychol 1994; 62:100–110 [A–]
- 442. Kendall PC, Flannery-Schroeder E, Panichelli-Mindel SM, Southam-Gerow M, Henin A, Warman M: Therapy for youths with anxiety disorders: a second randomized clinical trial. J Consult Clin Psychol 1997; 65:366–380 [A–]
- 443. Silverman WK, Kurtines WM, Ginsburg GS, Weems CF, Lumpkin PW, Carmichael DH: Treating anxiety disorders in children with group cognitive-behaviorial therapy: a randomized clinical trial. J Consult Clin Psychol 1999; 67:995–1003 [A–]
- 444. Nauta MH, Scholing A, Emmelkamp PM, Minderaa RB: Cognitive-behavioral therapy for children with anxiety disorders in a clinical setting: no additional effect of a cognitive parent training. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2003; 42:1270– 1278 [A–]
- 445. Renaud J, Birmaher B, Wassick SC, Bridge J: Use of selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors for the treatment of childhood panic disorder: a pilot study. J Child Adolesc Psychopharmacol 1999; 9:73–83 [B]
- 446. Masi G, Toni C, Mucci M, Millepiedi S, Mata B, Perugi G: Paroxetine in child and adolescent outpatients with panic disorder. J Child Adolesc Psychopharmacol 2001; 11:151–157 [G]
- 447. Birmaher B, Axelson DA, Monk K, Kalas C, Clark DB, Ehmann M, Bridge J, Heo J, Brent DA: Fluoxetine for the treatment of childhood anxiety disorders. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2003; 42:415–423 [A]
- 448. Wagner KD, Berard R, Stein MB, Wetherhold E, Carpenter DJ, Perera P, Gee M, Davy K, Machin A: A multicenter, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial of paroxetine in children and

adolescents with social anxiety disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2004; 61:1153–1162 [A]

- 449. Biederman J: Clonazepam in the treatment of prepubertal children with panic-like symptoms. J Clin Psychiatry 1987; 48(suppl):38–42 [B]
- 450. Ballenger JC, Carek DJ, Steele JJ, Cornish-Mc-Tighe D: Three cases of panic disorder with agoraphobia in children. Am J Psychiatry 1989; 146:922–924 [G]
- 451. Kutcher SP, MacKenzie S: Successful clonazepam treatment of adolescents with panic disorder. J Clin Psychopharmacol 1988; 8:299–301 [G]
- 452. Blazer D, George LK, Hughes D: The epidemiology of anxiety disorders: an age comparison, in Anxiety and the Elderly: Treatment and Research. Edited by Salzman C, Lebowitz BD. New York, Springer, 1991, pp 17–30 [G]
- 453. Flint AJ: Epidemiology and comorbidity of anxiety disorders in the elderly. Am J Psychiatry 1994; 151:640–649 [F]
- 454. van Balkom AJ, Beekman AT, de Beurs E, Deeg DJ, van Dyck R, van Tilburg W: Comorbidity of the anxiety disorders in a community-based older population in The Netherlands. Acta Psychiatr Scand 2000; 101:37–45 [C]
- 455. Sheikh JI, Swales PJ, Carlson EB, Lindley SE: Aging and panic disorder: phenomenology, comorbidity, and risk factors. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry 2004; 12:102–109 [C]
- 456. Wetherell JL, Lenze EJ, Stanley MA: Evidencebased treatment of geriatric anxiety disorders. Psychiatr Clin North Am 2005; 28:871–96, ix [G]
- 457. Flint AJ, Gagnon N: Diagnosis and management of panic disorder in older patients. Drugs Aging 2003; 20:881–891 [G]
- 458. Fick DM, Cooper JW, Wade WE, Waller JL, Maclean JR, Beers MH: Updating the Beers criteria for potentially inappropriate medication use in older adults: results of a US consensus panel of experts. Arch Intern Med 2003; 163:2716–2724 [G]
- 459. Eaton WW, Dryman A, Weissman MM: Panic and phobia, in Psychiatric Disorders in America. Edited by Robins LN, Regier DA. New York, Free Press, 1991, pp 155–179 [G]
- 460. Krasucki C, Howard R, Mann A: The relationship between anxiety disorders and age. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 1998; 13:79–99 [G]
- 461. Cameron OG, Hill EM: Women and anxiety. Psychiatr Clin North Am 1989; 12:175–186 [G]
- 462. Reich J, Noyes R Jr, Troughton E: Dependent personality disorder associated with phobic avoidance in patients with panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1987; 144:323–326 [G]
- 463. Thyer BA, Himle J, Curtis GC, Cameron OG, Nesse RM: A comparison of panic disorder and

agoraphobia with panic attacks. Compr Psychiatry 1985; 26:208–214 [D]

- 464. Chambless DL, Mason J: Sex, sex-role stereotyping and agoraphobia. Behav Res Ther 1986; 24:231–235 [G]
- 465. Cox BJ, Swinson RP, Shulman ID, Kuch K, Reichman JT: Gender effects and alcohol use in panic disorder with agoraphobia. Behav Res Ther 1993; 31:413–416 [G]
- 466. Oei TP, Wanstall K, Evans L: Sex differences in panic disorder with agoraphobia. J Anxiety Disord 1990; 4:317–324 [G]
- 467. Ross LE, McLean LM: Anxiety disorders during pregnancy and the postpartum period: a systematic review. J Clin Psychiatry 2006; 67:1285–1298 [F]
- 468. Dannon PN, Iancu I, Lowengrub K, Grunhaus L, Kotler M: Recurrence of panic disorder during pregnancy: a 7-year naturalistic follow-up study. Clin Neuropharmacol 2006; 29:132–137 [B]
- 469. Bandelow B, Sojka F, Broocks A, Hajak G, Bleich S, Ruther E: Panic disorder during pregnancy and postpartum period. Eur Psychiatry 2006; 21:495– 500 [G]
- 470. Warren SL, Racu C, Gregg V, Simmens SJ: Maternal panic disorder: infant prematurity and low birth weight. J Anxiety Disord 2006; 20:342–352 [D]
- 471. Jain AE, Lacy T: Psychotropic drugs in pregnancy and lactation. J Psychiatr Pract 2005; 11:177–191
 [F]
- 472. Rubinchik SM, Kablinger AS, Gardner JS: Medications for panic disorder and generalized anxiety disorder during pregnancy. Prim Care Companion J Clin Psychiatry 2005; 7:100–105 [F]
- 473. Altshuler LL, Cohen L, Szuba MP, Burt VK, Gitlin M, Mintz J: Pharmacologic management of psychiatric illness during pregnancy: dilemmas and guidelines. Am J Psychiatry 1996; 153:592– 606 [F]
- 474. Hallberg P, Sjoblom V: The use of selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors during pregnancy and breast-feeding: a review and clinical aspects. J Clin Psychopharmacol 2005; 25:59–73 [F]
- 475. American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists: ACOG Committee Opinion No. 354: Treatment with selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors during pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol 2006; 108:1601–1603 [F]
- 476. Hemels ME, Einarson A, Koren G, Lanctot KL, Einarson TR: Antidepressant use during pregnancy and the rates of spontaneous abortions: a metaanalysis. Ann Pharmacother 2005; 39:803–809 [E]
- 477. Oberlander TF, Warburton W, Misri S, Aghajanian J, Hertzman C: Neonatal outcomes after prenatal exposure to selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor antidepressants and maternal depression

using population-based linked health data. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2006; 63:898–906 [G]

- 478. Berard A, Ramos E, Rey E, Blais L, St Andre M, Oraichi D: First trimester exposure to paroxetine and risk of cardiac malformations in infants: the importance of dosage. Birth Defects Res B Dev Reprod Toxicol 2007; 80:18–27 [D]
- 479. Chambers CD, Hernandez-Diaz S, Van Marter LJ, Werler MM, Louik C, Jones KL, Mitchell AA: Selective serotonin-reuptake inhibitors and risk of persistent pulmonary hypertension of the newborn. N Engl J Med 2006; 354:579–587 [D]
- 480. Levinson-Castiel R, Merlob P, Linder N, Sirota L, Klinger G: Neonatal abstinence syndrome after in utero exposure to selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors in term infants. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med 2006; 160:173–176 [C]
- 481. Moses-Kolko EL, Bogen D, Perel J, Bregar A, Uhl K, Levin B, Wisner KL: Neonatal signs after late in utero exposure to serotonin reuptake inhibitors: literature review and implications for clinical applications. JAMA 2005; 293:2372–2383 [F]
- 482. US Food and Drug Administration: FDA Public Health Advisory: Treatment Challenges of Depression in Pregnancy and the Possibility of Persistent Pulmonary Hypertension in Newborns, July 19, 2006. http://www.fda.gov/cder/drug/ advisory/SSRI_PPHN200607.htm [G]
- 483. Ferreira E, Carceller AM, Agogue C, Martin BZ, St Andre M, Francoeur D, Berard A: Effects of selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors and venlafaxine during pregnancy in term and preterm neonates. Pediatrics 2007; 119:52–59 [C]
- 484. Dolovich LR, Addis A, Vaillancourt JM, Power JD, Koren G, Einarson TR: Benzodiazepine use in pregnancy and major malformations or oral cleft: meta-analysis of cohort and case-control studies. BMJ 1998; 317:839–843 [E]
- 485. Iqbal MM, Sobhan T, Ryals T: Effects of commonly used benzodiazepines on the fetus, the neonate, and the nursing infant. Psychiatr Serv 2002; 53:39–49 [F]
- 486. Gartner LM, Morton J, Lawrence RA, Naylor AJ, O'Hare D, Schanler RJ, Eidelman AI: Breastfeeding and the use of human milk. Pediatrics 2005; 115:496–506 [G]
- 487. American Academy of Pediatrics Committee on Drugs: transfer of drugs and other chemicals into human milk. Pediatrics 2001; 108:776–789 [F]
- 488. Rubin ET, Lee A, Ito S: When breastfeeding mothers need CNS-acting drugs. Can J Clin Pharmacol 2004; 11:e257–e266 [E]
- 489. Weissman AM, Levy BT, Hartz AJ, Bentler S, Donohue M, Ellingrod VL, Wisner KL: Pooled analysis of antidepressant levels in lactating moth-

ers, breast milk, and nursing infants. Am J Psychiatry 2004; 161:1066–1078 [E]

- 490. American Psychiatric Association: Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 4th Edition, Text Revision. Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Association, 2000 [G]
- 491. Regier DA, Myers JK, Kramer M, Robins LN, Blazer DG, Hough RL, Eaton WW, Locke BZ: The NIMH Epidemiologic Catchment Area program: historical context, major objectives, and study population characteristics. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1984; 41:934–941 [G]
- 492. Kessler RC, McGonagle KA, Zhao S, Nelson CB, Hughes M, Eshleman S, Wittchen HU, Kendler KS: Lifetime and 12-month prevalence of DSM-III-R psychiatric disorders in the United States: results from the National Comorbidity Survey. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1994; 51:8–19 [C]
- 493. Blazer D, George LK, Landerman R, Pennybacker M, Melville ML, Woodbury M, Manton KG, Jordan K, Locke B: Psychiatric disorders: a rural/urban comparison. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1985; 42:651–656; correction 1986; 43:1142 [G]
- 494. Horwath E, Johnson J, Hornig CD: Epidemiology of panic disorder in African-Americans. Am J Psychiatry 1993; 150:465–469 [D]
- 495. Breslau J, Aguilar-Gaxiola S, Kendler KS, Su M, Williams D, Kessler RC: Specifying race-ethnic differences in risk for psychiatric disorder in a USA national sample. Psychol Med 2006; 36:57– 68 [D]
- 496. Bell CC, Shakoor B, Thompson B, Dew D, Hughley E, Mays R, Shorter-Gooden K: Prevalence of isolated sleep paralysis in black subjects. J Natl Med Assoc 1984; 76:501–508 [D]
- 497. Friedman S, Paradis C: Panic disorder in African-Americans: symptomatology and isolated sleep paralysis. Cult Med Psychiatry 2002; 26:179–198 [G]
- 498. Bell CC, Hildreth CJ, Jenkins EJ, Carter C: The relationship of isolated sleep paralysis and panic disorder to hypertension. J Natl Med Assoc 1988; 80:289–294 [D]
- 499. Neal AM, Smucker WD: The presence of panic disorder among African American hypertensives: a pilot study. J Black Psychol 1994; 20:29–35 [D]
- 500. Brown C, Schulberg HC, Madonia MJ: Clinical presentations of major depression by African Americans and whites in primary medical care practice. J Affect Disord 1996; 41:181–191 [A]
- 501. Neighbors HW: Seeking professional help for personal problems: black Americans' use of health and mental health services. Community Ment Health J 1985; 21:156–166 [D]
- 502. Cooper-Patrick L, Crum RM, Ford DE: Characteristics of patients with major depression who received care in general medical and specialty

Practice Guideline for the Treatment of Patients With Panic Disorder

mental health settings. Med Care 1994; 32:15–24 [E]

- 503. Lewis-Fernandez R, Guarnaccia PJ, Martinez IE, Salman E, Schmidt A, Liebowitz M: Comparative phenomenology of ataques de nervios, panic attacks, and panic disorder. Cult Med Psychiatry 2002; 26:199–223 [D]
- 504. Hinton D, Um K, Ba P: A unique panic-disorder presentation among Khmer refugees: the soreneck syndrome. Cult Med Psychiatry 2001; 25:297–316 [G]
- 505. Hinton D, Hinton S, Pham T, Chau H, Tran M: "Hit by the wind" and temperature-shift panic among Vietnamese refugees. Transcult Psychiatry 2003; 40:342–376 [G]
- 506. Friedman S, Braunstein JW, Halpern B: Cognitive behavioral treatment of panic disorder and agoraphobia in a multi-ethnic urban outpatient clinic: initial presentation and treatment outcome. Cogn Behav Pract 2006; 13:282–292 [B]
- 507. Pina AA, Silverman WK, Fuentes RM, Kurtines WM, Weems CF: Exposure-based cognitive-behavioral treatment for phobic and anxiety disorders: treatment effects and maintenance for Hispanic/Latino relative to European-American youths. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2003; 42:1179–1187 [B]
- 508. Hinton DE, Pham T, Tran M, Safren SA, Otto MW, Pollack MH: CBT for Vietnamese refugees with treatment-resistant PTSD and panic attacks: a pilot study. J Trauma Stress 2004; 17:429–433 [A-]
- 509. Lin KM, Smith MW, Ortiz V: Culture and psychopharmacology. Psychiatr Clin North Am 2001; 24:523–538 [F]
- 510. Smith MW: Ethnopsychopharmacology, in Clinical Manual of Cultural Psychiatry. Edited by Lim RF. Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Press, 2006, pp 207–235 [G]
- 511. Ruiz P, ed: Ethnicity and Psychopharmacology. (Review of Psychiatry Series, Vol. 19, No. 4, Oldham JO and Riba MB, series eds) Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Press, 2000 [G]
- 512. Cozza KL, Armstrong SC, Oesterheld JR: Concise Guide to Drug Interaction Principles for Medical Practice: Cytochrome P450s, UGTs, P-Glycoproteins, 2nd ed. Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Press, 2003 [G]
- Poolsup N, Li Wan PA, Knight TL: Pharmacogenetics and psychopharmacotherapy. J Clin Pharm Ther 2000; 25:197–220 [F]
- 514. Roy-Byrne PP, Cowley DS: Course and outcome in panic disorder: a review of recent follow-up studies. Anxiety 1995; 1:150–160 [F]
- 515. Katschnig H, Amering M, Stolk JM, Ballenger JC: Predictors of quality of life in a long-term followup

study in panic disorder patients after a clinical drug trial. Psychopharmacol Bull 1996; 32:149–155 [C]

- 516. Feske U, Frank E, Mallinger AG, Houck PR, Fagiolini A, Shear MK, Grochocinski VJ, Kupfer DJ: Anxiety as a correlate of response to the acute treatment of bipolar I disorder. Am J Psychiatry 2000; 157:956–962 [B/C]
- 517. Goodwin R, Stayner DA, Chinman MJ, Davidson L: Impact of panic attacks on rehabilitation and quality of life among persons with severe psychotic disorders. Psychiatr Serv 2001; 52:920–924 [C]
- 518. Tomasson K, Vaglum P: Psychopathology and alcohol consumption among treatment-seeking alcoholics: a prospective study. Addiction 1996; 91:1019–1030 [G]
- 519. Zvolensky MJ, Lejuez CW, Kahler CW, Brown RA: Nonclinical panic attack history and smoking cessation: an initial examination. Addict Behav 2004; 29:825–830 [G]
- Sherbourne CD, Wells KB: Course of depression in patients with comorbid anxiety disorders. J Affect Disord 1997; 43:245–250 [C]
- 521. Kushner MG, Abrams K, Thuras P, Hanson KL, Brekke M, Sletten S: Follow-up study of anxiety disorder and alcohol dependence in comorbid alcoholism treatment patients. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 2005; 29:1432–1443 [C]
- 522. Weissman MM, Bland RC, Canino GJ, Faravelli C, Greenwald S, Hwu HG, Joyce PR, Karam EG, Lee CK, Lellouch J, Lepine JP, Newman SC, Oakley-Browne MA, Rubio-Stipec M, Wells JE, Wickramaratne PJ, Wittchen HU, Yeh EK: The cross-national epidemiology of panic disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1997; 54:305–309 [E]
- 523. Essau CA, Conradt J, Petermann F: Frequency, comorbidity, and psychosocial impairment of anxiety disorders in German adolescents. J Anxiety Disord 2000; 14:263–279 [G]
- 524. Hayward C, Killen JD, Kraemer HC, Taylor CB: Predictors of panic attacks in adolescents. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2000; 39:207–214 [G]
- 525. Whitaker A, Johnson J, Shaffer D, Rapoport JL, Kalikow K, Walsh BT, Davies M, Braiman S, Dolinsky A: Uncommon troubles in young people: prevalence estimates of selected psychiatric disorders in a nonreferred adolescent population. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1990; 47:487–496 [D]
- 526. Moreau D, Weissman MM: Panic disorder in children and adolescents: a review. Am J Psychiatry 1992; 149:1306–1314 [F]
- 527. Hayward C, Killen JD, Kraemer HC, Blair-Greiner A, Strachowski D, Cunning D, Taylor CB: Assessment and phenomenology of nonclinical panic attacks in adolescent girls. J Anxiety Disord 1997; 11:17–32 [G]

- 528. Lesser IM, Rubin RT, Rifkin A, Swinson RP, Ballenger JC, Burrows GD, Dupont RL, Noyes R, Pecknold JC: Secondary depression in panic disorder and agoraphobia: II. dimensions of depressive symptomatology and their response to treatment. J Affect Disord 1989; 16:49–58 [B]
- 529. Kessler RC, Stang PE, Wittchen HU, Ustun TB, Roy-Burne PP, Walters EE: Lifetime panic-depression comorbidity in the National Comorbidity Survey. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1998; 55:801–808 [G]
- 530. Biederman J, Faraone SV, Marrs A, Moore P, Garcia J, Ablon S, Mick E, Gershon J, Kearns ME: Panic disorder and agoraphobia in consecutively referred children and adolescents. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 1997; 36:214–223 [G]
- Essau CA, Conradt J, Petermann F: Frequency of panic attacks and panic disorder in adolescents. Depress Anxiety 1999; 9:19–26 [G]
- 532. Birmaher B, Kennah A, Brent D, Ehmann M, Bridge J, Axelson D: Is bipolar disorder specifically associated with panic disorder in youths? J Clin Psychiatry 2002; 63:414–419 [G]
- Alonso J, Angermeyer MC, Bernert S, Bruffaerts 533. R, Brugha TS, Bryson H, de Girolamo G, Graaf R, Demyttenaere K, Gasquet I, Haro JM, Katz SJ, Kessler RC, Kovess V, Lepine JP, Ormel J, Polidori G, Russo LJ, Vilagut G, Almansa J, Arbabzadeh-Bouchez S, Autonell J, Bernal M, Buist-Bouwman MA, Codony M, Domingo-Salvany A, Ferrer M, Joo SS, Martinez-Alonso M, Matschinger H, Mazzi F, Morgan Z, Morosini P, Palacin C, Romera B, Taub N, Vollebergh WA: Disability and quality of life impact of mental disorders in Europe: results from the European Study of the Epidemiology of Mental Disorders (ESEMeD) project. Acta Psychiatr Scand Suppl 2004; 420:38-46 [G]
- 534. Bijl RV, Ravelli A: Current and residual functional disability associated with psychopathology: findings from The Netherlands Mental Health Survey and Incidence Study (NEMESIS). Psychol Med 2000; 30:657–668 [G]
- 535. Klerman GL, Weissman MM, Ouellette R, Johnson J, Greenwald S: Panic attacks in the community: social morbidity and health care utilization. JAMA 1991; 265:742–746 [E]
- 536. Katerndahl DA, Realini JP: Quality of life and panic-related work disability in subjects with infrequent panic and panic disorder. J Clin Psychiatry 1997; 58:153–158 [G]
- Kessler RC, Frank RG: The impact of psychiatric disorders on work loss days. Psychol Med 1997; 27:861–873 [G]
- 538. Sanderson K, Andrews G: Prevalence and severity of mental health-related disability and relationship to diagnosis. Psychiatr Serv 2002; 53:80–86 [G]

- 539. Markowitz JS, Weissman MM, Ouellette R, Lish JD, Klerman GL: Quality of life in panic disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1989; 46:984–992 [B]
- 540. Roy-Byrne PP, Wagner AW, Schraufnagel TJ: Understanding and treating panic disorder in the primary care setting. J Clin Psychiatry 2005; 66(suppl 4):16–22 [G]
- 541. Stein MB, Sherbourne CD, Craske MG, Means-Christensen A, Bystritsky A, Katon W, Sullivan G, Roy-Byrne PP: Quality of care for primary care patients with anxiety disorders. Am J Psychiatry 2004; 161:2230–2237 [G]
- 542. Katon WJ, Roy-Byrne P, Russo J, Cowley D: Costeffectiveness and cost offset of a collaborative care intervention for primary care patients with panic disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2002; 59:1098– 1104 [A–]
- 543. Issakidis C, Sanderson K, Corry J, Andrews G, Lapsley H: Modelling the population cost-effectiveness of current and evidence-based optimal treatment for anxiety disorders. Psychol Med 2004; 34:19–35 [G]
- 544. Katon W, Russo J, Sherbourne C, Stein MB, Craske M, Fan MY, Roy-Byrne P: Incremental cost-effectiveness of a collaborative care intervention for panic disorder. Psychol Med 2006; 36:353–363 [A]
- 545. Boyd JH: Use of mental health services for the treatment of panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1986; 143:1569–1574 [G]
- 546. Jacobi F, Wittchen HU, Holting C, Hofler M, Pfister H, Muller N, Lieb R: Prevalence, co-morbidity and correlates of mental disorders in the general population: results from the German Health Interview and Examination Survey (GHS). Psychol Med 2004; 34:597–611 [G]
- 547. Wang PS, Lane M, Olfson M, Pincus HA, Wells KB, Kessler RC: Twelve-month use of mental health services in the United States: results from the National Comorbidity Survey Replication. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2005; 62:629–640 [G]
- 548. Fleet RP, Marchand A, Dupuis G, Kaczorowski J, Beitman BD: Comparing emergency department and psychiatric setting patients with panic disorder. Psychosomatics 1998; 39:512–518 [D]
- 549. Gerdes T, Yates WR, Clancy G: Increasing identification and referral of panic disorder over the past decade. Psychosomatics 1995; 36:480–486 [C]
- 550. Goisman RM, Warshaw MG, Keller MB: Psychosocial treatment prescriptions for generalized anxiety disorder, panic disorder, and social phobia, 1991–1996. Am J Psychiatry 1999; 156:1819–1821 [C]
- 551. Knowles JA, Weissman MM: Panic disorder and agoraphobia, in American Psychiatric Press Review of Psychiatry, Volume 14. Edited by Oldham

JM, Riba MB. Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Press, 1995, pp 383–404 [G]

- 552. Goldstein RB, Wickramaratne PJ, Horwath E, Weissman MM: Familial aggregation and phenomenology of "early"-onset (at or before age 20 years) panic disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1997; 54:271–278 [C]
- 553. Kendler KS, Neale MC, Kessler RC, Heath AC, Eaves LJ: A test of the equal-environment assumption in twin studies of psychiatric illness. Behav Genet 1993; 23:21–27 [D]
- 554. Kendler KS, Neale MC, Kessler RC, Heath AC, Eaves LJ: Panic disorder in women: a populationbased twin study. Psychol Med 1993; 23:397–406 [D]
- 555. Hettema JM, Prescott CA, Myers JM, Neale MC, Kendler KS: The structure of genetic and environmental risk factors for anxiety disorders in men and women. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2005; 62:182–189 [D]
- 556. Roy-Byrne PP, Craske MG, Stein MB: Panic disorder. Lancet 2006; 368:1023–1032 [F]
- 557. Rapaport MH, Davidson JR: The efficacy of new pharmacological treatments for panic disorder: evaluating the trials. Psychopharmacol Bull 1998; 34:167–168 [F]
- 558. Pollack MH, Rapaport MH, Fayyad R, Otto MW, Nierenberg AA, Clary CM: Early improvement predicts endpoint remission status in sertraline and placebo treatments of panic disorder. J Psychiatr Res 2002; 36:229–236 [A]
- 559. Cohen J: Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences, 2nd ed. Hillsdale, NJ, Lawrence Erlbaum, 1988 [G]
- 560. Gordis L: Epidemiology, 3rd ed. Philadelphia, PA, Elsevier Saunders, 2004 [G]
- Clum GA, Clum GA, Surls R: A meta-analysis of treatments for panic disorder. J Consult Clin Psychol 1993; 61:317–326 [E]
- 562. Butler AC, Chapman JE, Forman EM, Beck AT: The empirical status of cognitive-behavioral therapy: a review of meta-analyses. Clin Psychol Rev 2006; 26:17–31 [F]
- 563. Mitte K: A meta-analysis of the efficacy of psychoand pharmacotherapy in panic disorder with and without agoraphobia. J Affect Disord 2005; 88:27– 45 [E]
- 564. Westen D, Morrison K: A multidimensional metaanalysis of treatments for depression, panic, and generalized anxiety disorder: an empirical examination of the status of empirically supported therapies. J Consult Clin Psychol 2001; 69:875–899 [E]
- 565. Ito LM, de Araujo LA, Tess VL, Barros-Neto TP, Asbahr FR, Marks I: Self-exposure therapy for panic disorder with agoraphobia: randomised con-

trolled study of external v interoceptive self-exposure. Br J Psychiatry 2001; 178:331–336 [A]

- 566. Swinson RP, Soulios C, Cox BJ, Kuch K: Brief treatment of emergency room patients with panic attacks. Am J Psychiatry 1992; 149:944–946 [A]
- 567. Shear MK, Pilkonis PA, Cloitre M, Leon AC: Cognitive behavioral treatment compared with nonprescriptive treatment of panic disorder. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1994; 51:395–401 [A]
- 568. van den HM, Arntz A, Hoekstra R: Exposure reduced agoraphobia but not panic, and cognitive therapy reduced panic but not agoraphobia. Behav Res Ther 1994; 32:447–451 [A]
- 569. Brown TA, Barlow DH: Long-term outcome in cognitive-behavioral treatment of panic disorder: clinical predictors and alternative strategies for assessment. J Consult Clin Psychol 1995; 63:754– 765 [B]
- 570. Fava GA, Zielezny M, Savron G, Grandi S: Longterm effects of behavioural treatment for panic disorder with agoraphobia. Br J Psychiatry 1995; 166:87–92 [B]
- 571. Fava GA, Rafanelli C, Grandi S, Conti S, Ruini C, Mangelli L, Belluardo P: Long-term outcome of panic disorder with agoraphobia treated by exposure. Psychol Med 2001; 31:891–898 [C]
- 572. Pull CB: Current status of virtual reality exposure therapy in anxiety disorders: editorial review. Curr Opin Psychiatry 2005; 18:7–14 [F]
- 573. Sadock BJ, Kaplan HI, Sadock VA: Anxiety disorders, in Kaplan and Sadock's Synopsis of Psychiatry: Behavioral Sciences/Clinical Psychiatry. Philadelphia, PA, Lippincott, Williams & Wilkins, 2007, pp 579–633 [G]
- 574. Teusch L, Bohme H, Gastpar M: The benefit of an insight-oriented and experiential approach on panic and agoraphobia symptoms: results of a controlled comparison of client-centered therapy alone and in combination with behavioral exposure. Psychother Psychosom 1997; 66:293–301 [B]
- 575. Ablon JS, Levy RA, Katzenstein T: Beyond brand names of psychotherapy: identifying empirically supported change processes. Psychotherapy: Theory, Research, Practice, Training 2006; 43:216– 231 [B]
- 576. Milrod B, Cooper AM, Shear MK: Psychodynamic concepts of anxiety, in Textbook of Anxiety Disorders. Edited by Stein DJ, Hollander E. Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Press, 2002 pp 81–92 [G]
- 577. Milrod B, Shear MK: Psychodynamic treatment of panic: three case histories. Hosp Community Psychiatry 1991; 42:311–312 [G]
- 578. Milrod B, Shear MK: Dynamic treatment of panic disorder: a review. J Nerv Ment Dis 1991; 179:741–743 [F]

- 579. Milrod B, Busch FN, Hollander E, Aronson A, Siever L: A 23-year-old woman with panic disorder treated with psychodynamic psychotherapy. Am J Psychiatry 1996; 153:698–703 [G]
- Busch FN, Milrod BL, Rudden M, Shapiro T, Singer M, Aronson A, Roiphe J: Oedipal dynamics in panic disorder. J Am Psychoanal Assoc 1999; 47:773–790 [G]
- 581. De Masi F: The psychodynamic of panic attacks: a useful integration of psychoanalysis and neuroscience. Int J Psychoanal 2004; 85:311–336 [G]
- Shear MK, Cooper AM, Klerman GL, Busch FN, Shapiro T: A psychodynamic model of panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1993; 150:859–866 [F]
- 583. Milrod B, Busch F, Leon AC, Shapiro T, Aronson A, Roiphe J, Rudden M, Singer M, Goldman H, Richter D, Shear MK: Open trial of psychodynamic psychotherapy for panic disorder: a pilot study. Am J Psychiatry 2000; 157:1878–1880 [B]
- 584. Milrod B, Busch F, Leon AC, Aronson A, Roiphe J, Rudden M, Singer M, Shapiro T, Goldman H, Richter D, Shear MK: A pilot open trial of brief psychodynamic psychotherapy for panic disorder. J Psychother Pract Res 2001; 10:239–245 [B]
- 585. Biondi M, Picardi A: Increased probability of remaining in remission from panic disorder with agoraphobia after drug treatment in patients who received concurrent cognitive-behavioural therapy: a follow-up study. Psychother Psychosom 2003; 72:34–42 [?]
- 586. Boyer W: Serotonin uptake inhibitors are superior to imipramine and alprazolam in alleviating panic attacks: a meta-analysis. Int Clin Psychopharmacol 1995; 10:45–49 [E]
- 587. Bakker A, van Balkom AJ, Spinhoven P: SSRIs vs TCAs in the treatment of panic disorder: a metaanalysis. Acta Psychiatr Scand 2002; 106:163–167 [E]
- 588. Otto MW, Tuby KS, Gould RA, McLean RY, Pollack MH: An effect-size analysis of the relative efficacy and tolerability of serotonin selective reuptake inhibitors for panic disorder. Am J Psychiatry 2001; 158:1989–1992 [E]
- 589. Nair NP, Bakish D, Saxena B, Amin M, Schwartz G, West TE: Comparison of fluvoxamine, imipramine, and placebo in the treatment of outpatients with panic disorder. Anxiety 1996; 2:192– 198 [A]
- 590. Pollack M, Mangano R, Entsuah R, Tzanis E, Simon NM, Zhang Y: A randomized controlled trial of venlafaxine ER and paroxetine in the treatment of outpatients with panic disorder. Psychopharmacology (Berl) 2007 Oct; 194(2):233–242. Epub 2007 Jun 23 [A]
- 591. Sasson Y, Iancu I, Fux M, Taub M, Dannon PN, Zohar J: A double-blind crossover comparison of

clomipramine and desipramine in the treatment of panic disorder. Eur Neuropsychopharmacol 1999; 9:191–196 [A]

- 592. Mavissakalian MR, Perel JM: Duration of imipramine therapy and relapse in panic disorder with agoraphobia. J Clin Psychopharmacol 2002; 22:294–299 [A]
- 593. Mavissakalian MR, Perel JM: 2nd year maintenance and discontinuation of imipramine in panic disorder with agoraphobia. Ann Clin Psychiatry 2001; 13:63–67 [A]
- 594. Klerman GL: Overview of the Cross-National Collaborative Panic Study. Arch Gen Psychiatry 1988; 45:407–412 [F]
- 595. Passaro A, Volpato S, Romagnoni F, Manzoli N, Zuliani G, Fellin R: Benzodiazepines with different half-life and falling in a hospitalized population: the GIFA study. Gruppo Italiano di Farmacovigilanza nell'Anziano. J Clin Epidemiol 2000; 53:1222–1229 [G]
- 596. Ray WA, Thapa PB, Gideon P: Benzodiazepines and the risk of falls in nursing home residents. J Am Geriatr Soc 2000; 48:682–685 [C]
- 597. Kilic C, Noshirvani H, Basoglu M, Marks I: Agoraphobia and panic disorder: 3.5 years after alprazolam and/or exposure treatment. Psychother Psychosom 1997; 66:175–178 [C]
- 598. Barker MJ, Greenwood KM, Jackson M, Crowe SF: Persistence of cognitive effects after withdrawal from long-term benzodiazepine use: a meta-analysis. Arch Clin Neuropsychol 2004; 19:437–454 [E]
- 599. Klein E, Colin V, Stolk J, Lenox RH: Alprazolam withdrawal in patients with panic disorder and generalized anxiety disorder: vulnerability and effect of carbamazepine. Am J Psychiatry 1994; 151:1760–1766 [A]
- 600. Roy-Byrne PP, Dager SR, Cowley DS, Vitaliano P, Dunner DL: Relapse and rebound following discontinuation of benzodiazepine treatment of panic attacks: alprazolam versus diazepam. Am J Psychiatry 1989; 146:860–865 [A]
- 601. Rosenbaum JF, Moroz G, Bowden CL: Clonazepam in the treatment of panic disorder with or without agoraphobia: a dose-response study of efficacy, safety, and discontinuance. Clonazepam Panic Disorder Dose-Response Study Group. J Clin Psychopharmacol 1997; 17:390–400 [A]
- 602. Lepola UM, Rimon RH, Riekkinen PJ: Threeyear follow-up of patients with panic disorder after short-term treatment with alprazolam and imipramine. Int Clin Psychopharmacol 1993; 8:115– 118 [B]
- 603. Sheehan DV, Claycomb JB, Kouretas N: Monoamine oxidase inhibitors: prescription and patient management. Int J Psychiatry Med 1980; 10:99– 121 [G]

- 604. American Psychiatric Association: Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, Second Edition. Washington, DC, American Psychiatric Association, 1968 [G]
- 605. Cassano G, Benkert O, Wade A, Lepola U, Bellodi L, Skoglund L, Ahrenstedt S, Zibellini M, Torbeyns A, Marcus R: A multicenter, double-blind comparison of nefazodone and placebo in the treatment of panic disorder. Eur Neuropsychopharmacol 1999; 9(suppl 5):250 [A]
- 606. Versiani M, Cassano G, Perugi G, Benedetti A, Mastalli L, Nardi A, Savino M: Reboxetine, a selective norepinephrine reuptake inhibitor, is an effective and well-tolerated treatment for panic disorder. J Clin Psychiatry 2002; 63:31–37 [A]
- 607. Dannon PN, Iancu I, Grunhaus L: The efficacy of reboxetine in the treatment-refractory patients with panic disorder: an open label study. Hum Psychopharmacol 2002; 17:329–333 [B]
- 608. Seedat S, van Rheede vO, Muller JE, Mohr N, Stein DJ: Reboxetine and citalopram in panic disorder: a single-blind, cross-over, flexible-dose pilot study. Int Clin Psychopharmacol 2003; 18:279– 284 [A–]
- 609. Bertani A, Perna G, Migliarese G, Di Pasquale D, Cucchi M, Caldirola D, Bellodi L: Comparison of the treatment with paroxetine and reboxetine in panic disorder: a randomized, singleblind study. Pharmacopsychiatry 2004; 37:206– 210 [A–]